Annual Financial Report

For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016



SAN FRANCISCO BAY AREA RAPID TRANSIT DISTRICT ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT

For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Table of Contents

	Page(s)
Independent Auditor's Report	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis	3
Basic Financial Statements	
Proprietary Fund – Enterprise Fund	
Statements of Net Position	
Statements of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position	
Statements of Cash Flows	18
Fiduciary Fund – Retiree Health Benefit Trust	
Statements of Trust Net Position	20
Statements of Changes in Trust Net Position	21
Notes to Financial Statements	
1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies	22
2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments	
3. Receivables and Other Assets	
4. Capital Assets	
5. Accounts Payable and Other Liabilities	
6. Long-Term Debt	
7. Risk Management	
8. Federal Capital Contributions and Operating Financial Assistance	
9. State and Local Operating and Capital Financial Assistance	
10. Employees' Retirement Benefits11. Money Purchase Pension Plan	
12. Other Postemployment Benefits	
13. Board of Directors' Expenses.	
14. Related Organizations and Joint Venture Projects	
15. Commitments and Contingencies	
Required Supplementary Information	
Defined Benefit Pension Plan	
Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability and Related Ratios	95
Schedule of Employer Pension Contributions	
Other Postemployment Benefits	
Schedule of Changes in Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios	
Schedule of Employer Contributions	102
Schedules of Funding Progress – Other Postemployment Benefits	
Other Postemployment Benefits – Retiree Medical Benefits	104
Other Postemployment Benefits – Additional OPEB	104



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the Board of Directors of the San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District Oakland, California

Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the Enterprise Fund and the Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund of the San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District (the District) as of and for the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

Opinions

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the Enterprise Fund and the Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund of the District as of June 30, 2017 and 2016, and the respective changes in financial position and, where applicable, cash flows thereof for the years then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Emphasis of Matter

Implementation of New Accounting Pronouncement

As discussed in Note 1 to the financial statements, effective as of July 1, 2016, the District adopted the provisions of Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement No. 74, *Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefit Plans Other Than Pension Plans*, and GASB Statement No. 75, *Accounting and Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefits Other Than Pensions*. Our opinion is not modified with respect to these matters.

Other Matters

Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis, the schedule of changes in net pension liability and related ratios, the schedule of employer pension contributions, the schedules of changes in net Other Postemployment Benefit (OPEB) liability and related ratios, schedule of employer OPEB contributions and schedule of OPEB funding progress, identified in the accompanying table of contents be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the GASB, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audits of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

Macias Gini & O'Connell LAP

In accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*, we have also issued our report dated November 29, 2017 on our consideration of the District's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the District's internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the District's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

Oakland, California November 29, 2017

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Introduction

The following discussion and analysis of the financial performance and activity of the San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District (the District) provide an introduction and understanding of the basic financial statements of the District for the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016. This discussion was prepared by management and should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and the notes thereto, which follow this section.

The District is an independent agency created in 1957 by the legislature of the State of California for the purpose of providing an adequate, modern, interurban mass rapid transit system in the various portions of the metropolitan area surrounding the San Francisco Bay. The District started its revenue operations in September 1972. It presently owns a 112-mile, 46-station system serving the four counties of Alameda, Contra Costa, San Francisco and San Mateo. The governance of the District is vested in a Board of Directors composed of nine members, each representing an election district within the District.

The Financial Statements

The basic financial statements provide information about the District's Enterprise Fund and the Retiree Health Benefit Trust. The financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America as promulgated by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB).

Overview of the Enterprise Fund Financial Statements

The Statements of Net Position reports assets, deferred outflows of resources, liabilities, deferred inflows of resources and the difference as net position. The entire equity section is combined to report total net position and is displayed in three components - net investment in capital assets; restricted net position; and unrestricted net position.

The net position component *net investment in capital assets* consists of capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation and reduced by the outstanding balances of any borrowings attributable to the acquisition, construction or improvements of those assets.

Restricted net position consists of assets where constraints on their use are either (a) externally imposed by creditors (such as debt covenants), grantors, contributors, or laws or regulations of other governments or (b) imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation.

Unrestricted net position consists of net position that does not meet the definition of restricted or net investment in capital assets. This net position component includes net position that has been designated by management for specific purposes, which in the case of the District include allocations to fund capital projects, and other liabilities, which indicate that management does not consider them to be available for general operations.

The Statements of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position consist of operating and nonoperating revenues and expenses based upon definitions provided by GASB Statement No. 33, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Nonexchange Transactions, as amended by GASB Statement No. 36, Recipient Reporting for Certain Shared Nonexchange Revenues, and GASB Statement No. 34, Basic Financial Statements and Management's Discussion and Analysis for State and Local Governments, as amended by GASB Statement No. 37, Basic Financial Statements and Management's Discussion and Analysis for State and Local Governments: Omnibus. Accordingly, significant recurring sources of the District's revenues, such as capital contributions, are reported separately, after nonoperating revenues and expenses.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Statements of Cash Flows are presented using the direct method and include a reconciliation of operating loss to net cash used in operating activities.

Financial Highlights

In fiscal year 2015, the District implemented required changes to accounting and reporting for pensions. In 2017, the District also implemented required changes in accounting and reporting for OPEB. Due to limited available information, fiscal year 2016 amounts have not been restated for GASB 75.

Condensed Statements of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position

A summary of the District's Statements of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position for fiscal years 2017, 2016 and 2015 is as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	2017		2017 2016		2015	
Operating revenues	\$	547,100	\$	545,800	\$	514,541
Operating expenses, net		(908,065)		(834,746)		(767,141)
Operating loss		(360,965)		(288,946)		(252,600)
Nonoperating revenues, net		365,962		292,586		303,214
Capital contributions		342,270		328,123		256,231
Change in net position		347,267		331,763		306,845
Net position, beginning of year, as restated		6,027,354		6,017,192		5,710,347
Net position, end of year	\$	6,374,621	\$	6,348,955	\$	6,017,192

Operating Revenues

In fiscal year 2017, operating revenues increased by \$1,300,000 primarily due to a slight decrease of \$3,909,000 in passenger fares principally due to decrease in ridership; average weekday ridership in fiscal year 2017 was 423,395 trips, a decrease of 2.3% from the prior fiscal year. The decrease in passenger revenue were offset by (1) an increase of \$1,567,000 in parking revenue due to higher parking rates implemented at some stations during fiscal year 2017; (2) increase in other revenue of \$2,000,000 from settlements received from Pacific Gas & Electric and from Penn Machine; (3) increase of \$510,000 in traffic fines; (4) increase of \$582,000 in advertising revenue; and (5) increase of \$634,000 in fees and permits.

In fiscal year 2016, operating revenues increased by \$31,259,000 primarily due to (1) an increase of \$25,949,000 in passenger fares accounted for by a half year fare increase of 3.4% implemented on January 1, 2016, and a slight increase in ridership; average weekday ridership in fiscal year 2016 was 433,394 trips, an increase of 2.4% over the prior fiscal year; and (2) an increase of \$5,139,000 in parking revenue due to higher parking rates implemented in January 2016 at several stations.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Operating Expenses, Net

In fiscal year 2017, net operating expenses increased by \$73,319,000 primarily due to (1) an increase of \$76,054,000 in salaries and benefits principally from (a) an increase of \$31,851,000 in employee wages from an additional 295 net positions hired in fiscal year 2017 as a result of initiative to fill existing vacancies and to fill new positions related to the opening of the Warm Springs Extension and eBART Extension, and from wage increases per contractual labor agreements; (b) an increase of \$3,495,000 in health insurance expense due to increase in the number of employees insured as well as slight increase in insurance premium; (c) net increase of \$11,078,000 in other postemployment benefit expenses associated with the adoption of GASB 75 which requires recognition of postemployment benefit expenses based on actuarially determined valuation; (d) increase of \$36,117,000 in net pension expense recognized based on the GASB 68 requirement; and offset by (e) a decrease of \$4,852,000 in overtime as part of cost cutting measures implemented in fiscal year 2017 to balance the budget due to decrease in passenger fares from lower ridership; and (f) decrease of \$1,712,000 in lump sum annual payments to employees based on ridership performance in fiscal year 2017; (2) a decrease of \$4,575,000 in depreciation expense due to higher expense recognized in fiscal year 2016 from catch up in depreciation recognized for assets capitalized in fiscal year 2016 related to completed projects, which include among others the Oakland Airport Connector and a portion of the Seismic Upgrade Project; (3) a decrease in labor expenses of \$13,039,000 from increase in labor reimbursements charged to capital grants; (4) increase of \$5,120,000 in general liability insurance due to higher claims and to bring the reserve balance to actuarially determined amount; (5) increase of \$5,095,000 in rental expense from a combination of rent escalation in existing lease agreements and due to lower expense recognized in fiscal year 2016 from a one-time adjustment associated with closing the remaining unamortized balance of a deferred rent account established under a prior accounting pronouncement; and (6) increase of \$2.620,000 in miscellaneous expenses primarily from election related expenses.

In fiscal year 2016, operating expenses, net, increased by \$67,605,000, primarily due to (1) an increase of \$41,100,000 in salaries and benefits principally from (a) an increase of \$19,820,000 in employee wages from an additional 177 net positions hired in fiscal year 2016 and wage increases per contractual labor agreements; (b) an increase of \$10,653,000 in overtime for increase operational needs, including major track maintenance involving closures of some stations; (c) an increase of \$4,279,000 in health insurance expense primarily due to increase of about 9% in insurance premium rates; (d) increase of \$3,045,000 in other postemployment benefit contributions required per actuarially determined valuation, particularly related to the District's Retiree Health Benefit Plan; (e) increase of \$4,622,000 in pension expense; and offset by (f) decrease of \$1,760,000 in workers compensation expense as actual claims have stabilized in recent years; (2) an increase of \$3,629,000 in maintenance and repairs to keep the system in a good state of repairs; (3) an increase of \$2,386,000 for full year recognition of purchased transportation costs for the Oakland Airport Connector; (4) an increase of \$26,427,000 in depreciation expense due to capitalization of recently completed projects, which include among others the Oakland Airport Connector and a portion of the Seismic Upgrade Project; (5) increase of \$1,099,000 in public liability insurance costs due to higher claims; (6) increase of \$1,677,000 in traction and power costs due to increase in passenger miles; and offset by (7) a decrease in expenses of \$11,795,000 from increase in labor reimbursements charged to capital grants.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Nonoperating Revenues, Net

In fiscal year 2017, nonoperating revenues, net, increased by \$73,376,000 primarily from (1) an increase of \$4,275,000 in operating financial assistance principally from a \$4,000,000 Federal Transit Administration (FTA) grant allocated to an operating preventive maintenance project; (2) an increase of \$39,778,000 in property tax revenue earmarked based on required debt service payments for the General Obligation Bonds; (3) an increase of \$3,536,000 in property tax revenue for general operations due to continued rise in property valuations in the San Francisco Bay Area; (4) an increase of \$5,638,000 or about 2.3% in sales tax revenue as the economy in the San Francisco Bay Area continues to expand; (5) increase of \$995,000 due to slightly higher interest rates earned from investments (6) an increase of \$17,555,000 in gain from exchange of property associated with the land swap with McArthur Transit Community Partners, LLC; 7) a decrease of \$7,794,000 in interest expense principally from lower outstanding principal balances of Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and Measure AA General Obligation Bonds and from lower interest rates due to refunding; and offset by (8) increase of \$3,874,000 in debt issuance costs associated with the issuances of the 2017 Measure AA General Obligation Refunding Bonds, 2016A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds, and the first series of Measure RR General Obligation Bonds (see Note 6); and (9) an increase of \$2,372,000 in the amount of transfer made to the Metropolitan Transportation Commission (MTC) for restricted account established to fund the District's rail car replacement project (see Note 8).

In fiscal year 2016, nonoperating revenues, net, decreased by \$10,628,000 primarily from (1) a decrease of \$34,513,000 in operating financial assistance principally from (a) decline of \$31,471,000 in Federal Financial Assistance from the FTA related to operating preventive maintenance project; (b) decrease of \$6,507,000 in State Transit Assistance due to continued decline in diesel fuel prices; offset by (c) increase of \$2,108,000 in Measure BB grants representing 9 more months of additional revenue compared to fiscal year 2015; and (d) increase of \$1,596,000 in financial assistance from the State of California from Low Carbon Transit Operations Program (LCTOP) allocation (see Note 9); (2) a decrease of \$10,307,000 in earmarked property tax revenue based on required debt service payments for the General Obligation Bonds, reduced by an increase of \$3,762,000 in property tax revenue for general operations due to continued increase in property valuations in the San Francisco Bay Area; (3) decrease of \$5,121,000 due to absence of revenue from donated assets recognized in fiscal year 2015; (4) decrease of \$1,169,000 associated with the debt issuance costs incurred in fiscal year 2016 from the General Obligation Bonds and Sales Tax Revenue Bonds refunding (see Note 6); and offset by (5) an increase of \$8,398,000 or about 3.6% in sales tax revenue as the economy in the San Francisco Bay Area continues to expand; (6) increase of \$1,271,000 in gain from exchange of property arising from the land swap between the District and the City of Livermore; (7) an increase of \$2,871,000 due to decrease in interest expense principally from lower outstanding Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and from lower interest rates due to refunding; and (8) an increase of \$23,992,000 due to lower payments to the MTC for restricted account established to fund the District's rail car replacement project (see Note 8).

Capital Contributions

The revenues from capital contributions relate to grants and other financial assistance received by the District from federal, state and local agencies to fund capital projects. The District receives mostly reimbursement-type grants of which the District has to first incur eligible costs under the provider's program before qualifying for the grant resources. Revenues from capital contributions are recognized at the time when the eligible project costs are incurred.

In fiscal year 2017, revenue from capital contributions increased by \$14,147,000 primarily from (1) a net increase in revenue of \$8,902,000 from grants received from the State of California mostly due to (a) an increase of \$24,611,000 in High Speed Passenger Train Bond Funds grants received for the rail car procurement and Hayward Maintenance Complex (HMC) projects; (b) a decrease of \$11,208,000 from

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

various projects funded by Proposition 1B Public Transportation, Modernization, Improvement, and Service Enhancement Account (PTMISEA); (c) a decrease of \$2,840,000 in security related grants funded by the State; (d) \$3,102,000 increase in funding for the Union City Phase 2 Intermodal project; and (e) a decrease of \$4,665,000 in other grants received from the California Department of Transportation for the Warm Springs Extension project due to completion of the project in fiscal year 2017; (2) an increase of \$25,339,000 due to funds received from East Contra Costa Transportation Regional Fee and Financing Authority (ECCRFFA) offset by a decrease of \$1,597,000 in Contra Costa Transportation Authority (CCTA) Measure J funds for the eBART extension project; (3) an increase of \$12,635,000 for the HMC project funded by Valley Transportation Authority; (4) an increase of \$5,816,000 from San Francisco Municipal Transportation Agency for reimbursements received for joint use projects for various stations in San Francisco;(5) an increase of \$3,392,000 from Sprint for the 800Mhz radio project; (6) a net increase of \$8,055,000 in MTC Regional Measure 2 and Alameda County Transportation Commission (ACTC) Measure B funding for the Warm Springs Extension; and offset by (7) a net decrease of \$9,224,000 from federal fund sources primarily due to (a) a decrease of \$5,753,000 in Department of Homeland Security grants revenue for security related projects; and (b) a decrease of \$3,471,000 from slightly lower utilization of grants funded by the FTA; (8) a decrease of \$4,731,000 from Union City for the Phase 2 Intermodal project; and (9) a net decrease of \$35,999,000 from funds received from ACTC Measure B funds, CCTA Measure J funds, from City of Pittsburg, and from Regional Measure 1 and AB 1171 received from MTC for the eBART project as it gets closer to completion.

In fiscal year 2016, revenue from capital contributions increased by \$71,892,000 primarily from (1) a net increase in revenue of \$5,817,000 from grants received from the State of California mostly due to (a) increase of \$20,122,000 in High Speed Passenger Train Bond Funds grants received for the rail car procurement and Hayward Maintenance Complex (HMC) projects; (b) increase of \$19,289,000 from various projects funded by Proposition 1B Public Transportation, Modernization, Improvement, and Service Enhancement Account (PTMISEA); offset by (c) a \$17,339,000 decrease in realized revenue associated with reduction in Proposition 1B State Local Partnership Program (SLPP) grants for the Warm Springs Extension; (d) a decrease of \$4,293,000 in security related grants funded by the State; (e) \$7,926,000 reduction for the Union City Phase 2 Intermodal project; and (f) a decrease of \$4,036,000 in other grants received from the California Department of Transportation mostly for the Warm Springs Extension project as it gets closer to completion; (2) a net increase of \$85,994,000 from federal fund sources primarily due to (a) reduction in federal grants revenue booked in fiscal year 2015 from recognizing a revenue offset of \$43,900,000 for Port facility fees earned in prior years as a result of transfer of capital assets to the Port of Oakland, in conformity with the development agreement, upon completion of the Oakland Connector Project in November 2014; (b) increase of \$32,642,000 mostly from higher utilization of federal funds as part of the current initiative undertaken by the District to spend down old FTA grants; and (c) increase of \$9,452,000 in Department of Homeland Security grants revenue for security related projects; (3) an increase of \$52,628,000 from a combination of funds received from MTC, CCTA Measure J funds and City of Pittsburg primarily for the eBART extension project; (4) increase of \$6,131,000 from Union City for the Phase 2 Intermodal project; and offset by (5) a decrease of \$77,641,000 for funds received from ACTC from Measure B funds as the Warm Springs Extension project gets closer to completion.

The major additions in fiscal years 2017 and 2016 to capital projects are detailed on page 11.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Condensed Statements of Net Position

A comparison of the District's *Statements of Net Position* as of June 30, 2017, 2016 and 2015 is as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

		2017		2016	 2015				
Current assets Noncurrent assets - capital assets, net	\$	1,744,906 7,710,216	\$	1,452,232 7,378,033	\$ 1,368,679 7,129,693				
Noncurrent assets - other		26,479		11,485	 31,301				
Total assets		9,481,601		8,841,750	8,529,673				
Deferred outflow of resources		180,037		180,037		180,037		74,318	60,645
Current liabilities		383,995		339,134	305,811				
Noncurrent liabilities		2,862,106		2,178,331	 2,139,843				
Total liabilities		3,246,101		2,517,465	2,445,654				
Deferred inflow of resources		40,916		49,648	127,472				
Net position									
Net investment in capital assets		6,246,653		6,055,965	5,816,753				
Restricted		190,612		190,612		214,849	193,944		
Unrestricted		(242,644)		78,141	 6,495				
Total net position	\$	6,374,621	\$	6,348,955	\$ 6,017,192				

Current Assets

In fiscal year 2017, current assets increased by \$292,674,000 principally from (1) net increase of \$295,686,000 in current cash & cash equivalents and current investments primarily accounted for by (a) an increase of \$334,569,000 representing the balance of net proceeds received from issuance of 2017 Measure RR General Obligation Bonds; (b) a net increase of \$24,765,000 in cash and cash equivalents earmarked for the debt service of Measure AA General Obligation Bonds; offset by (c) a decrease of \$15,628,000 in cash and cash equivalents from the proceeds of the Measure AA General Obligation Bonds for payments of seismic upgrade related expenses; and (d) a decrease of \$14,739,000 in cash and cash equivalents and current investments due to shift in investments with longer maturity in order to earn higher yield on investments; and (e) a decrease of \$33,281,000 in cash and cash equivalent and current investment due to timing of payment of vendor invoices; (2) an increase of \$9,312,000 in materials and supplies inventory of which \$1,936,000 is for new spare parts of the new trains for the eBART extension, and the remaining increase of \$7,376,000 was due to timing in the usage of supplies; and offset by (3) a decrease of \$11,554,000 in capital grants receivable due to timing in billing and collections.

In fiscal year 2016, current assets increased by \$83,553,000 principally from (1) an offsetting increase of \$53,137,000 in cash and cash equivalents and decrease in grants receivable from payments received from the granting agencies; (2) a net increase of \$18,667,000 in cash and cash equivalents primarily from additional cash advances received, classified as current, for projects funded by Proposition 1B funds; (3) an increase of \$6,894,000 primarily for advance payment of premium for medical insurance, traction power and rent; (4) an increase of \$4,292,000 in materials and supplies inventory due to timing in the usage of supplies; offset by (5) a decrease of \$14,379,000 from cash and cash equivalents held by the Operating Fund reinvested to noncurrent investments; (6) a decrease of \$7,494,000 in unrestricted and restricted cash and current investment due to timing of payment of vendor invoices; (7) a decrease of \$22,664,000 in cash

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

and cash equivalents from the proceeds of the General Obligation Bonds for payments of seismic upgrade related expenses (\$6,838,000) and reduction in the balance of the debt service funds (\$15,826,000), as determined by debt service requirements; (8) a decrease of \$7,910,000 in cash and cash equivalents from the proceeds of the 2012 Sales Tax Revenue Bonds for payment of expenses related to the Oakland Airport Connector project; (9) a decrease of \$14,894,000 in the debt service funds for various Sales Tax Revenue Bonds, as determined by debt service requirements; and (10) increase of \$122,233,000 in current investments from amounts reclassified from noncurrent investments due to length of maturity of investments from the end of fiscal year 2016.

Noncurrent Assets - Other

In fiscal year 2017, noncurrent assets – other increased by \$14,994,000 primarily from an increase of \$14,739,000 in non-current investments due to a shift in investment strategy to obtain higher yield.

In fiscal year 2016, noncurrent assets – other decreased by \$19,816,000 primarily from (1) an increase of \$14,379,000 in noncurrent investments from funds originally held by the District in fiscal year 2015 as cash and cash equivalents; (2) a net increase of \$88,347,000 from additions to operating reserves and unexpended net earnings set aside to fund capital projects; and (3) decrease of \$122,233,000 in noncurrent investments due to amounts reclassified to current investments based on length of maturity of investments from the end of fiscal year 2016.

Current Liabilities

In fiscal year 2017, current liabilities increased by \$44,861,000 primarily due to (1) an increase of \$5,989,000 in payables to vendors and contractors due to timing of receiving and paying their invoices; (2) an increase of \$1,427,000 in payables to employees due to timing in paying the payroll at the end of the fiscal year and in the remittances of payroll taxes and benefits; (3) an increase of \$1,231,000 in the accruals of compensated absences estimated to be paid in the following fiscal year; (4) a decrease of \$1,245,000 in interest payable due to decrease in outstanding Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and Measure AA General Obligation Bonds; (5) a decrease of \$27,225,000 for payments made during the fiscal year of principal balances of outstanding Sales Tax Revenue and General Obligation Bonds; (6) an increase of \$77,130,000 in current portion of outstanding balances of Sales Tax Revenue and General Obligation Bonds reclassified from long-term debt based on debt service schedules; (7) an increase of \$1,568,000 in current reserves required for workers compensation and general liability insurance; (8) an increase of \$1,613,000 in unearned revenue related to passenger fare and parking; and (9) a decrease of \$15,459,000 in the current portion of advances from grantors based on projected fund utilization for fiscal year 2018.

In fiscal year 2016, current liabilities increased by \$33,323,000 primarily due to (1) an increase of \$36,988,000 in payables to vendors and contractors due to timing of receiving and paying their invoices; (2) an increase of \$3,604,000 in payables to employees due to timing in paying the payroll at the end of the fiscal year and in the remittances of payroll taxes and benefits; (3) an increase of \$806,000 in the accruals of compensated absences estimated to be paid in the following fiscal year; (4) a decrease of \$3,001,000 in interest payable; (5) a decrease of \$27,540,000 for payments made during the fiscal year of principal balances of outstanding Sales Tax Revenue and General Obligation Bonds; (6) an increase of \$27,225,000 in current portion of outstanding balances of Sales Tax Revenue and General Obligation Bonds reclassified from long-term debt; (7) an increase of \$1,180,000 in current reserves required for workers compensation and general liability insurance; (8) reclassification to noncurrent liability leading to a decrease of \$25,815,000 in unearned revenues associated with the deferral in recognizing the property exchange between MacArthur Community Partners, LLC and the District pending the transfer of title to the land subject to exchange (see Note 14); (9) an increase of \$586,000 in unearned revenue related to passenger fare and parking; and (10) an increase of \$18,848,000 in the current portion of advances from grantors based on projected fund utilization for fiscal year 2017.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Noncurrent Liabilities

In fiscal year 2017, noncurrent liabilities increased by \$683,775,000 principally from (1) a decrease of \$634,000 in payables to vendors and contractors due to timing of receiving and paying their invoices; (2) an increase of \$2,592,000 in payables to employees due to timing in the utilization of accrued compensated absences; (3) an increase of \$317,346,000 in liabilities for Other Postemployment Benefits (OPEB) due to adoption of GASB 75 in the current fiscal year, which requires full recognition of the obligations per actuarial calculations; (4) an increase of \$147,228,000 in net pension liability primarily due to lower return on investments; (5) a net increase of \$41,984,000 in unamortized premium from issuance of bonds consisted of (a) an increase of \$56,837,000 from the issuance of the 2017 Measure AA General Obligation Refunding Bonds, 2017 Measure RR General Obligation Bonds and the 2016A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds in the current fiscal year; offset by (b) a decrease of \$2,467,000 due to reclassification of unamortized premium to deferred interest associated with the defeased bonds (see Note 6); and (c) a decrease of \$12,386,000 for amortization of the bond issue premium in fiscal year 2017; (6) a net decrease of \$49,905,000 for portion reclassified to current liability for Sales Tax Revenue and General Obligation Bonds; (7) a decrease of \$215,455,000 from the payment and defeasance of Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and General Obligation Bonds, offset by increase of \$468,535,000 from the issuance of the 2016A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds, 2017 Measure AA General Obligation Refunding Bonds, and 2017 Measure RR General Obligation Bonds; (8) a decrease of \$2,830,000 in the noncurrent portion of advances from grantors as funds are expended on capital projects; (9) a decrease of \$25,815,000 in unearned revenue, upon recognition of income after the District transferred the title to the land subject to an exchange agreement to MacArthur Transit Community Partners, LLC, (see Note 14); (10) a decrease of \$1,243,000 primarily due to amortization of prepayments received from long-term fiber optics contracts; (11) an increase of \$1,652,000 for funds received from San Mateo County Transit District (SamTrans), representing 2% of Measure A half-cent sales tax imposed in San Mateo County, as part of the Tri-Party Financial Agreement regarding the operation of the SFO Extension (see Note 9); and (12) an increase of \$1,074,000 in noncurrent portion of reserves required for workers compensation and general liability insurance.

In fiscal year 2016, noncurrent liabilities increased by \$38,488,000 principally from (1) a decrease of \$2,966,000 in payables to vendors and contractors due to timing of receiving and paying their invoices; (2) a decrease of \$1,700,000 in payables to employees due to timing in the utilization of accrued compensated absences; (3) an increase of \$1,636,000 in noncurrent portion of accruals for unfunded other postemployment benefits per actuarial calculation; (4) an increase of \$69,757,000 in net pension liability primarily due to lower return on investments; (5) a net increase of \$46,022,000 in unamortized premium from issuance of bonds consisted of: (a) an increase of \$73,650,000 from the issuance of the General Obligation Refunding Bonds and the Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds in the current fiscal year; offset by (b) a decrease of \$18,396,000 due to reclassification of unamortized premium to deferred interest associated with the defeased bonds (see Note 6); and (c) a decrease of \$9,232,000 for amortization of the bond issue premium in fiscal year 2016; (6) a decrease of \$27,225,000 for portion reclassified to current liability for Sales Tax Revenue and General Obligation Bonds; (7) a decrease of \$532,385,000 from the defeasance of Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and General Obligation Bonds, offset by increase of \$463,445,000 from the issuance of the 2015 Sales Tax Revenue and General Obligation Refunding Bonds; (8) a decrease of \$2,185,000 in the noncurrent portion of advances from grantors based on estimated utilization for the next fiscal year; (9) an increase of \$25,815,000 due to reclassification to noncurrent liability of unearned revenue associated with the deferral in recognizing the property exchange between Richmond Transit, LLC and the District pending the transfer of title to the land, which is the subject of the exchange (see Note 14); and (10) a decrease of \$1,325,000 in noncurrent portion of reserves required for workers compensation and general liability insurance.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Capital Assets

Details of the capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation, as of June 30, 2017, 2016 and 2015 are as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	2017	2016	2015
Land and easements	\$ 631,156	\$ 624,090	\$ 576,443
Stations, track, structures and improvements	4,893,658	4,249,176	4,020,786
Buildings	8,068	8,201	8,202
Revenue transit vehicles	83,841	104,480	144,599
Other	821,924	679,384	613,953
Construction in progress	1,271,569	1,712,702	1,765,710
Total capital assets	\$ 7,710,216	\$ 7,378,033	\$ 7,129,693

The District's capital assets before depreciation and retirements showed a net increase of \$523,571,000 in 2017 and \$446,792,000 in 2016. There were no major retirements in 2017 and 2016. Major additions in capital assets included capital expenditures for the acquisition and/or major improvements related to the following assets (dollar amounts in thousands):

	2017	2016		
Guideway	\$ 278,871	\$	251,782	
Passenger stations	67,677		86,083	
Maintenance & administration buildings	108,942		51,547	
Revenue transit vehicles	45,023		36,066	
Automatic fare collections and other equipment	12,769		12,405	

Guideway and passenger stations included among others, the costs associated with the Warm Springs Extension project, which opened on March 25, 2017, the eBART Extension project, and the ongoing Earthquake Safety Program. A significant portion of the additions to maintenance & administration buildings are related to the new Hayward Maintenance Complex, which is being constructed to accommodate the much larger and more technologically advance new rail fleet. The revenue transit vehicle expenses are associated with the project to procure and replace the existing rail cars and the new Diesel Cars for the eBART project.

The District has entered into contracts for the construction of various facilities and equipment totaling approximately \$2,750,000,000 at June 30, 2017 and \$2,700,000,000 at June 30, 2016.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

Long-Term Debt

The outstanding balance of total long-term debt (including current portion but excluding unamortized balance of bond premium/discounts) as of June 30, 2017, 2016 and 2015 are as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	2017	2016	2015
Bonds payable from and collateralized by			
a pledge of sales tax revenues	\$ 595,060	\$ 629,620	\$ 698,800
General Obligation Bonds	891,135	603,495	630,795
Total long-term debt	\$ 1,486,195	\$ 1,233,115	\$ 1,329,595

Total long-term debt in fiscal year 2017 increased by \$253,080,000 due to (1) an increase of \$468,535,000 from bonds issued in fiscal year 2017: (a) \$300,000,000 from the first issuance of 2017 Measure RR General Obligation Bonds; (b) \$84,735,000 from issuance of 2017 Measure AA General Obligations Refunding Bonds; and (c) \$83,800,000 from issuance of 2016A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds; and offset by (2) a decrease of \$94,450,000 from defeasance of 2006A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds from the proceeds, including premiums, of the 2016A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds; (3) a decrease of \$93,780,000 from partial defeasance of 2007 Measure AA General Obligation Bonds from the proceeds, including premium, of the 2017 Measure AA General Obligations Refunding Bonds; (4) a decrease of \$23,910,000 due to principal payments of current outstanding Sales Tax Revenue Bonds; and (5) a decrease of \$3,315,000 due to payment of current outstanding General Obligation Bonds.

Total long-term debt in fiscal year 2016 decreased by \$96,480,000 due to (1) \$304,105,000 principal payment of current outstanding General Obligation Bonds and full defeasance of the 2005 General Obligation Bonds as well as partial defeasance of the 2007 General Obligation Bonds, offset by the outstanding balance of \$276,805,000 for the new 2015 General Obligation Refunding Bonds; and (2) \$255,820,000 principal payment of current outstanding Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and full defeasance of the remaining outstanding 2005 Sales Tax Revenue Bonds and 2006 Sales Tax Revenue Bonds, offset by the outstanding balance of \$186,640,000 for the new 2015 Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds.

Economic Factors and Next Year's Budgets

On June 22, 2017, The District's Board of Directors adopted a balanced operating budget of \$920,613,000 and a capital budget of \$997,923,000 for fiscal year 2018.

The fiscal year 2018 budget for operating sources is \$35,569,000 higher than the fiscal year 2017 budget (excluding the impact of a Federal pass-through grant), with projected operating revenue, State Transit Assistance (STA), property tax, and sales tax growth contributing to the increase despite modest declines in ridership. In fiscal year 2017 total ridership declined by 3.0% and was 6.0% below budget. The ridership estimate for fiscal year 2018 reflects a forecast of no growth in core system ridership plus increases in ridership in fiscal year 2018 due to the first full year of service to Warm Springs/South Fremont station, a partial year of service to the Silicon Valley Berryessa (SVBX) and eBART extensions. STA revenue is projected to grow by \$17,897,000 due to the passage of Senate Bill 1 (SB1), which provides for new formula-based funding sources for public transit and augments the existing STA program. In order to serve current crowded trains and future increases in ridership due to the opening of SVBX and eBART, the District is continuing its investment in its aging rail vehicle fleet and infrastructure and expanding shop capacity. The fiscal year 2018 adopted budget supports the District's continued efforts to reinvest in the system including the first of at least 775 new rail cars. However, limited funds were available for additional new programs as revenues are constrained due to slowdowns in ridership growth and sales tax

Management's Discussion and Analysis (Unaudited) For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016

income, which together account for 86% of the District's revenue sources. Sales tax revenue is estimated to increase by 1.3% (\$3,245,000) in fiscal year 2018 compared to fiscal year 2017. Property tax revenue is budgeted to increase by 9.4% (\$3,623,000) in fiscal year 2018 compared to fiscal year 2017 due to rising property values stemming from the Bay Area's strong housing market. The District continues investment in the aging infrastructure in fiscal year 2018, at a level of self-help that is among the highest for a transit operator in the nation. Over the past five years, the District has reinvested over \$600 million of operating funds into critical projects such as new rail cars and station renovation. The fiscal year 2018 capital budget also prioritizes reinvestment, with 67% of the \$997,923,000 budget programmed to system reinvestment projects.

The current operating budget supplies critical funding to capital programs, and continues an annual \$39,000,000 allocation to the Rail Car Sinking Fund as part of a \$298,000,000 initial commitment for the District's share of the Phase I acquisition of 775 rail cars. In addition, the District's Board of Directors also dedicated all incremental revenue generated from the productivity-adjusted inflation-based fare increase program towards high priority capital projects, including the Rail Car Replacement Program, Hayward Maintenance Complex, and Train Control Modernization Project. In fiscal year 2018, this amount is estimated at over \$38,000,000. The fiscal year 2018 operating budget also included \$29,213,000 for eBART pre-revenue and other state of good repair needs, such as train control uninterrupted power supply replacement, information technology upgrades and Millbrae tail track. The "baseline" State of Good Repair allocation also includes local match on capital grants for stations and facilities renovation, equipment and other needs. Despite these investments, the District needs to aggressively seek other funding sources to increase its existing capital resources in order to sustain its current state of reliability. The District's Asset Management Program has identified a wide variety of system infrastructure funding needs.

A full 67% of capital expenditures next year are directed to System Renovation, at \$ 673,095,000. This includes the Rail Car Replacement Program, the Hayward Maintenance Complex, station modernization, replacement of train control system, traction power, trackway renovation and other capital projects. The second largest is the Earthquake Safety Program including work at Oakland Shop spur track, Transbay Tube retrofits, and retrofit at Fruitvale and Coliseum Stations. Other capital work on essential security upgrades, life safety improvements, service and capacity enhancements, and ADA/system accessibility improvements will also continue.

Contacting the District's Financial Management

The District's financial report is designed to provide the District's Board of Directors, management, investors, creditors, legislative and oversight agencies, citizens and customers with an overview of the District's finances and to demonstrate its accountability for funds received. For additional information about this report, please contact Rosemarie Poblete, Controller-Treasurer, at 300 Lakeside Drive, P.O. Box 12688, Oakland, California 94604.

${\bf Enterprise\ Fund}$

Statements of Net Position June 30, 2017 and 2016

(dollar amounts in thousands)

Assets Current assets Cash and cash equivalents \$ 336,042 \$ 265,069 Investments 310,438 387,020 Gownment receivables 217,730 139,283 Receivables and other assets 27,691 29,754 Materials and supplies 45,185 35,873 Total unrestricted current assets 847,086 87,182 Restricted assets 287,416 434,006 Restricted assets 287,416 434,006 Receivables and other assets 608,41 15,006 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,009 Total restricted current assets 1,902,725 2,336,720 Noncurrent assets 1,902,725 2,336,720 Poperciable, net of accumulated depreciation 1,902,725 2,336,720 Unrestricted assets 16 1,902,725 2,336,720 Receivables and other assets 1,51 1 Investments 1,51 1 1 <tr< th=""><th></th><th>2017</th><th>2016</th></tr<>		2017	2016
Unrestricted assets \$ 336,042 \$ 265,069 Cash and cash equivalents \$ 310,438 387,204 Government receivables 127,730 139,283 Receivables and other assets 27,691 29,754 Materials and supplies 45,185 35,873 Total unrestricted current assets 847,086 857,183 Restricted assets 287,416 434,304 Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Noncurrent assets 1,149,062 2,336,792 Oppreciable net of accumulated depreciation 1,902,725 2,336,792 Oppreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 1,902,725 2,336,792 Investments 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 11,517 1 Restricted assets 11,517 1 Investments 11,517 1 Receivables and other assets 11	Assets		
Cash and cash equivalents \$ 336,042 \$ 265,069 Investments 310,438 387,204 Government receivables 27,691 29,754 Receivables and other assets 27,691 29,754 Materials and supplies 45,185 35,873 Total unrestricted current assets 887,085 857,183 Restricted assets 287,416 434,304 Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 2,363 1,070 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,23 Noncurrent assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Opperciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Urrestricted assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Receivables and other assets 1,342 - Receivables and other assets 1,157 1,157 Investments 1,157 1,128 Total ansets 7,736,695	Current assets		
Investments 310,438 387,204 Government receivables 127,730 139,288 Receivables and other assets 27,691 29,754 Materials and supplies 45,185 35,873 Total unrestricted current assets 847,086 857,183 Restricted assets 287,416 43,430 Cash and cash equivalents 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,23 Nondepreciable 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 1 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 1 1,151 1,152 Receivables and other assets 1,157 1,128 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518	Unrestricted assets		
Government receivables 127,730 139,283 Receivables and other assets 27,691 29,754 Materials and supplies 45,185 35,873 Total unrestricted current assets 847,086 857,183 Restricted assets 287,416 434,304 Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,232 Nondepreciable 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 1 1,92,725 2,336,792 Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 1 Investments 1,317 1 Receivables and other assets 1,137 1 Total ansets 3,38,518 3,38,	Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 336,042	\$ 265,069
Receivables and other assets 27,691 29,754 Materials and supplies 45,185 35,873 Total unrestricted current assets 847,086 857,183 Restricted assets 287,116 434,304 Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Noncurrent assets 897,820 595,049 Poperciable net of accumulated depreciation 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 16 19 19 Receivables and other assets 13,422 - - Receivables and other assets 1,317 - - Receivables and other assets 1,157 11,287 - Receivables and other assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 - Total noncurrent assets 9,481,601 8,41,750 - To	Investments	310,438	387,204
Materials and supplies 45,185 35,873 Total unrestricted current assets 847,086 857,183 Restricted assets 287,116 434,004 Cash and cash equivalents 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Noncurrent assets 1,744,906 1,52,232 Noncurrent assets 2 2,336,792 Popreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 1,902,725 2,336,792 Unrestricted assets 1 1,902,725 2,336,792 Receivables and other assets 16 1,912 2 Receivables and other assets 16 1,912 1 Receivables and other assets 1,317 1 2 Receivables and other assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 3 Total anocurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 3 Total assets 1,1,17 1 1 2	Government receivables	127,730	139,283
Total unrestricted current assets 887,183 Restricted assets 287,416 434,304 Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,707 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Noncurrent assets 1,744,906 1,452,232 Noncurrent assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 1,902,725 2,336,792 Unrestricted assets 1 5,807,491 5,041,241 Investments 13,422 - - Receivables and other assets 11,317 - - Receivables and other assets 11,517 11,287 - Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Total assets 11,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Pension contribution s	Receivables and other assets	27,691	,
Restricted assets 287,416 434,304 Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,232 Noncurrent assets 2 2,336,792 Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 169 198 Investments 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 11,571 1,287 Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resource 17,769 20,468 Pension related 17,769 20,468 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings	Materials and supplies	45,185	35,873
Cash and cash equivalents 287,416 434,304 Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 897,820 595,049 Noncurrent assets Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 1 1,902,725 2,336,792 Receivables and other assets of a ccumulated depreciation 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 11,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total noncurrent assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources 17,769 20,468 Pension refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 <tr< td=""><td>Total unrestricted current assets</td><td>847,086</td><td>857,183</td></tr<>	Total unrestricted current assets	847,086	857,183
Investments 608,041 159,675 Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,232 Noncurrent assets 2 2,336,792 Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Pepreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 11,342 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total noncurrent assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 9,875 - Differ	Restricted assets		
Receivables and other assets 2,363 1,070 Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,232 Noncurrent assets 2 2 Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 113,422 - Investments 169 198 Receivables and other assets 11,571 1,287 Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Pension refundings of debt 17,76 20,468 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Cash and cash equivalents	287,416	434,304
Total restricted current assets 897,820 595,049 Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,232 Noncurrent assets 2 Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 1 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 - Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 - Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 - Deferred Outflows of Resources 17,769 20,468 - Pension related 58,386 50,426 -	Investments	608,041	159,675
Total current assets 1,744,906 1,452,232 Noncurrent assets 2 2 Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 113,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Receivables and other assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total nocurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources 11,779 20,468 Pension related 17,769 20,468 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Receivables and other assets	2,363	1,070
Noncurrent assets Capital assets Nondepreciable 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 1 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Total restricted current assets	897,820	595,049
Capital assets 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 13,422 - Investments 169 198 Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources 17,769 20,468 Pension related 17,769 20,468 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Total current assets	1,744,906	1,452,232
Nondepreciable 1,902,725 2,336,792 Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets Investments 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Losses on refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Noncurrent assets		
Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation 5,807,491 5,041,241 Unrestricted assets 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Capital assets		
Unrestricted assets 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources 17,769 20,468 Pension refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Nondepreciable	1,902,725	2,336,792
Investments 13,422 - Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Losses on refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Depreciable, net of accumulated depreciation	5,807,491	5,041,241
Receivables and other assets 169 198 Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 11,571 11,287 Receivables and other assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total noncurrent assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Losses on refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Unrestricted assets		
Restricted assets 1,317 - Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Losses on refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Investments	13,422	-
Investments 1,317 - Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Losses on refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424		169	198
Receivables and other assets 11,571 11,287 Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Losses on refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Restricted assets		
Total noncurrent assets 7,736,695 7,389,518 Total assets 9,481,601 8,841,750 Deferred Outflows of Resources Losses on refundings of debt 17,769 20,468 Pension related 58,386 50,426 Net differences between projected and actual earnings 97,875 - Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424			=
Total assets9,481,6018,841,750Deferred Outflows of ResourcesLosses on refundings of debt17,76920,468Pension related58,38650,426Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date58,38650,426Net differences between projected and actual earnings97,875-Differences between actual and expected experience6,0073,424	Receivables and other assets	11,571	11,287
Deferred Outflows of ResourcesLosses on refundings of debt17,76920,468Pension related58,38650,426Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date58,38650,426Net differences between projected and actual earnings97,875-Differences between actual and expected experience6,0073,424	Total noncurrent assets	7,736,695	7,389,518
Losses on refundings of debt Pension related Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date Net differences between projected and actual earnings Differences between actual and expected experience 17,769 20,468 51,426 52,426 63,86 50,426 63,007 33,424	Total assets	9,481,601	8,841,750
Pension related Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date Net differences between projected and actual earnings Differences between actual and expected experience 58,386 50,426 97,875 - 6,007 3,424	Deferred Outflows of Resources		
Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date58,38650,426Net differences between projected and actual earnings97,875-Differences between actual and expected experience6,0073,424	Losses on refundings of debt	17,769	20,468
Net differences between projected and actual earnings97,875-Differences between actual and expected experience6,0073,424	Pension related		
Differences between actual and expected experience 6,007 3,424	Pension contribution subsequent to measurement date	58,386	50,426
			-
Total deferred outflow of resources 180,037 74,318	Differences between actual and expected experience	6,007	3,424
	Total deferred outflow of resources	180,037	74,318

Enterprise Fund

Statements of Net Position, continued June 30, 2017 and 2016

(dollar amounts in thousands)

	2017		 2016	
Liabilities		_		
Current liabilities				
Accounts payable and other liabilities	\$	229,812	\$ 222,409	
Unearned revenue		57,005	71,021	
Current portion of long-term debt		77,130	27,225	
Self-insurance liabilities		20,048	 18,479	
Total current liabilities		383,995	 339,134	
Noncurrent liabilities				
Accounts payable and other liabilities		46,376	44,418	
Unearned revenue		205,423	234,412	
Long-term debt, net of current portion		1,579,562	1,334,403	
Self-insurance liabilities, net of current portion		35,903	34,829	
Net other postemployement benefits liability		380,392	63,047	
Net pension liability		614,450	 467,222	
Total noncurrent liabilities		2,862,106	 2,178,331	
Total liabilities		3,246,101	 2,517,465	
Deferred Inflows of Resources				
Pension related				
Net differences between projected and actual earnings		-	17,485	
Differences between actual and expected experience		2,518	3,663	
Changes in assumptions		19,285	28,500	
Other Post Employment Benefits related				
Net differences between projected and actual earnings		8,209	-	
Changes in assumptions		10,904	 -	
Total Deferred Inflow		40,916	 49,648	
Net position				
Net investment in capital assets		6,426,653	6,055,965	
Restricted for debt service and other liabilities		190,612	214,849	
Unrestricted		(242,644)	78,141	
Total net position	\$	6,374,621	\$ 6,348,955	

This Page Intentionally Left Blank.

Enterprise Fund

Statements of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands)

	2017		2016	
Operating revenues	 			
Fares	\$ 485,674	\$	489,583	
Other	 61,426		56,217	
Total operating revenues	 547,100		545,800	
Operating expenses				
Transportation	209,335		200,181	
Maintenance	302,699		285,996	
Police services	64,236		63,921	
Construction and engineering	26,700		23,917	
General and administrative	200,376		139,041	
Depreciation	 191,877		196,452	
Total operating expenses	995,223		909,508	
Less - capitalized costs	 (87,158)		(74,762)	
Net operating expenses	 908,065		834,746	
Operating loss	 (360,965)	-	(288,946)	
Nonoperating revenues (expenses)				
Transactions and use tax - sales tax	247,185		241,547	
Property tax	99,163		55,849	
Operating financial assistance	77,069		72,794	
Contribution for BART car replacement funding exchange program	(52,548)		(50,176)	
Investment income	3,747		2,752	
Interest expense	(28,423)		(36,217)	
Gain from exchange of property	24,839		7,284	
Other expense, net	 (5,070)		(1,247)	
Total nonoperating revenues, net	 365,962		292,586	
Change in net position before capital contributions	4,997		3,640	
Capital contributions	 342,270		328,123	
Change in net position	347,267		331,763	
Net position, beginning of year, as previously reported	6,348,955		6,017,192	
Cumulative effect of adopting the provisions of new standards (GASB 75) for employer				
reporting of other postemployment benefit obligations	(321,601)		-	
Net position, beginning of year, as restated	6,027,354		6,017,192	
Net position, end of year	\$ 6,374,621	\$	6,348,955	

Enterprise Fund

Statements of Cash Flows

For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 $\,$

(dollar amounts in thousands)

	2017	2016
Cash flows from operating activities		
Receipts from customers	\$ 48	5,901 \$ 490,123
Payments to suppliers	(20)	9,360) (191,834)
Payments to employees	(48)	2,696) (467,754)
Other operating cash receipts	6	0,682 56,689
Net cash used in operating activities	(14.	5,473) (112,776)
Cash flows from noncapital financing activities		
Transactions and use tax (sales tax) received	19	6,725 192,919
Property tax received	4.	2,775 37,490
Financial assistance received	79	9,712 75,126
Net cash provided by noncapital financing activities	319	9,212 305,535
Cash flows from capital and related financing activities		
Transactions and use tax (sales tax) received	50	0,461 48,628
Property tax received	5	7,490 18,152
Capital grants received	333	2,945 399,253
Expenditures for facilities, property and equipment	(51)	6,964) (411,182)
Principal paid on long-term debt	(21:	5,455) (559,925)
Payments of long-term debt issuance and service costs	(:	5,070) (1,201)
Proceeds from issuance of General Obligation Bonds	429	9,717 319,105
Proceeds from issuance of Sales Tax Revenue Bonds	9:	5,655 217,990
Deferred interest paid for defeased bonds		(955) (21,641)
Interest paid on long-term debt	(4)	0,865) (47,298)
Contribution for BART car replacement funding exchange program	(5)	2,548) (50,176)
Deposit refunded		(283) (248)
Net cash provided by (used in) capital and related financing activities	134	4,128 (88,543)
Cash flows from investing activities		
Proceeds from sale and maturity of investments	138	8,395 129,003
Purchase of investments	,	5,593) (90,918)
Investment income (loss)		3,416 2,095
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	(38:	3,782) 40,180
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	(7:	5,915) 144,396
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	699	9,373 554,977
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	\$ 62.	3,458 \$ 699,373
Reconciliation of cash and cash equivalents to		
the Statements of Net Position		
Current, unrestricted assets - cash and cash equivalents	\$ 330	6,042 \$ 265,069
Current, restricted assets - cash and cash equivalents	28'	7,416 434,304
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$ 623	3,458 \$ 699,373
		<u> </u>

Enterprise Fund

Statements of Cash Flows, continued For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands)

	-	2017		2016
Reconciliation of operating loss to net cash				
used in operating activities				
Operating loss	\$	(360,965)	\$	(288,946)
Adjustments to reconcile operating loss to net cash				
used in operating activities:				
Depreciation		191,877		196,452
Provision for inventory obsolescence		187		-
Amortization of deferred settlement costs		228		50
Accrual of employee retirement and post employment obligations		25,823		-
Net effect of changes in				
Receivables and other assets		2,014		(15,753)
Materials and supplies		(9,312)		(4,292)
Accounts payable and other liabilities		2,770		637
Self-insurance liabilities		2,643		(145)
Unearned revenue		(738)		(779)
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(145,473)	\$	(112,776)
Noncash transactions				
Capital assets acquired with a liability at year-end	\$	98,786	\$	89,715
Increase in fair value of investments		(842)		349
Amortization of long-term debt premium and discount		(12,386)		(9,234)
Bond premium reclassed to losses on refunding of debt		(2,467)		(18,394)
Amortization of loss on early debt retirement		1,186		1,153
Amortization of ground lease		552		534
Property exchanged with MacArthur Transit Community Partners, LLC		(976)		-
Other property exchanged, net		-		7,191
Gain from exchange of property		24,839		-

Retiree Health Benefit Trust Statements of Trust Net Position June 30, 2017 and 2016

(dollar amounts in thousands)

	 2017		2016
Assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,092	\$	1,162
Receivables and other assets	11,041		404
Investments			
Domestic common stocks	157,994		101,231
Domestic preferred stocks	11		-
U.S. Treasury obligations	73,793		53,413
Money market mutual funds	20,652		29,893
Mutual funds - equity	220		45,701
Corporate obligations	15,874		12,271
Foreign stocks	8,726		3,024
Foreign obligations	 936		1,938
Total investments	 278,206		247,471
Total assets	 290,339		249,037
Liabilities			
Accounts payable	205		149
Pending trades payable	 19,983		11,485
Total liabilities	 20,188		11,634
Net position restricted for retiree health benefits	\$ 270,151	\$	237,403

Retiree Health Benefit Trust

Statements of Changes in Trust Net Position For the Years Ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands)

	-	2016		
Additions				
Employer contributions	\$	28,912	\$	27,145
Investment income				
Interest income		4,785		4,636
Net appreciation in fair value of investments		22,277		1,993
Investment expense		(534)		(513)
Net investment income	-	26,528		6,116
Total additions	ī	55,440		33,261
Deductions				
Benefit payments		22,396		17,422
Legal fees		2		12
Audit fees		16		15
Insurance expense		26		26
Administrative fees		252		150
Total deductions		22,692		17,625
Increase in trust net position	ī	32,748		15,636
Net position restricted for retiree health benefits				
Beginning of year		237,403		221,767
End of year	\$	270,151	\$	237,403

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Description of Reporting Entity

The San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District (the District) is a public agency created by the legislature of the State of California in 1957 and regulated by the San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District Act, as amended, and subject to transit district law as codified in the California Public Utilities Code. The disbursement of funds received by the District is controlled by statutes and by provisions of various grant contracts entered into with federal, state and local agencies.

Basis of Accounting and Presentation

The basic financial statements provide information about the District's Enterprise Fund and the Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund (the Trust). Separate statements for each fund category – proprietary and fiduciary – are presented. The basic financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of the related cash flows. Revenues from property taxes are recognized in the fiscal year for which the taxes are levied; revenue from sales taxes are recognized in the fiscal year when the underlying exchange takes place; revenue from grants is recognized in the fiscal year in which all eligibility requirements have been satisfied; and revenue from investments is recognized when earned.

The Enterprise Fund, a proprietary fund, distinguishes operating revenues and expenses from nonoperating items. The District's operating revenues are generated directly from its transit operations and consist principally of passenger fares. Operating expenses for the transit operations include all costs related to providing transit services. These costs include labor, fringe benefits, materials, supplies, services, utilities, leases and rentals, and depreciation on capital assets. All other revenues and expenses not meeting these definitions are reported as nonoperating revenues and expenses.

The Trust, a fiduciary fund, is used to account for assets held by the District as a trustee to pay retiree health care premiums. The assets of the Trust cannot be used to support the District's programs.

Cash Equivalents

For purposes of the statements of cash flows, the District considers all highly liquid investments with a maturity of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

Investments

The District records investment transactions on the trade date. Investments in nonparticipating interestearning investment contracts (e.g. nonnegotiable certificates of deposits and guaranteed investment contracts) are reported at cost and all other investments are at fair value. Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The District measures its investments at fair value and categorizes its fair value measurements within the fair value hierarchy established by generally accepted accounting principles. As a matter of policy, the District usually holds investments until their maturity.

Restricted Assets

Certain assets are classified as restricted assets on the statement of net position because their use is subject to externally imposed stipulations, either by certain bond covenants, laws or regulations or provisions of debt agreements.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Capital Grants/Contributions

The District receives grants from the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) and other agencies of the U.S. Department of Transportation, the State of California, and local transportation funds for the acquisition of transit-related equipment, improvements and preventative maintenance. Capital grants receivables represent amounts expected from governmental agencies to reimburse the District for costs incurred for capital projects (Notes 8 and 9) and are reported as government receivables on the statement of net position.

Materials and Supplies

Materials and supplies consist primarily of replacement parts for the system and rail vehicles, which are stated at cost using the average-cost method. Materials and supplies are expensed as consumed.

Bond Discounts, Premiums and Losses on Refunding

The bond discounts, premiums and losses on refunding, are deferred and amortized over the term of the bonds as a component of interest expense. The unamortized portion of these items, except the losses on refunding, which are reported as deferred outflows of resources, are presented as a reduction of the face amount of bonds payable.

Capital Assets

Capital assets are stated at cost or at fair value of donated assets, and depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets ranging from 3 to 80 years. The District's policy is to capitalize acquisitions of capital assets with a cost of \$5,000 or more and a useful life of more than one year, and all costs related to capital projects, regardless of amounts. Upon disposition, costs and accumulated depreciation/amortization are removed from the accounts and resulting gains or losses are included in operations.

The District capitalizes as intangible capital assets, internally generated intangibles such as computer software. Easements and rights-of-way are capitalized and recorded as part of land and are not amortized as they have indefinite useful lives while computer software is amortized over a period of 20 years.

Major improvements and betterments to existing facilities and equipment are capitalized. Costs for maintenance and repairs that do not extend the useful life of the applicable assets are charged to expense as incurred. The District capitalizes certain interest costs, net of interest income related to tax-free borrowings until the assets are ready for their intended use. The amount capitalized is the difference between the interest costs and interest income associated with the applicable tax-free borrowings. Amounts capitalized were net interest expense of \$15,461,000 in fiscal year 2017 and \$13,029,000 in fiscal year 2016

Unearned Revenue

Unearned revenue consists of (1) prepayments of revenues related to license fees paid by telecommunication companies for the use of the District's right of way for wireless accessibility to their customers; (2) estimated passenger tickets sold but unused; (3) advances received from grant agreements; (4) prepayments of ground lease revenues (Note 15); and (5) value of property received in exchange for the District's property not yet transferred at the end of the fiscal year.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Compensated Absences

Compensated absences are reported and accrued as a liability in the period incurred. Compensated absences have a total balance of \$64,992,000 as of June 30, 2017 and \$61,169,000 as of June 30, 2016 and are shown in the statements of net position in accounts payable and other liabilities (see Note 5) as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

		 2017	 2016
Current liabilities		\$ 20,130	\$ 18,899
Noncurrent liabilities		 44,862	 42,270
	Total	\$ 64,992	\$ 61,169

Pollution Remediation

The recognition of pollution remediation obligations (including contamination) address the current or potential detrimental effects of existing pollution by estimating costs associated with participating in pollution remediation activities, such as site assessments and cleanups. There are no known material remediation obligations that the District is currently or potentially involved in.

Net Position

Net investment in capital assets include capital assets net of accumulated depreciation and outstanding principal balances of debt attributable to the acquisition, construction or improvement of those assets. Net position is restricted when constraints are imposed by third parties or by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation and include amounts restricted for debt service and other liabilities. All other net position is unrestricted. Generally, the District's policy is to spend restricted resources first when an expense is incurred for purposes for which both restricted and unrestricted net position is available.

Transactions and Use Tax (Sales Tax) Revenues

The State of California legislation authorizes the District to impose a 0.5% transaction and use tax within District boundaries, which is collected and administered by the State Board of Equalization. Of the amounts available for distribution, 75% is paid directly to the District for the purpose of paying operating expenses, except for the portion that is paid directly to trustees to cover principal and interest payments of maturing sales tax revenue bonds. The remaining 25% is allocated by the MTC to the District, the City and County of San Francisco, and the Alameda-Contra Costa Transit District for transit services. The District records the total transactions and use taxes earned (including amounts paid to the trustees) as nonoperating revenue.

Property Taxes, Collection and Maximum Rates

The State of California Constitution Article XIII.A provides that the general purpose maximum property tax rate on any given property may not exceed 1% of its assessed value unless an additional amount for general obligation debt has been approved by voters. Assessed value is calculated at 100% of market value as defined by Article XIII.A and may be adjusted by no more than 2% per year, unless the property is sold or transferred. The State Legislature has determined the method of distribution of receipts from a 1% tax levy among the counties, cities, school districts and other districts, such as the District.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

The District receives an allocation of property tax revenues for transit operations. Additionally, beginning in fiscal year 2006, the District received property tax allocations for the debt service payments on the 2005, 2007, 2013 and 2015 and 2017 Measure AA General Obligation Bonds. The District will also receive beginning in fiscal year 2018, property tax allocation for the debt service of Measure RR General Obligation Bonds. As required by the law of the State of California, the District utilizes the services of each of the three BART Counties of Alameda, Contra Costa and San Francisco for the assessment and collection of taxes for District purposes. District taxes are collected at the same time and on the same tax rolls as county, school district and other special district taxes. Property taxes are recorded as revenue in the fiscal year of levy. Assessed values are determined annually by the Assessor's Offices of City and County of San Francisco, County of Alameda and County of Contra Costa on January 1, and become a lien on the real properties at January 1. The levy date for secured and unsecured properties is July 1 of each year. Secured taxes are due November 1 and February 1 and are delinquent if not paid by December 10 and April 10, respectively. Unsecured property tax is due on July 1 and becomes delinquent after August 31.

Operating Financial Assistance

Financial assistance grants for operations from federal, state and local agencies are reported as nonoperating revenue in the period in which all eligibility requirements have been satisfied (Notes 8 and 9).

Collective Bargaining

Approximately 86% of the District's employees are subject to collective bargaining. The current bargaining units consist of the following:

- American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME), Local 3993
- Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU), Local 1555
- Service Employees International Union (SEIU), Local 1021
- BART Police Officers Association (BPOA)
- BART Police Managers Association (BPMA)

Capitalized Costs

The District initially charges employee salaries, wages and benefits to operating expenses by functional expense category. Labor costs included in those amounts that are associated with capital projects are subsequently adjusted to be included in the cost of the related capital asset. This adjustment is reflected in the statement of revenues, expenses and changes in net position as a reduction of operating expenses. The amounts of \$87,158,000 and \$74,762,000 were capitalized during the fiscal years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

Pensions

For purposes of measuring the net pension liability, deferred outflows of resources, and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions and pension expense, information about the fiduciary net position of the District's Pension Plans (Plans) and additions to/deductions from the Plans' fiduciary net position have been determined on the same basis as they are reported by California Public Employees' Retirement System (CalPERS). For this purpose, benefit payments (including refunds of employee contributions) are recognized when currently due and payable in accordance with the benefit terms.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect certain reported amounts and disclosures. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Reclassification and Presentation

Certain reclassifications of prior year's balances have been made to conform with the current year presentation. The reclassifications have no effect on the financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

New Accounting Pronouncements Adopted

In June 2015, GASB issued Statement No. 74, Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefit Plans Other Than Pension Plans (GASB 74), which establishes new accounting and financial reporting requirements for Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) plans, as well as for certain nonemployer governments that have a legal obligation to provide financial support to OPEB provided to the employees of other entities. GASB 74 also includes requirements to address financial reporting for assets accumulated for purposes of providing defined benefit OPEB through OPEB plans that are not administered through trusts that meet the specified criteria. GASB 74 is effective for the District's fiscal year ended June 30, 2017. As of July 1, 2016, the District implemented this Statement, which resulted in significant changes in the footnote disclosures and required supplementary information for the District's Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund standalone report for the year ending June 30, 2017.

In June 2015, GASB issued Statement No. 75, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefits Other Than Pensions (GASB 75), which establishes new accounting and financial reporting requirements for governments whose employees are provided with OPEB plans, improving the accounting and financial reporting by state and local governments for OPEB and provides information provided by state and local government employers about financial support for OPEB that is provided by other entities. The statement replaces the requirements of Statement No. 45, Accounting and Financial Reporting by Employers for Postemployment Benefits Other Than Pensions and Statement No. 57, OPEB Measurements by Agent Employers and Agent Multiple-Employer Plans. GASB 75 is required to be implemented for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2018. However, the District elected to early implement the standard for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017. As of July 1, 2016, the District implemented this Statement, which resulted in a restatement of beginning net position by \$321.6 million, recognition of \$19.1 million of deferred inflows of resources, and establishment of a net OPEB liability of \$380.4 million.

In August 2015, GASB issued Statement No. 77, *Tax Abatement Disclosures* (GASB 77), which requires governments that enter into tax abatement agreements to disclose additional information about the agreements including a brief descriptive information, the gross dollar amount of taxes abated during the period, and commitments made by a government, other than to abate taxes, as part of a tax abatement agreement. GASB 77 is effective for the District's fiscal year ended June 30, 2017. This statement did not have a significant impact to the District's financial statements.

In December 2015, the GASB issued Statement No. 78, *Pensions Provided through Certain Multiple-Employer Defined Benefit Pension Plans* (GASB 78). The objective of this statement is to address a practice issue regarding the scope and applicability of GASB 78 associated with pensions provided through certain cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit pension plans and to state or local governmental employers whose employees are provided with such pensions. Such plans are not considered a state or local

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

government pension plan and are used to provide benefits to both employees of state and local governments and employees of employers that are not state or local governments. GASB 78 is effective for the District's fiscal year ended June 30, 2017. This statement did not have a significant impact to the District's financial statements.

In January 2016, GASB issued Statement No. 80, *Blending Requirements for Certain Component Units – an amendment of GASB Statement No. 14* (GASB 80), to improve financial reporting by clarifying the financial statement presentation requirements for certain component units. This statement amends the blending requirements for the financial statement presentation of component units of all state and local governments, which was established in paragraph 53 of Statement No. 14, *The Financial Reporting Entity*. GASB 80 is effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2017. This statement did not have a significant impact to the District's financial statements.

In March 2016, GASB issued Statement No. 82, *Pension Issues – an amendment of GASB Statements No.* 67, *No.* 68, and *No.* 73 (GASB 82), to address certain issues that have been raised with respect to Statements No. 67, *Financial Reporting for Pension Plans*, No. 68, *Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions*, and No. 73, *Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68. The statement addresses issues regarding (1) the presentation of payroll-related measures in required supplementary information, (2) the selection of assumptions and the treatment of deviations from the guidance in Actuarial Standards of Practice for financial reporting purposes, and (3) the classification of payments made by employers to satisfy employee (plan member) contribution requirements. GASB 82 is effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2017. This statement did not have a significant impact to the District's financial statements.*

Recent Accounting Pronouncements That Have Not Been Adopted

In March 2016, GASB issued Statement No. 81, *Irrevocable Split-Interest Agreements* (GASB 81), to improve accounting and financial reporting for irrevocable split-interest agreements by providing recognition and measurement guidance for situations in which a government is a beneficiary of the agreement. This statement requires that a government that receives resources pursuant to an irrevocable split-interest agreement recognize revenues, assets, liabilities, and deferred inflows of resources. GASB 81 is effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2018.

In November 2016, the GASB issued Statement No. 83, *Certain Asset Retirement Obligations*. The statement addresses accounting and financial reporting for certain asset retirement obligations (AROs). An ARO is a legally enforced liability associated with the retirement of a tangible capital asset. A government that has legal obligations to perform future asset retirement activities related to its tangible capital assets should recognize a liability based on the guidance in this statement. The requirements of this statement are effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2019.

In January 2017, the GASB issued Statement No. 84, *Fiduciary Activities*. The statement establishes criteria for identifying fiduciary activities of all state and local governments. The focus of the criteria generally is on (1) whether a government is controlling the assets of the fiduciary activity and (2) the beneficiaries with whom a fiduciary relationship exists. Separate criteria are included to identify fiduciary component units and postemployment benefit arrangements that are fiduciary activities. The statement provides recognition and measurement guidance for situations in which a government is a beneficiary of these agreements. The requirements of this statement are effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2020.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

1. Reporting Entity and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

In March 2017, the GASB issued Statement No. 85, *Omnibus 2017*. The objective of the statement is to address practice issues that have been identified during implementation and application of certain GASB Statements. The statement addresses a variety of topics including issues related to blending component units, goodwill, fair value measurement and application, and postemployment benefits (pensions and other postemployment benefits). The requirements of this statement are effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2018.

In May 2017, the GASB issued Statement No. 86, *Certain Debt Extinguishment Issues*. The primary objective of the statement is to improve consistency in accounting and financial reporting for in-substance defeasance of debt by providing guidance for transitions in which cash and other monetary assets acquired with only existing resources – resources other than the proceeds of the refunding debt – are placed in an irrevocable trust for the sole purpose of extinguishing debt. The requirements of this statement are effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2018.

In June 2017, the GASB issued Statement No. 87, *Leases*. The objective of the statement is to improve the accounting and financial reporting for leases by governments. This statement requires recognition of certain lease assets and liabilities for leases that previously were classified as operating leases and recognized as inflows of resources or outflows of resources based on the payment provisions of the contract. It establishes a single model for lease accounting based on the foundational principle that leases are financings of the right to use an underlying asset. Under this statement, a lessee is required to recognize a lease liability and an intangible right-to-use lease asset, and a lessor is required to recognize a lease receivable and a deferred inflow of resources, thereby enhancing the consistency of information about governments' leasing activities. The requirements of this statement are effective for the District's fiscal year ending June 30, 2021.

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments

A. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments of the Enterprise Fund

Cash, cash equivalents and investments are reported in the Enterprise Fund as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

				2017			2016							
	Un	restricted	R	estricted	Total		Unrestricted		Restricted			Total		
Current assets														
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	336,042	\$	287,416	\$	623,458	\$	265,069	\$	434,304	\$	699,373		
Investments		310,438		608,041		918,479		387,204		159,675		546,879		
Noncurrent assets														
Investments		13,422		1,317		14,739		-		-		-		
Total	\$	659,902	\$	896,774	\$	1,556,676	\$	652,273	\$	593,979	\$	1,246,252		

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Investment Policy

The California Public Utilities Code, Section 29100, and the California Government Code (CGC), Section 53601, provide the basis for the District's investment policy. To meet the objectives of the investment policy – (1) preservation of capital, (2) liquidity, and (3) yield – the investment policy, approved by the Board of Directors, specifically identifies the types of permitted investments, as well as any maturity limits and other restrictions. The following table presents the authorized investment, requirements, and restrictions per the CGC and the District's investment policy:

		<u>Maximum</u> Maturity (1)		num % rtfolio		<u>ım % with</u> Issuer	Minimum Rating (2)	
Investment Type	CGC	District	CGC	District	CGC	District	CGC	District
U.S. Treasury Obligations (bills, bonds, or notes)	5 years	5 years	None	None	None	None	None	None
U.S. Agencies	5 years	5 years	None	None	None	None	None	None
Bankers' Acceptances	180 days	180 days	40%	40%	30%	30%	None	None
Commercial Paper (3)	270 days	270 days	25%	25%	10%	10%	P1	P1
Negotiable Certificates	5 years	5 years	30%	30%	None	None	None	None
Repurchase Agreements	1 year	1 year	None	None	None	None	None	None
Reverse Repurchase Agreements	92 days	90 days	20%	20%	None	None	None	None
Local Agency Investment Fund	N/A	N/A	None	20%	None	None	None	None
Non-Negotiable Time Deposits	5 years	5 years	30%	30%	None	None	None	None
Medium Term Notes/Bonds (3)	5 years	5 years	30%	30%	None	None	A	A
Municipal Securities of California Local Agencies	5 years	5 years	None	None	None	None	None	None
Mutual Funds	N/A	N/A	20%	20%	10%	10%	AAA	AAA
Notes, Bonds, or Other Obligations	5 years	5 years	None	None	None	None	None	None
Mortgage Pass-Through Securities	5 years	5 years	20%	20%	None	None	AAA	AAA
Financial Futures (3)	N/A	N/A	None	None	None	None	None	None

Footnotes

- (1) In the absence of a specified maximum, the maximum is 5 years.
- (2) Minium credit rating categories include modifications (+/-).
- (3) District will not invest in these investment types unless specifically authorized by the Board.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Investments Authorized by Debt Agreements

The District must maintain required amounts of cash and investments with fiscal agents under the terms of certain debt issues. These funds are unexpended bond proceeds and funds set aside for debt service. The table below identifies the investment types that are authorized for investments held by fiscal agents. The table also identifies certain provisions of these debt agreements:

Authorized Investment Type	Maximum Maturity	Minimum Credit Quality	Maximum Percentage of Portfolio	Maximum Investment In One Issuer
Securities of the U.S. Government and its				
agencies	None	None	None	None
Housing Authority Bonds or project				
notes issued by public agencies or				
municipalities fully secured by the U.S.	None	None	None	None
Obligations of any state, territory, or				
commonwealth of the U.S. or any agency				
or political subdivisions thereof	None	Aa1/AA+	None	None
Collateralized time deposits	None	A-1	None	None
Commercial paper	None	Aaa/AAA	None	None
Repurchase agreements	None	None	None	None
Money market mutual funds	None	None	None	None
Investment agreements	None	Aa1/AA+	None	None
Other investments approved by the				
Board that will not adversely affect				
ratings on bonds	None	None	None	None
Corporate bonds, notes, and debentures	None	Aa1/AA+	None	None
Local Agency Investment Fund	None	None	None	None

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Interest Rate Risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that changes in market rates will adversely affect the fair value of an investment. One of the District's primary objectives is to provide sufficient liquidity to meet its cash outflow needs, however, the District does not have any policies specifically addressing interest rate risk, except as outlined in the CGC. A summary of investments by type of investments and by segmented time distribution as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 is as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

		Investment Maturities (in Years)								
	2017		Less Than 1		1 - 5	6	- 10			
Money market mutual funds*	\$ 414,387	\$	414,387	\$	-	\$	-			
U.S. Treasury	502,770		502,770		-		-			
U.S. government agencies	39,109		39,109		-		-			
Commercial paper	237,344		237,344		-		-			
California municipal bonds	6,136		6,136		-		-			
Foreign government bonds	34,639		20,005		14,634		-			
Certificates of deposit	 865		760		105					
Total investments	 1,235,250	\$	1,220,511	\$	14,739	\$	-			
Deposits with banks	318,432									
Imprest funds	2,994									
Total cash and investments	\$ 1,556,676									

		Investment Maturities (in Years)									
	 2016	Less Than 1		1 - 5	6 - 10						
Money market mutual funds*	\$ 80,676	\$	80,676	\$	-	\$	-				
U.S. Treasury	173,968		173,968		-		-				
U.S. government agencies	334,937		334,937		-		-				
Commercial paper	208,917		208,917		-		-				
California municipal bonds	26,974		26,974		-		-				
Foreign government bonds	25,037		25,037		-		-				
Certificates of deposit	 962		962		-	_	-				
Total investments	851,471	\$	851,471	\$	-	\$	-				
Deposits with banks	391,858										
Imprest funds	2,923										
Total cash and investments	\$ 1,246,252										

^{*} weighted-average maturity

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Credit Risk

The District's credit rating risk is governed by Section 53601 of the CGC which, among others, limits investments in money market mutual funds to those funds with the highest evaluations granted by the rating agencies, which is AAAm. The District has investments in U.S. Treasury and government agencies, and in money market mutual funds. There are no investment limits on the securities of U.S. Treasury or certain U.S. government agencies that are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States government. The following is a summary of the credit quality distribution for securities with credit exposure as rated by Standard & Poor's, Fitch Ratings and/or Moody's as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

		Credit Ratings									
	2017		AAA		AA		A	Not Rated			
Money market mutual funds	\$ 414,387	\$	359,553	\$	-	\$	54,834	\$	-		
U.S. Treasury	502,770		502,770		-		-		-		
U.S. government agencies	39,109		39,109		-		-		-		
Commercial paper	237,344		-		-		237,344		-		
California municipal bonds	6,136		-		6,136		-		-		
Foreign government bonds	34,639		34,639		-		-		-		
Certificates of deposit	865		-		-		-		865		
Total investments	1,235,250	\$	936,071	\$	6,136	\$	292,178	\$	865		
Deposits with banks	318,432										
Imprest funds	2,994										
Total cash and investments	\$ 1,556,676										

				Credit	Rati			
	2016	AAA		AA		A	Not	Rated
Money market mutual funds	\$ 80,676	\$ 28,463	\$	-	\$	52,213	\$	-
U.S. Treasury	173,968	173,968		-		-		-
U.S. government agencies	334,937	334,937		-		-		-
Commercial paper	208,917	-		-		208,917		-
California municipal bonds	26,974	-		26,974		-		-
Foreign government bonds	25,037	25,037		-		-		-
Certificates of deposit	 962	 		-		_		962
Total investments	851,471	\$ 562,405	\$	26,974	\$	261,130	\$	962
Deposits with banks	391,858							
Imprest funds	 2,923							
Total cash and investments	\$ 1,246,252							

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Fair Value Hierarchy

The District categorizes its fair value measurements within the fair value hierarchy established by generally accepted accounting principles. The hierarchy is based on the valuation inputs used to measure fair value of the assets. Level 1 inputs are quoted prices in an active market for identical assets; Level 2 inputs are significant other observable inputs; and Level 3 inputs are significant unobservable inputs (the District does not value any of its investments using Level 3 inputs).

All of the District's investments fall under the Marketable/Actively traded assets category. The custodian banks rely on the pricing by nationally known vendors. In the event that a particular category is not priced by the primary pricing vendor, the custodian banks engage a secondary vendor or other sources.

The following is a summary of the fair value of investments of the District as of June 30, 2017 and June 30, 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

		Fair Value Hierarchy											
Investments at Fair Value Level	6/30/201	7 (Le	(Lewel 1)		(Level 2)		6/30/2016		(Level 1)		Level 2)		
Money market mutual funds	\$ 414,38	7 \$	-	\$	414,387	\$	80,676	\$	-	\$	80,676		
U.S. Treasury	502,77) 5	602,770		-		173,968		173,968		-		
U.S. government agencies	39,10)	-		39,109		334,937		-		334,937		
Commercial paper	237,34	4	-		237,344		208,917		-		208,917		
California municipal bonds	6,13	5	-		6,136		26,974		-		26,974		
Foreign government bonds	34,63	<u> </u>			34,639		25,037		-		25,037		
Total Investments at Fair Value	1,234,38	5 \$ 5	502,770	\$	731,615		850,509	\$	173,968	\$	676,541		
Excluded from FMV hierarchy reporting													
Certificate of deposit	86	<u>5</u>					962						
Total investments	\$ 1,235,25)				\$	851,471						

Investments valued at \$502,770,000 in fiscal year 2017 and \$173,968,000 in fiscal year 2016 are classified in Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy. This asset category mainly consists of U.S Treasury securities which are valued using Institutional Bond quotes, i.e., quoted market prices in active markets.

Total investments valued at \$731,615,000 in fiscal year 2017 and \$676,541,000 in fiscal year 2016 are classified in Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy. Fair value was determined using Matrix Pricing techniques maintained by various pricing vendors. Matrix pricing is used to value securities based on the securities' relationship to benchmark quoted prices.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Concentration of Credit Risk

The District does not have a policy to limit investments in any one issuer to no more than 5% of the total portfolio. However, the District is required to disclose investments that represent a concentration of 5% or more of investments in any one issuer other than U.S. Treasury obligations. At June 30, 2017, the District did not have investments in any one issuer other than U.S. Treasury obligations that exceeded 5% of the District's total investment portfolio. At June 30, 2016, the District had investments in Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation and Federal Home Loan Banks in the amounts of \$111,418,000 (or 13.10%) and \$208,500,000 (or 24.5%), respectively, of the District's total investment portfolio.

Custodial Credit Risk - Deposits

For deposits, custodial credit risk is the risk that in the event of a bank failure, the District's deposits may not be returned. The CGC Section 53652 requires California banks and savings and loan associations to secure governmental deposits by pledging government securities as collateral. The market value of pledged securities must equal at least 110% of the District's deposits. California law also allows financial institutions to secure governmental deposits by pledging first trust deed mortgage notes having a value of 150% of the District's total deposits. Such collateral is considered to be held in the District's name.

Custodial Credit Risk - Investments

For investments, custodial credit risk is the risk that in the event of a failure of the counterparty, the District may not be able to recover the value of its investments. The exposure to the District is limited as the District's investments are held in the District's name by a third-party safe-keeping custodian that is separate from the counterparty or in the custody of a trust department, as required by bond covenants.

B. Investments of the Retiree Health Benefit Trust

Investment Policy

The investment objective of the Trust is to achieve consistent long-term growth for the Trust and to maximize income consistent with the preservation of capital for the sole and exclusive purpose of providing benefits to participants and their beneficiaries and defraying reasonable expenses of administering the Trust. The District's Board of Directors establishes the general investment policy and guidelines for the Trust. Allowable investments under the Trust investment guidelines include:

- Cash equivalents such as U.S. Treasury bills, money market mutual funds, short-term interest fund (STIF) trusts, commercial paper rated A1/P1, banker's acceptances, certificates of deposits and repurchase agreements;
- Fixed income securities, which include U.S. agency and corporation bonds (including Yankees) and preferred stock and Rule 144A issues, and mortgage or asset-backed securities; and
- Equity securities, including U.S. traded common, preferred stocks and convertible stocks and bonds, including American Depository Receipts.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Interest rate risk

The Trust's investment policies mitigate exposure to changes in interest rates by requiring that the assets of the Trust be invested in accordance with the following asset allocation guidelines:

Asset Class	Minimum	Maximum	Preferred
Equity securities	45%	70%	60%
Fixed income securities	25%	45%	35%
Cash equivalents	3%	10%	5%

Fixed income securities have the following maturity restrictions: (1) maximum maturity for any single security is 40 years, and (2) the weighted average portfolio maturity may not exceed 25 years.

A summary of investments by type of investments and by segmented time distribution as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 is as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

		Inv	ars)		
		Less			More
	2017	Than 1	1 - 5	6 - 10	Than 10
U.S. Treasury obligations	\$ 73,793	\$ 11,158	\$ 20,196	\$ 26,243	\$ 16,196
Money market mutual funds*	20,652	20,652	-	-	-
Corporate obligations	15,874	2,117	8,826	3,053	1,878
Foreign obligations	936	936			
Investments subject to interest rate risk	111,255	\$ 34,863	\$ 29,022	\$ 29,296	\$ 18,074
Domestic common stocks	157,994				
Domestic preferred stocks	11				
Mutual funds - equity	220				
Foreign stocks	8,726				
Total investments	\$ 278,206				

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

		Inv	ars)		
	2016	Less Than 1	1 - 5	6 - 10	More Than 10
U.S. Treasury obligations	\$ 53,413	\$ 10,926	\$ 20,713	\$ 16,895	\$ 4,879
Money market mutual funds*	29,893	29,893	=	=	=
Corporate obligations	12,271	817	6,707	1,836	2,911
Foreign obligations	1,938		971	622	345
Investments subject to interest rate risk	97,515	\$ 41,636	\$ 28,391	\$ 19,353	\$ 8,135
Domestic common stocks	101,231				
Mutual funds - equity	45,701				
Foreign stocks	3,024				
Total investments	\$ 247,471				

^{*} weighted-average maturity

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Credit Risk

The Trust's credit risk policy is defined in its Statement of Investment Policy approved by the District's Board of Directors. The policy states that the Board recognizes that some risk is necessary to produce long-term investment results that are sufficient to meet the Trust's objectives and that the Trust's investment managers are expected to make reasonable efforts to control risk. The investment policy requires that all of the Trust's assets be invested in liquid securities, defined as securities that can be transacted quickly and efficiently for the Trust, with minimal impact on market prices. The investment policy also demands that no single investment shall exceed five percent of the total Trust assets, at market value, except obligations of the U.S. government, short-term money market funds, index funds and other diversified commingled accounts; and for actively managed equity accounts, where, for issues that comprise more than 4% of the account's stated benchmark, the limit shall be 125% of the weight of the common stock benchmark.

The following is a summary of the credit quality distribution for securities with credit exposure as rated by Standard & Poor's and/or Moody's as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

		Credit Ratings							
	 2017		AAA		AA	A			BBB
U.S. Treasury obligations	\$ 73,793	\$	73,793	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
Money market mutual funds	20,652		20,652		-		-		-
Corporate obligations	15,874		2,596		1,234		7,346		4,698
Foreign obligations	 936		-		-		936		-
Investments subject to credit risk	111,255	\$	97,041	\$	1,234	\$	8,282	\$	4,698
Domestic common stocks	157,994								
Domestic preferred stocks	11								
Mutual funds - equity	220								
Foreign stocks	8,726								
Total investments	\$ 278,206								

					Credit I	Ratii	ngs	
	2016		AAA		AA	A		 BBB
U.S. Treasury obligations	\$ 53,413	\$	-	\$	53,413	\$	-	\$ -
Money market mutual funds	29,893		29,893		-		-	-
Corporate obligations	12,271		88		356		5,288	6,539
Foreign obligations	1,938		-		-		1,255	 683
Investments subject to credit risk	97,515	\$	29,981	\$	53,769	\$	6,543	\$ 7,222
Domestic common stocks	101,231							
Mutual funds - equity	45,701							
Foreign stocks	3,024							
Total investments	\$ 247,471							

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Fair Value Hierarchy

The Trust categorizes its fair value measurements within the fair value hierarchy established by generally accepted accounting principles. The hierarchy is based on the valuation inputs used to measure fair value of the assets. Level 1 inputs are quoted prices in an active market for identical assets; Level 2 inputs are significant other observable inputs; and Level 3 inputs are significant unobservable inputs (the Trust does not value any of its investments using Level 3 inputs).

All of the Trust investments fall under the Marketable/Actively traded assets category. The custodian bank relies on the pricing by nationally known vendors. In the event that a particular category is not priced by the primary pricing vendor, the custodian bank engages a secondary vendor or other sources.

The following is a summary of the fair value hierarchy of the fair value of investments of the Trust as of June 30, 2017 and June 30, 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

						Fair Value	Hie	rarchy				
Investments by Fair Value Level	6	/30/2017	(1	Level 1)	(]	Level 2)	6	/30/2016	(1	Level 1)	(I	evel 2)
Domestic common stocks	\$	157,994	\$	157,994	\$	-	\$	101,231	\$	101,231	\$	-
Domestic preferred stocks		11		11								
Foreign stocks		8,726		8,726		-		3,024		3,024		-
Money market mutual funds		20,652		-		20,652		29,893		-		29,893
U.S. Treasury obligations		73,793		51,062		22,731		53,413		43,868		9,545
Corporate obligations		15,874		-		15,874		12,271		-		12,271
Foreign obligations		936		-		936		1,938		-		1,938
Total Investments by fair value level		277,986	\$	217,793	\$	60,193		201,770	\$	148,123	\$	53,647
Investment measured at Net Asset Value												
Mutual funds - equity		220						45,701				
Total Investments measured at fair value	\$	278,206	•				\$	247,471	·			

Investments classified in Level 1 of the fair value hierarchy valued at \$217,793,000 and \$148,123,000 in fiscal year 2017 and 2016, respectively, are valued using quoted prices in active markets.

Investments amounting to \$60,193,000 in fiscal year 2017 and \$53,647,000 in fiscal year 2016 are classified under Level 2 of the fair market value hierarchy and are valued using Matrix pricing, which is used to value securities based on the securities' relationship to benchmark quoted prices.

Mutual fund-equity totaling \$220,000 and \$45,701,000 in 2017 and 2016, respectively, are valued using the Net Asset Value (NAV) methodology. Per GASB72, the government entity should be permitted to calculate the fair value of certain investments that do not have a readily determinable fair value using a practical expedient method based on the investment's NAV per share. A mutual fund may include several different underlying investments. The NAV is derived from the value of these investments, accrued income, anticipated cash flows (maturities), management fees and other fund expenses. Certain investments within the fund may be deemed unobservable and not readily determined in an active market.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

2. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments (Continued)

Concentration of Credit Risk

The Trust's investment policies mitigate exposure to concentration of credit risk by diversifying the portfolio and limiting investments in any one issuer to no more than 5% of the total portfolio. As of June 30, 2017, no single issuer comprised more than 5% of the total portfolio for the Trust.

Custodial Credit Risk – Investments

For investments, custodial credit risk is the risk that in the event of a failure of the counterparty, the Trust may not be able to recover the value of its investments. The exposure to the Trust is limited as the Trust's investments are in the custody of a third-party custodian that is separate from the counterparty.

3. Receivables and Other Assets

The District reports the following aggregated accounts as receivables and other assets in the statements of net position as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

	 2017	 2016
Interest receivable - other investments	\$ 2,376	\$ 2,046
Deferred charges	197	227
Deposit for power supply	11,571	11,287
Off-site ticket vendor receivable	2,659	2,393
Capitol Corridor Joint Powers Authority receivable (Note 14)	1,510	1,044
Property tax receivable	1,157	2,259
Prepaid expenses	13,883	15,240
Imprest deposits for self-insurance liabilities	1,975	2,029
Other	7,755	7,019
Allowance for doubtful accounts	 (1,289)	 (1,235)
Total receivables and other assets	\$ 41,794	\$ 42,309
Current, unrestricted portion	\$ 27,691	\$ 29,754
Current, restricted portion	2,363	1,070
Noncurrent, unrestricted portion	169	198
Noncurrent, restricted portion	 11,571	 11,287
Total receivables and other assets, as		
presented in the basic financial statements	\$ 41,794	\$ 42,309

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

4. Capital Assets

Changes to capital assets during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 were as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	Lives			A	and	Re	tirements and		
	(Years)	2016		Transfers		T	rans fe rs	2017	
Capital assets, not being depreciated									
Land and easements	N/A	\$	624,090	\$	8,042	\$	(976)	\$	631,156
Construction in progress	N/A		1,712,702		525,236		(966,369)		1,271,569
Total capital assets, not being depreciated			2,336,792		533,278		(967,345)		1,902,725
Capital assets, being depreciated									
Tangible asset									
Stations, track, structures and improvements	5-80		5,469,838		738,964		-		6,208,802
Buildings	80		10,732		-		-		10,732
System-wide operation and control	20		635,287		52,469		-		687,756
Revenue transit vehicles	30		1,123,559		-		-		1,123,559
Service and miscellaneous equipment	3-20		361,695		44,498		(689)		405,504
Capitalized construction and start-up costs	30		98,305		-		-		98,305
Repairable property items	30		375,261		118,041		-		493,302
Intangible asset									
Information systems	20		54,488		4,356				58,844
Total capital assets, being depreciated			8,129,165		958,328		(689)		9,086,804
Less accumulated depreciation			(3,087,924)		(191,877)		488		(3,279,313)
Total capital assets, being depreciated, net			5,041,241		766,451		(201)		5,807,491
Total capital assets, net		\$	7,378,033	\$	1,299,729	\$	(967,546)	\$	7,710,216

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2015

4. Capital Assets (Continued)

Changes to capital assets during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016 were as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	Lives		A	dditions and	Re	tire ments and	
	(Years)	2015		Transfers		ransfers	2016
Capital assets, not being depreciated		 					
Land and easements	N/A	\$ 576,443	\$	49,555	\$	(1,908)	\$ 624,090
Construction in progress	N/A	 1,765,710		446,792		(499,800)	 1,712,702
Total capital assets, not being depreciated		 2,342,153		496,347		(501,708)	2,336,792
Capital assets, being depreciated							
Tangible asset							
Stations, track, structures and improvements	5-80	5,143,450		326,388		-	5,469,838
Buildings	80	10,732		-		-	10,732
System-wide operation and control	20	628,877		6,429		(19)	635,287
Revenue transit vehicles	30	1,123,559		-		-	1,123,559
Service and miscellaneous equipment	3-20	319,845		42,990		(1,140)	361,695
Capitalized construction and start-up costs	30	98,305		-		-	98,305
Repairable property items	30	311,819		63,502		(60)	375,261
Intangible asset							
Information systems	20	 43,552		10,936			 54,488
Total capital assets, being depreciated		7,680,139		450,245		(1,219)	8,129,165
Less accumulated depreciation		(2,892,599)		(196,452)		1,127	 (3,087,924)
Total capital assets, being depreciated, net		 4,787,540		253,793		(92)	5,041,241
Total capital assets, net		\$ 7,129,693	\$	750,140	\$	(501,800)	\$ 7,378,033

After the completion of the San Francisco International Airport Extension in 2004, which added 38 miles of track and 10 new stations to the system, the District embarked on three expansion projects, which include the East Contra Costa BART Extension (eBART) in Contra Costa County, the Oakland Airport Connector (OAC) in Alameda County and the Warm Springs Extension (WSX) also in Alameda County. Revenue operations for the OAC started in November 2014. The eBART is expected to be completed in spring of 2018.

The Warm Springs Extension Project (WSX) is a 5.4-mile BART extension south from the Fremont BART Station into the Warm Springs District of Fremont. There were two major construction contracts for WSX, the Fremont Central Park Subway Construction Contract (Subway) and the Design-Build Line, Track, Station and Systems Contract (LTSS). The Subway contract, which constructed a cut and cover subway structure through Fremont Central Park and beneath a portion of Lake Elizabeth and the operating Union Pacific Rail Road (UPRR) freight track along the park's east side, was completed in 2013. The LTSS contract includes the final design and construction of the Warm Springs / South Fremont Station, the remaining trackway including the tie-in at the Fremont Station, and the transit systems (traction power, electrification, train control, and communications) for the entire extension, and provisions for a future station in Irvington. The WSX commenced revenue service in March 2017.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2015

4. Capital Assets (Continued)

The District has entered into contracts for the construction of various facilities and equipment totaling approximately \$2,750,000,000 at June 30, 2017 and \$2,700,000,000 at June 30, 2016.

5. Accounts Payable and Other Liabilities

The District reports the following aggregated payables as accounts payable and other liabilities in the statements of net position as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

		2017	2016
Payable to vendors and contractors	\$	151,622	\$ 146,266
Employee salaries and benefits		35,127	33,701
Accrued compensated absences		64,992	61,169
Accrued interest payable		24,447	25,691
Liabilities at the end of year	·	276,188	266,827
Less: noncurrent portion		(46,376)	(44,418)
Net current portion	\$	229,812	\$ 222,409

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2015

6. Long-Term Debt

Long-term debt activity for the year ended June 30, 2017 is summarized as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	_	2016	Additions		ayments/ nortization	2017
2006A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds	\$	95,840	\$	-	\$ (95,840)	\$ -
2010 Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds		121,065		-	(2,925)	118,140
2012A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds		121,305		-	(1,640)	119,665
2012B Sales Tax Revenue Bonds		104,770		-	(2,555)	102,215
2015A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds		186,640		-	(15,400)	171,240
2016A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds		-		83,800	-	83,800
2007B General Obligation Bonds - Measure AA		101,145		-	(97,095)	4,050
2013C General Obligation Bonds - Meausure AA		225,545		-	-	225,545
2015D General ObligationRefunding Bonds - Measure AA		276,805		-	-	276,805
2017E General Obligation Refunding Bonds - Measure AA		-		84,735	-	84,735
2017A General Obligation Bonds - Measure RR		-		300,000	-	300,000
	,	1,233,115		468,535	 (215,455)	1,486,195
Add (less):						
Original issue premiums and discounts, net		128,513		56,837	(14,853)	 170,497
Long-term debt, net of accumulated accretion and						
debt-related items		1,361,628	\$	525,372	\$ (230,308)	1,656,692
Less: current portion of long-term debt		(27,225)				(77,130)
Net long-term debt	\$	1,334,403				\$ 1,579,562

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

Long-term debt activity for the year ended June 30, 2016 is summarized as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

				P	ayments/	
	2015	A	dditions	An	nortization	2016
2005 Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds	\$ 246,380	\$	-	\$	(246,380)	\$ -
2006 Sales Tax Revenue Bonds	1,155		-		(1,155)	-
2006A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds	96,985		-		(1,145)	95,840
2010 Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds	122,685		-		(1,620)	121,065
2012A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds	124,290		-		(2,985)	121,305
2012B Sales Tax Revenue Bonds	107,305		-		(2,535)	104,770
2015A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds	-		186,640		-	186,640
2005A General Obligation Bonds - Measure AA	35,730		-		(35,730)	-
2007B General Obligation Bonds - Measure AA	369,520		-		(268, 375)	101,145
2013C General Obligation Bonds - Measure AA	225,545		-		-	225,545
2015D General Obligation Refunding Bonds - Measure AA	 		276,805		-	 276,805
	1,329,595		463,445		(559,925)	1,233,115
Add (less):						
Original issue premiums and discounts, net	82,491		73,650		(27,628)	128,513
Long-term debt, net of accumulated accretion and						
debt-related items	1,412,086	\$	537,095	\$	(587,553)	1,361,628
Less: current portion of long-term debt	(27,540)					(27,225)
Net long-term debt	\$ 1,384,546					\$ 1,334,403

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

2005 Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds (the 2005 Refunding Bonds)

In August 2005, the District issued the Sales Tax Revenue Bonds, Refunding Series 2005A totaling \$352,095,000. The 2005 Refunding Bonds were used to advance refund \$349,925,000 in aggregate principal amount of sales tax revenue bonds related to the Sales Tax Revenue Bonds, Series 1995, 1998, 1999, and 2001. The 2005 Refunding Bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and collateralized by a pledge of sales tax revenues. In October 2015, the remaining outstanding balance of \$231,250,000 were refunded from the proceeds of the 2015 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds.

2006 Sales Tax Revenue Bonds (the 2006 Bonds)

In June 2006, the District issued Sales Tax Revenue Bonds with an aggregate principal amount of \$64,915,000 to finance a portion of the cost of construction of a new transit station, the West Dublin/Pleasanton Station, including two parking facilities, pedestrian bridges, a bus intermodal facility and related improvements. The 2006 Bonds are special obligations of the District payable from and secured by a pledge of sales tax revenues. In October 2012, the 2006 Bonds with principal amounts totaling \$63,615,000 were refunded from the proceeds of the 2012 Series A Refunding Bonds. In October 2015, the remaining outstanding balance of \$720,000 were refunded from the proceeds of the 2015 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds.

2006 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds (the 2006A Refunding Bonds)

On November 30, 2006, the District issued the 2006 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds, with a principal amount of \$108,110,000 to advance refund a portion of the 2001 Bonds with an aggregate principal amount of \$102,560,000. The 2006A Refunding Bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and secured by a pledge of sales tax revenues. In August 2016, the remaining outstanding principal balance of \$94,450,000 were refunded from the proceeds of the 2016A Refunding Bonds.

2010 Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds (the 2010 Refunding Bonds)

On May 5, 2010, the District issued the 2010 Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds, with a principal amount of \$129,595,000 to provide sufficient funds to refund a portion of the 1998 Bonds with an aggregate principal amount of \$143,825,000, to fund a deposit to the 2010 Refunding Bonds Reserve Account in the bond reserve fund and to pay costs of issuance of the 2010 Refunding Bonds. The District funded from its own funds the Bond Reserve Fund in the amount of \$14,202,000. The 2010 Refunding Bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and secured by a pledge of sales tax revenues. At June 30, 2017 the 2010 Refunding Bonds consist of serial bonds amounting to \$118,140,000 with interest rates ranging from 4.0% to 5.0%, with various maturity dates from 2018 to 2029.

2012 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds (the 2012A Refunding Bonds)

On October 4, 2012, the District issued the 2012 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds, with a principal amount of \$130,475,000 and a premium of \$23,439,000 to provide sufficient funds, along with \$10,690,000 in other District funds, to refund \$51,605,000 principal amount of the Association of Bay Area Governments BART SFO Extension Bond (Airport Premium Fare), 2002A Bonds, to refund the remaining balance of the 2001 Bonds with an aggregate principal amount of \$41,745,000, to refund \$63,615,000 principal amount of the 2006 Bonds, and to fund costs of issuance of the 2012A Refunding Bonds. The 2012A Refunding Bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and secured by a pledge of sales tax revenues. At June 30, 2017, the 2012A Refunding Bonds consist of serial bonds amounting to \$87,330,000 with interest rates ranging from 4.0% to 5.0% with various maturity dates from 2018 to 2033, and a term bond with interest rate of 5% in the amount of \$32,335,000 due in 2037.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

2012 Series B Sales Tax Revenue Bonds (the 2012B Bonds)

On October 4, 2012, the District issued the 2012 Series B Sales Tax Revenue Bonds, with a principal amount of \$111,085,000 to provide financing for the Oakland International Airport Connector Project and to fund the costs of issuance. The 2012B Bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and secured by a pledge of sales tax revenues. At June 30, 2017, the 2012B Bonds consist of serial bonds amounting to \$16,190,000 with interest rates ranging from 1.341% to 2.677% with various maturity dates from 2018 to 2023, a term bond in the amount of \$15,670,000 with interest rate of 3.477% due in 2028, a term bond in the amount of \$18,815,000 with interest rate of 4.087% due in 2033 and a term bond in the amount of \$51,540,000 with interest rate of 4.287% due in 2043.

2015 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds (the 2015A Refunding Bonds)

In October 2015, the District issued the 2015 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds, with a principal amount of \$186,640,000 and a premium of \$31,350,000, along with other District funds, to provide sufficient funds to (1) refund \$231,250,000 principal amount of the District's 2005 Refunding Bonds; (2) refund \$720,000 principal amount of the District's 2006 Bonds; and (3) fund costs of issuance associated with the 2015A Refunding Bonds. The 2015A Refunding Bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and secured by a pledge of Sales Tax Revenues derived from a transaction and use tax levied by the District in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. At June 30, 2017, the 2015A Refunding Bonds consist of serial bonds amounting to \$171,240,000 with interest rates ranging from 4.0% to 5.0%, with various maturity dates from 2018 to 2035. The refunding resulted in economic gain of \$41,601,000 and cash flow savings of \$59,633,000.

2016 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds (the 2016A Refunding Bonds)

In August 2016, the District issued 2016 Series A Sales Tax Revenue Refunding Bonds, with a principal amount of \$83,800,000 and a premium of \$11,855,000, along with other District funds, to provide sufficient funds to (1) refund \$94,450,000 principal amount of the District's 2006A Refunding Bonds, and (2) to fund costs of issuance associated with the 2016A Refunding Bonds. The 2016A Refunding Bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and secured by a pledge of Sales Tax Revenues derived from a transaction and use tax levied by the District in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. At June 30, 2017, the 2016A Refunding Bonds consist of serial bonds amounting to \$29,230,000 with interest rates ranging from 4.0% to 4.25%, with various maturity dates from 2018 to 2028, a term bond in the amount of \$10,395,000 with interest rate of 4.25% due in 2030, a term bond in the amount of \$11,310,000 with interest rate of 4.25% due in 2032, a term bond in the amount of \$12,315,000 with interest rate of 4.25% due in 2037. The refunding resulted in economic gain of \$19,083,000 and cash flow savings of \$19,136,000.

2005 Measure AA General Obligation Bonds (the 2005A Measure AA GO Bonds)

In May 2005, the District issued the 2005 Series A Measure AA General Obligation Bonds (Elections 2004), with an aggregate principal amount of \$100,000,000. The 2005A Measure AA GO Bonds constitute a portion of the total authorized amount of \$980,000,000 of general obligation bonds of the District duly authorized by at least two-thirds of the qualified voters of the District voting on a ballot measure ("Measure AA") at an election held on November 2, 2004. The 2005A Measure AA GO Bonds constitute the first issue of general obligation bonds being issued pursuant to the Measure AA authorization.

The 2005A Measure AA GO Bonds were issued to finance earthquake safety improvements to BART facilities, including aerial trackway structures, underground trackway structures, including the Transbay Tube, and at-grade trackway structures, stations, and administrative, maintenance, and operations facilities and to finance additional retrofits to facilitate a rapid return to service after an earthquake or other disasters.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

The 2005A Measure AA GO Bonds are general obligations of the District, payable from and secured solely by ad valorem taxes upon all property subject to taxation by the District, without limitation as to rate or amount (except for certain personal property which is taxable at limited rates) levied in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. No other revenues of the District are pledged to the payment of the 2005A Measure AA GO Bonds. In October 2015, the remaining outstanding balance of \$34,680,000 were refunded from the proceeds of the 2015 Measure AA GO Bonds.

2007 Measure AA General Obligation Bonds (the 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds)

On July 25, 2007, the District issued the 2007 Series B Measure AA General Obligation Bonds (Election of 2004), with a principal amount of \$400,000,000. The 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds constitute the second issue of the total authorized amount of general obligation bonds issued pursuant to the Measure AA duly authorized by at least two-thirds of the qualified voters of the District. The 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds were issued to finance earthquake safety improvements to BART facilities in the three BART Counties, including strengthening tunnels, bridges, overhead tracks and the underwater Transbay Tube. The 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds are general obligations of the District payable from and secured solely by ad valorem taxes upon all property subject to taxation by the District levied in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. No other revenues of the District are pledged to the payment of the 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds. In October 2015, a portion of the 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds, in the amount of \$265,735,000, were advance refunded from the proceeds of the 2015D Measure AA GO Bonds. In June 2017, a large portion of the remaining outstanding 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds, in the amount of \$93,780,000, were refunded from the proceeds of the 2017E Measure AA GO Bonds. At June 30, 2017, the remaining outstanding 2007B Measure GO Bonds consist of \$4,050,000 serial bonds due on August 1, 2017 with interest rate of 4.1%.

2013 Measure AA General Obligation Bonds, Series C (the 2013C Measure AA GO Bonds)

On November 21, 2013, the District issued the 2013 Series C Measure AA General Obligation Bonds, with a principal amount of \$240,000,000. The 2013C Measure AA GO Bonds are general obligations of the District, payable from and secured solely by ad valorem taxes upon all property subject to taxation by the District, without limitation as to rate or amount (except for certain personal property which is taxable at limited rates) levied in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. No other revenues of the District are pledged to the payment of the 2013C Measure AA GO Bonds. The 2013C Measure AA GO Bonds constitute the third issue of general obligation bonds issued pursuant to the Measure AA authorization to provide financing for earthquake safety improvements to District facilities in the Three District Counties, including strengthening tunnels, bridges, overhead tracks, the underwater Transbay Tube and the Berkeley Hills Tunnel.

At June 30, 2017, the 2013C Measure AA GO Bonds consist of \$205,420,000 in serial bonds due from 2018 to 2034 with interest ranging from 3.0% to 5.00%, and term bonds totaling \$20,125,000 with interest of 5% due in 2038. The serial bonds maturing on or after August 1, 2024 are subject to redemption prior to their respective stated maturities, at the option of the District, from any source of available funds, as a whole or in part, on any date on or after August 1, 2023, at the principal amount called for redemption, without premium, plus accrued interest. The term bonds are also subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption on August 1 beginning 2034, at the principal amount, without premium, plus accrued interest.

2015 Measure AA General Obligation Bonds Refunding Series D (the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds)

In October 2015, the District issued the 2015 Series D Measure AA Refunding General Obligation Bonds, with a principal amount of \$276,805,000 and a premium of \$42,300,000. The 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds are general obligations of the District, payable from and secured solely by ad valorem

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

taxes upon all property subject to taxation by the District, without limitation as to rate or amount (except for certain personal property which is taxable at limited rates) levied in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. No other revenues of the District are pledged to the payment of the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds. The purpose of the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds is to apply the proceeds and refund \$34,680,000, principal amount of the District's 2005A Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds and to advance refund \$265,735,000 principal amount of the District's 2007B GO Bonds, and to pay costs of issuance of the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds. The refunded bonds were issued to finance earthquake safety improvements to the District facilities, including aerial trackway structures, overhead and underground trackway structures, stations and administrative, maintenance, and operations facilities, and to finance additional retrofits to facilitate rapid return to service after an earthquake or other disasters

At June 30, 2017, the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds consist of \$276,805,000 in serial bonds due from 2018 to 2036 with interest ranging from 3.0% to 5.00%. The serial bonds maturing on or after August 1, 2026 are subject to redemption prior to their respective stated maturities, at the option of the District, from any source of available funds, as a whole or in part, on any date on or after August 1, 2025, at the principal amount of such 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds called for redemption, together with interest accrued thereon to the date fixed for redemption, without premium. If less than all of the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds are called for redemption, the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds shall be redeemed in inverse order of maturities (or as otherwise directed by the District), and if less than all of the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds of any given maturity are called for redemption, the portions of 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds of a given maturity shall be determined by lot. The refunding in 2015 resulted in economic gain of \$42,384,000 and cash flow savings of \$42,378,000.

2017 Measure AA General Obligation Bonds Refunding Series E (the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds)

In June 2017, the District issued the 2017 Series E Measure AA Refunding General Obligation Bonds, with a principal amount of \$84,735,000 and a premium of \$9,341,000. The 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds are general obligations of the District, payable from and secured solely by ad valorem taxes upon all property subject to taxation by the District, without limitation as to rate or amount (except for certain personal property which is taxable at limited rates) levied in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. No other revenues of the District are pledged to the payment of the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds. The purpose of the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds is to apply the proceeds, together with other District funds, to current refund \$93,780,000, principal amount of the District's 2007B Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds and to pay costs of issuance of the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds. The refunded bonds were issued to finance earthquake safety improvements to the District facilities, including aerial trackway structures, overhead and underground trackway structures, stations and administrative, maintenance, and operations facilities, and to finance additional retrofits to facilitate rapid return to service after an earthquake or other disasters.

At June 30, 2017, the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds consist of \$84,735,000 in serial bonds due from 2019 to 2038 with interest ranging from 4.0% to 5.00%. The serial bonds maturing on or after August 1, 2036 are subject to redemption prior to their respective stated maturities, at the option of the District, from any source of available funds, as a whole or in part, on any date on or after August 1, 2027, at the principal amount of such 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds called for redemption, together with interest accrued thereon to the date fixed for redemption, without premium. If less than all of the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds are called for redemption, the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

shall be redeemed in inverse order of maturities (or as otherwise directed by the District), and if less than all of the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds of any given maturity are called for redemption, the portions of 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds of a given maturity shall be determined by lot. The refunding resulted in economic gain of \$13,165,000 and cash flow savings of \$15,370,000.

After the issuance of the 2005A, 2007B, 2013C, 2015D, and the 2017E Measure AA GO Bonds, the remaining Measure AA General Obligation Bonds that can be issued by the District as authorized under Measure AA is \$240,000,000.

2017 Measure RR General Obligation Bonds (the 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds)

In June 2017, the District issued the 2017 Series A Measure RR General Obligation Bonds with an aggregate principal amount of \$300,000,000 and a premium of \$35,641,000. The 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds were issued in 2 series, 2017A-1 Measure RR Bonds in the amount of \$271,600,000 and 2017A-2 Measure RR Bonds (Federally Taxable) in the amount of \$28,400,000. The 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds are part of a \$3,500,000,000 authorization approved at an election held on November 8, 2016 (Election of 2016), by over two-thirds of the qualified voters of the District voting on a ballot measure ("Measure RR") Safety, Reliability and Traffic Relief" to keep BART accidents/breakdowns/delays; relieve overcrowding; reduce traffic congestion/pollution; and improve earthquake safety and access for seniors/disabled by replacing and upgrading 90 miles of severely worn tracks, tunnels damaged by water intrusion; 44-year old train control systems; and other acquisition or improvement of real property. The 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds constitute the first issue of general obligation bonds being issued pursuant to the Measure RR authorization. Proceeds from the 2017A Measure RR Bonds will be applied to (1) finance the projects described in Measure RR, and (2) pay a portion of the debt service on the 2017A Measure RR Bonds through February 1, 2018, including the debt service in full of the 2017A-2 Bonds.

The 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds are general obligations of the District, payable from and secured solely by ad valorem taxes upon all property subject to taxation by the District, without limitation as to rate or amount (except for certain personal property which is taxable at limited rates) levied in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco. No other revenues of the District are pledged to the payment of the 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds.

At June 30, 2017, the 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds has a total outstanding balance of \$300,000,000, consisting of \$271,600,000 2017A-1 Measure RR GO Bonds and \$28,400,000 2017A-2 Measure RR GO Bonds. The 2017A-1 Measure RR GO Bonds consist of \$140,480,000 in serial bonds due from 2019 to 2038 with interest ranging from 2.0% to 5.00%, a \$58,500,000 term bond with interest of 4% maturing in 2043, and a \$72,620,000 term bond with interest of 5% maturing in 2048. The 2017A-2 Measure RR GO Bonds consist of serial bonds maturing in 2018 with interest of .822%. The 2017A-1 serial bonds maturing on or after August 1, 2028 are subject to redemption prior to their respective stated maturities, at the option of the District, from any source of available funds, as a whole or in part, on any date on or after August 1, 2027, at the principal amount of such 2017A-1 Measure RR GO Bonds called for redemption, together with interest accrued thereon to the date fixed for redemption, without premium. If less than all of the 2017A-1 Measure RR GO Bonds are called for redemption, the 2017A-1 Measure RR GO Bonds of any given maturity are called for redemption, the portions of 2017A-1 Measure RR GO Bonds of a given maturity shall be determined by lot.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

After the issuance of the 2017A Measure RR GO Bonds, the remaining Measure RR General Obligation Bonds that can be issued by the District as authorized under Measure RR is \$3,200,000,000.

Defeased Bonds

On various dates, the District issued bonds to refund certain outstanding sales tax revenue bonds previously issued by the District. In October 2015, \$231,250,000 aggregate principal amount of the District's 2005 Refunding Bonds, and \$720,000 aggregate principal amount of the 2006 Bonds were refunded from the proceeds of the 2015A Refunding Bonds. In October 2015, \$34,680,000 aggregate principal amount of the District's 2005A Measure AA GO Bonds, and \$265,735,000 aggregate principal amount of the 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds were refunded from the proceeds of the 2015D Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds. In August 2016, \$94,450,000 principal amount of the District's 2006A Refunding Bonds were refunded from the proceeds of the 2016A Refunding Bonds. Also, in June 2017, \$93,780,000 principal amount of the District's 2007B Measure AA GO Bonds were refunded from the proceeds of the 2017E Measure AA Refunding GO Bonds.

On the above described defeasances, the District placed in irrevocable trusts, the required amounts to pay the future debt service payments on the defeased bonds. The advance refunding met the requirement of the in-substance debt defeasance, and the defeased bonds were removed from the District's long-term debt. Accordingly, the trust accounts assets and liabilities for the defeased bonds are not included in the District's financial statements.

The outstanding principal balance of the defeased Measure AA General Obligation Bonds is \$359,515,000 as of June 30, 2017 and \$265,735,000 as of June 30, 2016. There are no outstanding principal balances for the defeased Sales Tax Revenue Bonds on June 30, 2017 and 2016.

Arbitrage Bonds

The District is subject to certain bond covenants, including the rules set forth by IRS Code Section 148a, which requires that interest earned on the proceeds of a tax exempt bond issuance does not exceed the interest expense related to those bonds, which qualifies those bonds as arbitrage bonds. Any excess interest income is subject to a 100% tax and is payable to the Federal Government. The District has recorded an estimated arbitrage liability with a balance amounting to \$4,000 in fiscal year 2017 and 2016, which is included in accounts payable and other liabilities in the statements of net position.

Pledge of Revenue to Repay Sales Tax Revenue Bonds

The District issues sales tax revenue bonds primarily to finance a portion of its capital projects. The sales tax revenue bonds are special obligations of the District, payable from and secured by a pledge of sales tax revenues derived from a seventy-five percent (75%) portion of a transactions and use tax levied by the District in Alameda and Contra Costa Counties and the City and County of San Francisco in an amount equal to one-half of one percent (0.5%) of gross retail receipts. The sales tax revenue bonds outstanding as of June 30, 2017 consist of the 2010 Refunding Bonds, the 2012A Refunding Bonds, the 2012B Bonds, 2015A Refunding Bonds, and the 2016A Refunding Bonds. Interest on the sales tax revenue bonds are payable on January 1 and July 1 of each year, and the principal on July 1 of the scheduled year until 2047. The total principal and interest remaining on these sales tax revenue bonds is \$870,148,000 as of June 30, 2017 (\$944,309,000 as of June 30, 2016), which is 7.24% in 2017 (9.31% in 2016) of the total projected sales tax revenues of \$12,010,829,000 as of June 30, 2017 (\$10,145,390,000 as of June 30, 2016). The total projected sales tax revenues cover the period from fiscal year 2018 through fiscal year 2047, which is the last scheduled bond principal payment.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

The pledged sales tax revenues recognized in fiscal year 2017 was \$247,185,000 (\$241,547,000 in fiscal year 2016) as against a total debt service payment of \$50,460,000 in fiscal year 2017, and \$44,628,000 in fiscal year 2016.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

Debt Repayments

The following is a schedule of long-term debt principal and interest payments required as of June 30, 2017 (dollar amounts in thousands):

Sales Tax Revenue Bonds

		2010 Refund	ding Bo	nds		2012A Refu	ınding I	Bonds		2012B	Bonds	
Year ending June 30:	<u>P</u>	rincipal	In	terest	P	rincipal	<u>Iı</u>	nterest	<u>P</u>	rincipal	<u>I</u> ı	nterest
2018	\$	3,045	\$	5,784	\$	2,605	\$	5,800	\$	2,580	\$	3,847
2019		3,165		5,660		3,045		5,687		2,615		3,807
2020		10,490		5,334		3,255		5,545		2,660		3,759
2021		11,020		4,797		3,565		5,393		2,715		3,701
2022		17,065		4,094		3,865		5,244		2,775		3,635
2023-2027		57,625		9,481		24,875		22,929		15,165		16,816
2028-2032		15,730		796		36,950		15,271		18,095		13,775
2033-2037		-		-		41,505		4,954		22,135		9,623
2038-2042		-		-		-		-		27,295		4,348
2043-2047		-		-		-		-		6,180		133
2048						-		-		-		-
	\$	118,140	\$	35,946	\$	119,665	\$	70,823	\$	102,215	\$	63,444
		2015A Refu	nding B	onds		2016A Refu	ınding I	Bonds	Tot	al Sales Tax	Reven	ue Bonds
Year ending												
June 30:	P	rincipal	In	terest	P	rincipal	<u> I</u> 1	nterest	P	rincipal	<u>I</u> ı	nterest
2018	\$	15,585	\$	7,936	\$	-	\$	3,204	\$	23,815	\$	26,571
2019		15,815		7,308		-		3,204		24,640		25,666
2020		7,405		6,807		3,135		3,126		26,945		24,571
2021		7,785		6,427		3,300		2,965		28,385		23,283
2022		2,675		6,165		3,465		2,796		29,845		21,934
2023-2027		56,905		25,596		20,190		11,146		174,760		85,968
2028-2032		50,810		7,693		24,835		6,740		146,420		44,275
2033-2037		14,260		1,093		28,875		2,669		106,775		18,339
2038-2042		-		-		-		-		27,295		4,348
2043-2047		-		-		-		-		6,180		133
2048			-						-	-		-
	\$	171,240	\$	69,025	\$	83,800	\$	35,850	\$	595,060	\$	275,088

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

		Meası Ger Oblig	2007B Measure AA General Obligation Bonds		2013C Measure AA General Obligation Bonds			2015D Measure AA Refunding General Obligation Bonds				
Year ending June 30:	_Pr	incipal	Int	erest	P	rincipal	Ir	nterest	Pr	incipal_	In	nterest
2018	\$	4,050	\$	83	\$	19,815	\$	10,046	\$	1,050	\$	12,340
2019		-		-		18,050		9,319		1,085		12,307
2020		-		-		18,100		8,566		1,115		12,269
2021		-		-		18,185		7,760		1,165		12,223
2022		-		-		18,365		6,942		8,235		12,118
2023-2027		-		-		52,995		26,219		57,430		54,711
2028-2032		-		-		45,305		14,080		94,645		36,371
2033-2037		-		-		31,030		4,415		112,080		9,530
2038-2042		-		-		3,700		93		-		-
2043-2047		-		-		-		-		-		-
2048				-								
	\$	4,050	\$	83	\$	225,545	\$	87,440	\$	276,805	\$	161,869

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

6. Long-Term Debt (Continued)

2017E Measure A Refunding Ge Obligatio Bonds		ire AA g Gene gation	neral Gener		ure RR neral gation		Total General Obligation Bonds			Bonds		
Year ending June 30:	Pri	incipal	_In	terest	Pı	rincipal	<u>I</u> r	nterest	<u>P</u> 1	rincipal	<u>I</u> ı	nterest
2018	\$	-	\$	2,556	\$	28,400	\$	8,175	\$	53,315	\$	59,772
2019		4,455		3,745		4,570		12,113		28,160		63,151
2020		5,220		3,525		4,750		11,927		29,185		60,858
2021		6,125		3,242		4,940		11,708		30,415		58,216
2022		-		3,089		5,185		11,455		31,785		55,538
2023-2027		-		15,443		28,865		54,438		139,290		236,779
2028-2032		-		15,443		36,255		46,706		176,205		156,875
2033-2037		33,115		14,615		45,630		37,274		221,855		84,172
2038-2042		35,820		716		56,150		26,533		95,670		31,690
2043-2047		-		-		69,280		12,916		69,280		13,049
2048		-		-		15,975		399		15,975		399
	\$	84,735	\$	62,374	\$	300,000	\$	233,644	\$	891,135	\$	820,499

7. Risk Management

The District is partially self-insured for workers' compensation, public liability and property damage claims. The self-insured retention for workers' compensation is \$4,000,000 per accident and the limit of liability is \$10,000,000. The self-insured retention for public liability and property damage is \$5,000,000 for any one occurrence. Claims in excess of self-insured retentions are covered up to a total of \$145,000,000 by insurance policies. There have been no settlement amounts during the past three years that have exceeded the District's insurance coverage.

The self-insurance programs are administered by independent claims adjustment firms. Claim expenses and liabilities are reported when it is probable that a loss has occurred and the amount of that loss can be reasonably estimated. Liabilities are discounted at a 3% rate, in part, upon the independent adjustment firms' estimate of reserves necessary for the settlement of outstanding claims and related administrative costs, and include estimates of claims that have been incurred but not yet reported, including loss adjustment expenses. Such reserves are estimated by professional actuaries through June 30 and are subject to periodic adjustments as conditions warrant.

The estimated liability for insurance claims at June 30, 2017 is believed to be sufficient to cover any costs arising out of claims filed or to be filed for accidents occurring through that date. At June 30, 2017 and 2016, the estimated amounts of these liabilities were \$55,951,000 and \$53,308,000, respectively.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

7. Risk Management (Continued)

Changes in the reported liabilities since the beginning of the respective fiscal years are as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	2017	2016
Liabilities at beginning of year	\$ 53,308	\$ 53,453
Current year claims and changes in estimates	20,063	15,747
Payments of claims	_(17,420)	(15,892)
Liabilities at the end of year	55,951	53,308
Less current portion	(20,048)	(18,479)
Net noncurrent portion	\$ 35,903	\$ 34,829

8. Federal Capital Contributions and Operating Financial Assistance

The U.S. Department of Transportation and other federal agencies provide capital funding to the District for construction projects, planning and technical assistance. Cumulative information for grants which were active during the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 are summarized as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	2017	 2016
Total approved project costs	\$ 1,582,012	\$ 1,520,634
Cumulative amounts of project costs incurred and earned	\$ 1,068,825	\$ 954,922
Less: approved federal allocations received	(1,033,906)	 (916,474)
Government receivables - Federal	\$ 34,919	\$ 38,448

The District's fleet replacement project consisting of construction for the A, B, C1 and C2 fleet replacement was formally launched in 2013. To set aside funding for this program, the District and MTC, on May 24, 2006, entered into the BART Car Replacement Funding Exchange Agreement. Under the agreement, MTC agrees to program federal funds to eligible BART projects that are ready to be delivered within the year of MTC's programming action. In exchange for MTC programming funds for ready-to-go BART projects, the District will deposit an equal amount of local unrestricted funds into a restricted account established to fund BART's car replacement program. MTC is the exclusive administrator of the restricted account and any withdrawal of funds from the account requires prior approval from the MTC Commission and the District's Board. In accordance with the agreement, MTC allocated Federal Section 5307 and 5337 Grants for \$52,548,000 in fiscal year 2017 and \$50,176,000 in fiscal year 2016 to fund the District's preventive maintenance expenses. The District remitted to MTC the full amount of \$52,548,000 in fiscal year 2017 and \$50,176,000 in fiscal year 2016, the equivalent amount of its own funds, which were deposited by MTC to the restricted account. The federal grant is shown as nonoperating revenue - operating financial assistance and the District's remittance to MTC is shown as nonoperating expense in the District's financial statements. The restricted account for BART's car replacement program held by MTC, which is excluded from the District's financial statements, reported a balance of \$381,528,000 as of June 30, 2017 and \$327,340,000 as of June 30, 2016.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

9. State and Local Operating and Capital Financial Assistance

The District is eligible to receive local operating and capital assistance from the Transportation Development Act Funds (TDA). There was no TDA capital and operating assistance received in fiscal years 2017 or 2016. The District may also be entitled to receive state operating and capital assistance from the State Transit Assistance Funds (STA). These funds are allocated by MTC based on the ratio of the District's transit operation revenue and local support to the revenue and local support of all state transit agencies. The District was awarded STA operating allocations, which amounted to \$490,000 in fiscal year 2013, \$99,000 in fiscal year 2014, \$17,697,000 in fiscal year 2015, \$15,429,000 in fiscal year 2016, and \$9,135,000 in fiscal year 2017. In addition, the allocation for fiscal 2016 was increased by \$990,000 in fiscal year 2017. Of these allocations, \$10,187,000 was earned in fiscal year 2017 and \$11,253,000 was earned in fiscal year 2016. In fiscal year 2017, the district received an STA capital grant of \$329,000. There were no STA capital revenues earned in fiscal year 2017 and fiscal year 2016.

Beginning in fiscal year 2015, the District has applied and received an allocation from the Low Carbon Transit Operations Program (LCTOP). The LCTOP is one of several programs established by the California Legislature in 2014 through Senate Bills 862 (SB 862) and 852 (SB 852). The source of funds for LCTOP is from the state's Cap-and-Trade Program annual proceeds and was created to provide operating and capital assistance for transit agencies to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and improve mobility, with a priority on serving disadvantaged communities. Eligible projects and programs include new or expanded bus or rail services, expanded intermodal transit facilities, equipment acquisition, fueling, maintenance and other operating costs. The District received an allocation of \$1,596,000 in fiscal year 2015, \$4,477,000 in fiscal year 2016 and \$2,066,000 in fiscal year 2017. Funds allocated in fiscal year 2017 and 2016 have been set aside for the acquisition of new rail car and will be earned as revenue when capital expenditures are incurred, thus no expenditures and revenue were recognized in fiscal year 2017. The District earned in full the fiscal year 2015 allocation in fiscal year 2016.

The District receives Paratransit funds provided to cities and transit operators from Alameda County Transportation Commission (ACTC) Measure B funds to be used for services aimed at improving mobility for seniors and persons with disabilities. Beginning in April 2015, the ACTC also allocated to the District Measure BB funds to supplement the funding needed for the paratransit program. Additional Measure BB funds were also allocated to the District for transit operations, maintenance and safety programs. ACTC is the administrator of both Measure B and BB funds. The District's revenues that relate to the Measure B funds were \$1,983,000 in fiscal year 2017 (\$1,905,000 in fiscal year 2016). Revenues from Measure BB funds for transit operations were \$674,000 in fiscal year 2017 (\$653,000 in fiscal year 2016), and for paratransit operations, were \$2,022,000 in fiscal year 2017 (\$1,957,000 in fiscal year 2016). The District also received annual assistance for its paratransit program from the Contra Costa Transportation Authority Measure J funds. Revenues from Measure J funds received in fiscal year 2017 were \$84,000 (\$79,000 in fiscal year 2016).

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

9. State and Local Operating and Capital Financial Assistance (Continued)

On February 28, 2007, the District, San Mateo County Transit District (SamTrans), and MTC entered into a Tri-Party Financial Agreement establishing the operational and financial arrangement regarding the BART San Francisco International Airport Extension. To fund the operating costs of the SFO Extension, the agreement provided that (1) the District will receive up-front funding of \$24,000,000 from MTC and \$32,000,000 from SamTrans from their shares of Proposition 1B funds; (2) the District will also receive 2% of the San Mateo County half cent sales tax, Measure A, which was reauthorized by the voters of San Mateo County in 2004, for 25 years beginning in fiscal year 2009; this amount is currently equal to approximately \$1,600,000 per year; and (3) MTC shall allocate to the District additional STA revenue-based funds beginning in fiscal year 2009, which would otherwise be available for allocation to SamTrans as a result of the completion of the Traffic Congestion Relief Program projects, in an amount of \$801,000 annually. The above funds will be used first to cover any operating deficit on the SFO Extension and then to complete SamTrans' funding commitment of \$145,000,000 to the District's Warm Springs Extension Project. In December 2013, MTC adopted Resolution No. 4123, the Transit Core Capacity Challenge Grant Program, which re-directs the \$145,000,000 of SFO Net Operating Revenues to BART's New Railcar Procurement Program.

The up-front funding of \$24,000,000 from MTC was allocated to the District in 2008 in the form of Regional Measure 2 (RM2) revenues as local match to capital projects funded by the Transit Capital Priorities Program. For the purpose of the Tri-Party Agreement, the District made up-front deposits equivalent to the RM2 revenues in the reserve account, and is currently being reimbursed by MTC with RM2 revenues, as the funds are earned. SamTrans' \$32,000,000 contribution was funded with approximately \$22,500,000 in Proposition 1B funds and \$9,500,000 in a direct allocation.

As of June 30, 2017 and 2016, the balance of the reserve account is as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	 2017	2016
Reserve account at beginning of year	\$ 34,655	\$ 29,511
Received/accrued	2,596	5,935
Add interest earnings	 36	10
Total	 37,287	35,456
Less: amount used to cover SFO Extension operating shortfall	(801)	(801)
Reserve account at end of year	\$ 36,486	\$ 34,655

In accordance with the Tri-Party Financial Agreement, the District recognized contributions in fiscal year 2017 of \$2,453,000 from SamTrans (\$2,396,000 in fiscal year 2016) and \$144,000 from MTC (\$3,539,000 in fiscal year 2016).

PTMISEA Grants

The Highway Safety, Traffic Reduction, Air Quality, and Port Security Bond Act of 2006, approved by the voters as Proposition 1B on November 7, 2006, includes a program of funding in the amount of \$4 billion to be deposited in the Public Transportation Modernization, Improvement and Service Enhancement Account (PTMISEA). Of this amount, \$3.6 billion in the PTMISEA is available to project sponsors in California for allocation to eligible public transportation projects.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

9. State and Local Operating and Capital Financial Assistance (Continued)

The District has cumulatively received a total \$354,526,000 in PTMISEA grant funds to fund various BART capital projects. The grants received are in the form of cash for \$349,011,000 and reimbursement grants for \$5,515,000.

The following schedules show the changes in activities related to the PTMISEA grant funds during the fiscal years 2017 and 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

<u>2017</u>	Ba	ant Fund lance at ning of Year		Frants ceived]		ect Costs curred	Ba	ant Fund lance at d of Year
eBART Extension	\$	2,490	\$	-		\$	1,923	\$	567
Ashby Elevator		262		-			50		212
Station Modernization		109,914		1,287	3		11,672		99,529
Seismic Retrofit		(405)		-			-		$(405)^{2}$
Oakland Airport Connector		(54)		-			-		$(54)^{2}$
Warm Springs Extension		159		350	4		407		102
Balboa Park Eastside		8,323		-			5,032		3,291
Berkeley Station Entrance		4,111		-			738		3,373
Access Improvements		3,740		-			483		3,257
Station Signage ¹		1,349		-			438		911
Train Control		13,428			_		5,622		7,806
	\$	143,317	\$	1,637	-	\$	26,365	\$	118,589
		ant Fund lance at	G	Frants]	Proje	ect Costs		ant Fund lance at
<u>2016</u>	Ba		_	Frants ceived]	•	ect Costs curred	Ba	
2016 eBART Extension	Ba	lance at	_] - 4	•		Ba	lance at
	Ba Begini	lance at ning of Year	Re	ceived] - 4	In	curred	Ba Enc	llance at d of Year
eBART Extension	Ba Begini	lance at ning of Year	Re	ceived] - 4	In	15,584	Ba Enc	d of Year 2,490
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator	Ba Begini	lance at ning of Year 16,976 272	Re	1,098	4	In	15,584 10	Ba Enc	d of Year 2,490 262
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator Station Modernization	Ba Begini	lance at ning of Year 16,976 272 89,764	Re	1,098	4	In	15,584 10	Ba Enc	2,490 262 109,914
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator Station Modernization Seismic Retrofit	Ba Begini	16,976 272 89,764 (405)	Re	1,098	4	In	15,584 10	Ba Enc	2,490 262 109,914 (405) ²
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator Station Modernization Seismic Retrofit Oakland Airport Connector	Ba Begini	16,976 272 89,764 (405) (54)	Re	1,098	4	In	15,584 10 18,984	Ba Enc	2,490 262 109,914 (405) 2 (54) 2
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator Station Modernization Seismic Retrofit Oakland Airport Connector Warm Springs Extension	Ba Begini	16,976 272 89,764 (405) (54) 160	Re	1,098 - 39,134 -	- 4 5	In	15,584 10 18,984 - - 1	Ba Enc	2,490 262 109,914 (405) ² (54) ²
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator Station Modernization Seismic Retrofit Oakland Airport Connector Warm Springs Extension Balboa Park Eastside	Ba Begini	16,976 272 89,764 (405) (54) 160 359	Re	1,098 - 39,134 - - - 9,028	5	In	15,584 10 18,984 - - 1 1,064	Ba Enc	2,490 262 109,914 (405) ² (54) ² 159 8,323
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator Station Modernization Seismic Retrofit Oakland Airport Connector Warm Springs Extension Balboa Park Eastside Berkeley Station Entrance	Ba Begini	16,976 272 89,764 (405) (54) 160 359 647	Re	1,098 - 39,134 - - - 9,028	5	In	15,584 10 18,984 - 1 1,064 262	Ba Enc	2,490 262 109,914 (405) 2 (54) 2 159 8,323 4,111
eBART Extension Ashby Elevator Station Modernization Seismic Retrofit Oakland Airport Connector Warm Springs Extension Balboa Park Eastside Berkeley Station Entrance Access Improvements	Ba Begini	16,976 272 89,764 (405) (54) 160 359 647 4,083	Re	1,098 - 39,134 - - - 9,028	5	In	15,584 10 18,984 - 1 1,064 262 343	Ba Enc	2,490 262 109,914 (405) ² (54) ² 159 8,323 4,111 3,740

¹ This grant is on a reimbursement basis.

² Covered by interest earnings.

³ New grants of \$1,637,000 received in fiscal year 2017, net of \$350,000 reallocated to Warm Springs Extension.

⁴ Amount was reallocated from Station Modernization.

⁵ New grant of \$52,986,000 received in FY 2016, net of \$1,098,000 reallocated to eBART Extension, \$9,028,000 reallocated to Balboa Park Eastside and \$3,726,000 reallocated to Berkeley Station Entrance.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

9. State and Local Operating and Capital Financial Assistance (Continued)

As of June 30, 2017 and 2016, the unused portion of PTMISEA grant funds received in cash are shown on the statements of net position as a component of unearned revenues as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	 2017	 2016
Cash Available, end of year	\$ 118,028	\$ 142,656
Less: noncurrent portion	(25,316)	(101,982)
Net current portion	\$ 92,712	\$ 40,674

At the end of fiscal year 2017, the PTMISEA funds had earned interest income of \$2,621,000 from inception, of which \$528,000 was earned in fiscal year 2017 and \$526,000 in fiscal year 2016.

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits

Plan Description

All eligible employees participate in the Public Employees' Retirement Fund (the Fund) of CalPERS under the Miscellaneous Plan and the Safety Plan of the San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District. The Fund is an agent multiple-employer defined benefit retirement plan that acts as a common investment and administrative agent for 3,093 local public agencies and school districts within the State of California. The Fund provides retirement, disability, and death benefits based on the employee's years of service, age and compensation. Most employees become eligible for benefits after five years of service and 50 years of age (age 52 for employees hired after January 1, 2013, see paragraph below.) These benefit provisions and all other requirements are established by State statute and District contractual agreements.

Pursuant to the California Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013 (PEPRA), new members, defined as active members first hired on or after January 1, 2013, or who were hired after a break in service of more than six months, are required to contribute 50% of the "normal" pension cost. That amount is currently 13% of covered payroll for safety and 6.25% of covered payroll for miscellaneous. Represented employees were exempt from this provision; however, as a result of a court decision, they were determined to be covered effective December 30, 2014. There is currently a pending District Court case related to PEPRA's impact on represented employees which could alter the applicability of PEPRA to represented employees in the future.

Copies of CalPERS' annual financial report may be obtained from their Executive Office by writing or calling the Plan: California PERS, P.O. Box 942709, Sacramento, CA 94229-2709, (916) 326-3420. A separate report for the District's plan is not available.

Benefits Provided

The District provides service retirement and disability retirements, annual cost of living adjustments and death benefits to plan members, who must be public employees and beneficiaries. Benefits are based on years of credited service, equal to one year of full time employment. Members with five years of total service are eligible to retire at age 50 with statutorily reduced benefits. The death benefit is as follows: The Basic Death Benefit for Miscellaneous employees and for Safety employees, it is the 4th level of 1959 Survivor Benefit.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

The Plan's provisions and benefits in effect at June 30, 2017, are summarized as follows:

	Miscellar	neous Plan	Safety Plan	
	Prior to	On or After	Prior to	On or After
Hire date	January 1, 2013	January 1, 2013	January 1, 2013	January 1, 2013
Benefit formula	2.0% @ 55	2.0% @ 62	3.0% @ 50	2.70% @ 57
Benefit vesting schedule	5 years	5 years	5 years	5 years
Benefit payments	Monthly for life	Monthly for life	Monthly for life	Monthly for life
Retirement age	55	62	50	57
Monthly benefits, as a percentage				
of eligible compensation	2.0%	2.0%	3.0%	2.7%
Required employee contribution rates	7.00%	6.25%	9.00%	13.00%
Required employer contribution rates	16.38%	16.38%	56.47%	56.47%

At June 30, 2017 and 2016, the following employees were covered by the benefit terms:

June 30, 2017	Miscellaneous Plan	Safety Plan
Inactive employees or beneficiaries currently receiving benefits	2,694	286
Inactive employees entitled to but not yet receiving benefits	220	10
Active employees	3,290	186
Total	6,204	482
June 30, 2016	Miscellaneous Plan	Safety Plan
Inactive employees or beneficiaries currently receiving benefits	2,584	275
Inactive employees entitled to but not yet receiving benefits	192	10
Active employees	3,158	184
Total	5,934	469

Contributions

Section 20814(c) of the California Public Employees' Retirement Law requires that the employer contribution rates for all public employers be determined on an annual basis by the actuary and shall be effective on the July 1 following notice of a change in the rate. Funding contributions for the Plan is determined annually on an actuarial basis as of June 30 by CalPERS. The actuarially determined rate is the estimated amount necessary to finance the costs of benefits earned by employees during the year, with an additional amount to finance any unfunded accrued liability. The District is required to contribute the difference between the actuarially determined rate and the contribution rate of employees.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

For fiscal year 2017, the average employee contribution rate for the Miscellaneous Plan is 6.987% and for the Safety Plan is 9.021% of their annual covered payroll. The District was required to contribute for fiscal year 2017 an actuarially determined rate of 16.38% (14.79% in fiscal year 2016) and 56.47% (51.61% in fiscal year 2016) for Miscellaneous and Safety Plans, respectively, of annual covered payroll for the District's employees. Annual covered payroll amounted to \$309,590,000 and \$286,188,000 for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The District contributed \$58,386,000 and \$50,426,000 in fiscal year 2017 and fiscal year 2016, respectively.

Net Pension Liability

The District's net pension liability for the Plans is measured as the total pension liability, less the pension plan's fiduciary net position. The plans' net pension liability as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 were measured as of June 30, 2016 and 2015 (measurement date), using an annual actuarial valuation of June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. A summary of principal assumptions and methods used to determine the net pension liability is shown below.

Actuarial Assumptions

The June 30, 2017 and June 30, 2016 total pension liabilities were based on the following actuarial methods and assumptions:

June 30, 2017	Miscellaneous	Safety
Valuation date	June 30, 2015	June 30, 2015
Measurement date	June 30, 2016	June 30, 2016
Actuarial cost method	Entry Age Normal Cost	Entry Age Normal Cost
Actuarial assumptions:		
Discount rate	7.65%	7.65%
Inflation	2.75%	2.75%
Payroll growth	3.00%	3.00%
Projected salary increase	3.20% to 12.20% depending	3.70% to 15.00% depending
	on Age, Service and Type	on Age, Service and Type
	of Employment	of Employment
Investment rate of return ¹	7.50%	7.50%
	Derived using	Derived using
	CalPERS' Membership	CalPERS' Membership
Mortality rate table ²	Data for all Funds	Data for all Funds

¹ Net of pension plan investment and administrative expenses, including inflation

² The probabilities of mortality are based on 2010 CalPers Experience Study for the period from 1997 to 2007. Pre-retirement and Post-retirement mortality rates include 5 years of projected mortality improvement using Scale AA published by the Society of Actuaries.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

June 30, 2016	Miscellaneous	Safe ty
Valuation date	June 30, 2014	June 30, 2014
Measurement date	June 30, 2015	June 30, 2015
Actuarial cost method	Entry Age Normal Cost	Entry Age Normal Cost
Actuarial assumptions:		
Discount rate	7.65%	7.65%
Inflation	2.75%	2.75%
Payroll growth	3.00%	3.00%
Projected salary increase	3.20% to 12.20% depending	3.70% to 15.00% depending
	on Age, Service and Type	on Age, Service and Type
	of Employment	of Employment
Investment rate of return ¹	7.50%	7.50%
	Derived using	Derived using
	CalPERS' Membership	CalPERS' Membership
Mortality rate table ²	Data for all Funds	Data for all Funds

¹ Net of pension plan investment and administrative expenses, including inflation

The underlying mortality assumptions and other actuarial assumptions used in the June 30, 2015 and 2014 valuations were based on the results of a January 2014 actuarial experience study for the period from 1997 to 2011. The Experience Study report can be obtained on the CalPERS' website.

Notes to Actuarial Assumptions

In 2014, CalPERS completed a 2-year asset liability management study, incorporating actuarial assumptions and strategic asset allocation. On February 19, 2014, the CalPERS Board of Administration adopted relatively modest changes to the current asset allocation that will reduce the expected volatility of returns. The adopted asset allocation is expected to have a long-term blended return that continues to support a discount rate assumption of 7.65 percent. The Board also approved several changes to the demographic assumptions that more closely align with actual experience. The most significant of these is mortality improvement to acknowledge the greater life expectancies we are seeing in our membership and expected continued improvements. The new actuarial assumptions were first used in the June 30, 2014 valuation to set the Fiscal year 2016-17 contribution for public agency employers. The increase in liability due to the new actuarial assumptions is amortized over a 20-year period with a 5-year ramp-up/ramp-down in accordance with Board policy.

² The probabilities of mortality are based on 2010 CalPERS Experience Study for the period from 1997 to 2007. Pre-retirement and Post-retirement mortality rates include 5 years of projected mortality improvement using Scale AA published by the Society of Actuaries.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

For more details and additional rationale for the selection of the actuarial assumptions, please refer to the CalPERS Experience Study and Review of Actuarial Assumptions report from January 2014 that can be found on the CalPERS website under Experience Study.

All actuarial assumptions (except discount rates used for the hypothetical termination liability) represent an estimate of future experience rather than observations of the estimates in market data.

Discount Rate

The discount rate used to measure the total pension liability at June 30, 2017 and 2016 was 7.65%. To determine whether the municipal bond rate should be used in the calculation of a discount rate for each plan, CalPERS stress tested plans that would most likely result in a discount rate that would be different from the actuarially assumed discount rate. Based on the testing, none of the tested plans run out of assets. Therefore, the discount rate is adequate and the use of the municipal bond rate calculation is not necessary. The long-term expected discount rate of 7.65% is applied to all plans in the Public Employees Retirement Fund. The stress test results are presented in a detailed report called "GASB Crossover Testing Report" that can be obtained at CalPERS' website under the GASB 68 section.

Long-term rate of Return

The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was determined using a building-block method in which best-estimate ranges of expected future real rates of return (expected returns, net of pension plan investment expense and inflation) are developed for each major asset class.

In determining the long-term expected rate of return, CalPERS took into account both short-term and long-term market return expectations as well as the expected pension fund cash flow. Such cash flows were developed assuming that both members and employers will make their required contributions on time and as scheduled in all future years. Using historical returns of all the funds' asset classes, expected compound returns were calculated over the short term (first 10 years) and the long-term (11-60 years) using a building block approach. Using the expected nominal returns for both short-term and long term, the present value of benefits was calculated for each fund. The expected rate of return was set by calculating the single equivalent expected return that arrived at the same present value of benefits for cash flows as the one calculated using both short-term and long-term returns. The expected rate of return was then set equivalent to the single equivalent rate calculated above and rounded down to the nearest one quarter of one percent.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

The table below reflects the long-term expected real rate of return by asset class. The rate of return was calculated using the capital market assumptions applied to determine the discount rate and asset allocation. The target allocation for the June 30, 2016 measurement date was as follows:

	Miscellaneous & Safety Plans					
		5- Year	10- Year			
	New	Return	Return			
	Strategic	Years 1 -	Years			
Asset Class	Allocation	10 (a)	11+ (b)			
Global Equity	51%	5.25%	5.71%			
Global Debt Securities	20%	0.99	2.43			
Inflation Sensitive	6%	0.45	3.36			
Private Equity	10%	6.83	6.95			
Real Assets	10%	4.50	5.13			
Infrastructure and Forestland	2%	4.50	5.09			
Liquidity	1%	(0.55)	(1.05)			
Total	100%					

- (a) An expected inflation of 2.5% used for this period
- (b) An expected inflation of 3.0% used for this period

The target allocation for the June 30, 2015 measurement was as follows:

	Miscellan	eous & Safe	ty Plans
		Real	Real
	New	Return	Return
	Strategic	Years 1 -	Years
Asset Class	Allocation	10 (a)	11+ (b)
Global Equity	51%	5.25%	5.71%
Global Fixed Income	20%	0.99	2.43
Inflation Assets	6%	0.45	3.36
Private Equity	10%	6.83	6.95
Real Assets	12%	4.50	5.13
Liquidity	1%	(0.55)	(1.05)
Total	100%		

- (a) An expected inflation of 2.5% used for this period
- (b) An expected inflation of 3.0% used for this period

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

Sensitivity of the Net Pension Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate

The following presents the net pension liability of the Plan as of the June 30, 2016 measurement date, calculated using the discount rate of 7.65%, as well as what the net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage-point lower (6.65%) or 1 percentage-point higher (8.65%) than the current rate (dollar amounts in thousands):

	Discount Rate - 1% (6.65%)			rent Discount ate (7.65%)	Discount Rate + 1% (8.65%)		
Miscellaneous Plan		,	-	<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>		,	
Plan's Net Pension							
Liability (Asset)	\$	753,713	\$	499,114	\$	284,915	
Safety Plan							
Plan's Net Pension							
Liability (Asset)		154,865		115,336		82,795	

The following presents the net pension liability of the Plan as of the June 30, 2015 measurement date, calculated using the discount rate of 7.65%, as well as what the net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage-point lower (6.65%) or 1 percentage-point higher (8.65%) than the current rate (dollar amounts in thousands):

	 iscount Rate - 1% C (6.65%)		ent Discount te (7.65%)	Discount Rate + 1% (8.65%)		
Miscellaneous Plan						
Plan's Net Pension						
Liability (Asset)	\$ 617,713	\$	371,399	\$	164,394	
Safety Plan						
Plan's Net Pension						
Liability (Asset)	133,363		95,823		64,982	

Pension Plan Fiduciary Net Position

Detailed information about the pension plan's fiduciary net position is available in the separately issued CalPERS financial report.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

Change in Net Pension Liability

The following table shows the changes in the net pension liability for the year ended June 30, 2017 (dollar amounts in thousands):

Miscellaneous Plan	Increase (Decrease)								
	Total Pension Plan Fiduciary					t Pension			
]	Liability	Ne	t Position	Liability (Asset)				
Balance at June 30, 2016	\$	2,027,925	\$	1,656,526		371,399			
Changes during the year:				_		_			
Service cost		37,959		-		37,959			
Interest on the total pension liability		152,757		-		152,757			
Changes of assumptions		-		-					
Differences between expected and									
actual experience		1,193		-		1,193			
Plan to Plan resource movement		-		(1)		1			
Contributions from the employer		-		38,283		(38,283)			
Contributions from the employees		-		18,174		(18,174)			
Net investment income		-		8,747		(8,747)			
Benefit payments, including refunds									
of employee contributions		(102,543)		(102,543)		-			
Administrative expense				(1,009)		1,009			
Net Changes		89,366		(38,349)		127,715			
Balance at June 30, 2017	\$	2,117,291	\$	1,618,177	\$	499,114			

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

Safety Plan	Increase (Decrease)					
	Tota	al Pension	Plan	Fiduciary	Net	Pension
	I	Liability	Net	Position	Liability (Asset)	
Balance at June 30, 2016	\$	278,727	\$	182,904	\$	95,823
Changes during the year:		_				_
Service cost		6,491		_		6,491
Interest on the total pension liability		21,340		_		21,340
Changes of assumptions		-		-		-
Differences between expected and						
actual experience		4,387		-		4,387
Plan to Plan resource movement		-		1		(1)
Contributions from the employer		-		10,038		(10,038)
Contributions from the employees		-		1,854		(1,854)
Net investment income		-		924		(924)
Benefit payments, including refunds						
of employee contributions		(14,803)		(14,803)		-
Administrative expenses		_		(112)		112
Net Changes		17,415		(2,098)		19,513
Balance at June 30, 2017	\$	296,142	\$	180,806	\$	115,336

Total of Miscellaneous and Safety Plans

	Increase (Decrease)							
	To	tal Pension	Pla	n Fiduciary	Ne	t Pension		
		Liability	Ne	Net Position		Liability (Asset)		
Balance at June 30, 2016	\$	2,306,652	\$	1,839,430	\$	467,222		
Changes during the year:								
Service cost		44,450		-		44,450		
Interest on the total pension liability		174,097		-		174,097		
Changes of assumptions		-		-		-		
Differences between expected and								
actual experience		5,580		-		5,580		
Plan to Plan resource movement		-		-		-		
Contributions from the employer		-		48,321		(48,321)		
Contributions from the employees		-		20,028		(20,028)		
Net investment income		-		9,671		(9,671)		
Benefit payments, including refunds								
of employee contributions		(117,346)		(117,346)		-		
Administrative expense				(1,121)		1,121		
Net Changes		106,781		(40,447)		147,228		
Balance at June 30, 2017	\$	2,413,433	\$	1,798,983	\$	614,450		

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

The following table shows the changes in the net pension liability for the year ended June 30, 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

Miscellaneous Plan)						
	Total Pension Plan Fiduciary				Net Pension		
		Liability	Ne	et Position	Liability (Asso		
Balance at June 30, 2015	\$	1,978,781	\$	1,666,408		312,373	
Changes during the year:		_				_	
Service cost		36,151		-		36,151	
Interest on the total pension liability		146,226		-		146,226	
Changes of assumptions		(32,773)		_		(32,773)	
Differences between expected and							
actual experience		(4,807)		-		(4,807)	
Plan to Plan resource movement		-		(36)		36	
Contributions from the employer		-		32,466		(32,466)	
Contributions from the employees		-		17,818		(17,818)	
Net investment income		-		37,388		(37,388)	
Benefit payments, including refunds							
of employee contributions		(95,653)		(95,653)		-	
Administrative expense				(1,865)		1,865	
Net Changes		49,144		(9,882)		59,026	
Balance at June 30, 2016	\$	2,027,925	\$	1,656,526	\$	371,399	

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

Safety Plan	Increase (Decrease)							
	Tot	al Pension	Plan	Fiduciary	Net	Pension		
	I	Liability	Net Position		Liability (Asset)			
Balance at June 30, 2015	\$	266,981	\$	181,889	\$	85,092		
Changes during the year:		_		_				
Service cost		5,935		-		5,935		
Interest on the total pension liability		20,099		-		20,099		
Changes of assumptions		(4,942)		-		(4,942)		
Differences between expected and								
actual experience		4,794		-		4,794		
Plan to Plan resource movement		-		1		(1)		
Contributions from the employer		-		9,428		(9,428)		
Contributions from the employees		-		1,917		(1,917)		
Net investment income		-		4,015		(4,015)		
Benefit payments, including refunds								
of employee contributions		(14,140)		(14,140)		-		
Administrative expenses				(206)		206		
Net Changes		11,746		1,015		10,731		
Balance at June 30, 2016	\$	278,727	\$	182,904	\$	95,823		

Total of Miscellaneous and Safety Plans

	Increase (Decrease)						
	To	tal Pension	Pla	n Fiduciary	•		
		Liability	Ne	t Position			
Balance at June 30, 2015	\$	2,245,762	\$	1,848,297	\$	397,465	
Changes during the year:		_				_	
Service cost		42,087		-		42,087	
Interest on the total pension liability		166,325		-		166,325	
Changes of assumptions		(37,715)		-		(37,715)	
Differences between expected and							
actual experience		(14)		-		(14)	
Plan to Plan resource movement		-		(35)		35	
Contributions from the employer		-		41,894		(41,894)	
Contributions from the employees		-		19,735		(19,735)	
Net investment income		-		41,403		(41,403)	
Benefit payments, including refunds							
of employee contributions		(109,793)		(109,793)		-	
Administrative expense				(2,071)		2,071	
Net Changes		60,890		(8,867)		69,757	
Balance at June 30, 2016	\$	2,306,652	\$	1,839,430	\$	467,222	

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

Pension Expenses and Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions

For the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, the District incurred a pension expense of \$67,246,000 and \$30,403,000, respectively.

At June 30, 2017, the District reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources (dollar amounts in thousands):

Miscellaneous Plan	Deferr	red Outflows	Deferred Inflows		
	of R	Resources	of Resources		
Pension contributions subsequent to measurement date	\$	46,709	\$	-	
Changes of assumptions		-		(17,167)	
Differences between actual and expected experience		895		(2,518)	
Net differences between projected and actual earnings					
on plan investments		88,062		_	
Total	\$	135,666	\$	(19,685)	
Safety Plan					
Pension contributions subsequent to measurement date	\$	11,677	\$	-	
Changes of assumptions		-		(2,118)	
Differences between actual and expected experience		5,112		-	
Net differences between projected and actual earnings					
on plan investments		9,813			
Total	\$	26,602	\$	(2,118)	
Total Miscellaneous and Safety					
Pension contributions subsequent to measurement date	\$	58,386	\$	-	
Changes of assumptions		-		(19,285)	
Differences between actual and expected experience		6,007		(2,518)	
Net differences between projected and actual earnings					
on plan investments		97,875			
Total	\$	162,268	\$	(21,803)	

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

At June 30, 2016, the District reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources (dollar amounts in thousands):

Miscellaneous Plan	red Outflows Resources_	eferred Inflows of Resources	
Pension contributions subsequent to measurement date	\$ 39,768	\$ -	
Changes of assumptions	-	(24,970)	
Differences between actual and expected experience	-	(3,663)	
Net differences between projected and actual earnings			
on plan investments	 	 (15,848)	
Total	\$ 39,768	\$ (44,481)	
Safety Plan			
Pension contributions subsequent to measurement date	\$ 10,658	\$ -	
Changes of assumptions	-	(3,530)	
Differences between actual and expected experience	3,424	-	
Net differences between projected and actual earnings			
on plan investments	 	 (1,637)	
Total	\$ 14,082	\$ (5,167)	
Total Miscellaneous and Safety			
Pension contributions subsequent to measurement date	\$ 50,426	\$ -	
Changes of assumptions	-	(28,500)	
Differences between actual and expected experience	3,424	(3,663)	
Net differences between projected and actual earnings			
on plan investments	 <u>-</u> _	 (17,485)	
Total	\$ 53,850	\$ (49,648)	

The District recognized the \$50,426,000 deferred outflow for pension contribution after the measurement date in fiscal year 2016 as reduction of pension liability in fiscal year 2017. The \$58,386,000 deferred outflow for pension contribution after the measurement date in fiscal year 2017 will be recognized as a reduction of net pension liability in fiscal year 2018.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

10. Employees' Retirement Benefits (Continued)

The deferred inflow of resources related to pensions will be recognized in future pension expense as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	Misce	llane ous Plan	S	afety Plan
Year Ending	Defen	red Outflows/	Defer	red Outflows/
June 30,	(Inflow	s) of resources	(Inflow	s) of resources
2018	\$	3,391	\$	2,665
2019		3,391		2,685
2020		39,300		4,892
2021		23,190		2,565
Total	\$	69,272	\$	12,807

Payable to the Pension Plan

At June 30, 2017 and 2016, the District had no contributions payable outstanding to the pension plan.

11. Money Purchase Pension Plan

Most District employees participate in the Money Purchase Pension Plan (MPPP), which is a supplemental retirement defined contribution plan. In January 1981, the District's employees elected to withdraw from the Federal Social Security System (FICA) and established the Money Purchase Pension Plan. The District contributes an amount equal to 6.65% of eligible employees' annual compensation (up to \$29,700 after deducting the first \$133 paid during each month) up to a maximum annual contribution of \$1,868 for all employees except those represented by BPOA and BPMA pursuant to their labor agreements effective January 1, 2010. An additional contribution to the MPPP equal to 1.627% of eligible compensation is provided to all employees except for represented sworn police officers. Payment of this additional contribution was also suspended for all CalPERS eligible individuals, with various effective dates, pursuant to labor agreements and District policy as a cost saving measure. These payments resumed on July 1, 2013. However, under the latest labor agreements with ATU, SEIU, and AFSCME, the District retained 0.0888% of the 1.627% contribution. The District also retained this same amount for non-represented employees. In addition, the District retained \$37 per month of the 1.627% for ATU, SEIU, and AFSCME employees who elected medical to pay for medical premiums.

The annual compensation limit subject to the additional contribution is established by the Internal Revenue Code Section 401(a) (17). Each employee's account is available for distribution upon such employee's termination.

The District's total expense and funded contribution for this plan for the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 were \$10,286,000 and \$9,775,000 respectively. The MPPP assets at June 30, 2017 and 2016 (excluded from the accompanying financial statements) per the plan administrator's unaudited reports were \$315,742,000 and \$285,801,000, respectively. At June 30, 2017, there were approximately 221 (210 in 2016) participants receiving payments under this plan.

The plan issues a publicly available financial report that includes financial statements and required supplementary information. This report may be obtained by writing or calling: BART Investments Plans Committee, 300 Lakeside Drive, Oakland, California 94612, (510) 464-6238.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Postemployment Benefits

In addition to the retirement benefits described in Notes 10 and 11, and specified in the District's contractual agreements, the District provides certain other postemployment benefits ("OPEB") to employees, which may include medical benefits to retirees and surviving spouses, retiree life insurance, survivor dental and vision benefits, and medical benefits to survivors of active employees. Most employees who retire directly from the District or their surviving spouses are eligible for medical benefits if the employee retires at or after age 50 with a minimum of 5 years of service with the District, elects to take an annuity from CalPERS and makes a timely election of retiree medical.

In compliance with GASB requirements, the District accounts for OPEB on an accrual basis and created the Retiree Health Benefit Trust. The purpose of establishing the Trust is to facilitate the provision of medical benefits and other health and welfare benefits ("retiree medical benefits") for the qualifying retirees of the District; to provide the means for financing the costs and expenses of operating and administering such benefits; to hold Trust assets for the sole and exclusive purpose of providing benefits to participants and beneficiaries; and to defray the reasonable expenses of administering the Trust and designated plans. Assets placed into the Trust cannot be used for any other purposes and are not available to satisfy general creditors of the District. Under California state law, the restrictions on the use of any proceeds from liquidation of the Trust are significant enough to render the Trust effectively irrevocable. The Trust is administered by one or more Trustees appointed by the District's Board of Directors. Currently, the Board has appointed the District's Controller-Treasurer as the Trustee. The Trust issues a publicly available audited financial report that includes financial statements and required supplementary information. The financial report may be obtained by writing to Retiree Health Benefit Trust, San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District, 300 Lakeside Drive, P.O. Box 12688, Oakland, California 94604.

Currently, the Trust covers the funding only for the "retiree medical benefits", which include retiree medical benefits and medical benefits provided to widows and widowers of retirees. It does not fund the "additional OPEB" which includes the retiree life insurance premiums or the cost to the District of additional benefits available to survivors of employees and retirees who, at the time of hire, elected to contribute to a survivor health benefit program. Survivors of employees and retirees who elected this program and who continue to contribute are eligible for medical, dental and vision coverage at a cost of \$15/mo. The District is currently in process of establishing a new trust for the additional OPEB.

Basis of Accounting

The financial statements of the Trust are prepared using the accrual basis of accounting. Beginning with fiscal year 2017, the Trust implemented the GASB Statement No. 74, *Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefit Plans Other Than Pension Plans*, which established the accounting and financial reporting standards for plans that provide OPEB. The Trust recognizes contributions from the District in accordance with the provisions contained on the District collective bargaining agreements, as described briefly in the following discussion.

Method Used to Value Investments

Investments are reported at fair value as determined by the financial institutions, which have custody of the investments based on fair value measurements under GASB 72.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Postemployment Benefits (Continued)

Funding Policy and Long-Term Contract for Contributions

The District's current collective bargaining agreements with its unions (CBA) describe the District's funding commitments to the Trust. Beginning fiscal year 2008, the District is funding the Trust with a "ramp up" (increasing) percentage of the "full" annual required contribution (ARC) in addition to funding the pay-as-you-go amount outside of the Trust every year for the following six years. Including fiscal years 2007 and 2008, this "ramp-up" contribution funds an eight-year period covering fiscal years 2006 through 2013. The CBAs include the baseline "ramp-up" percentages, which is the minimum amount that the District is committed to contribute to the Trust during the "ramp-up" period. The District shall commission an actuarial study of the retiree medical insurance plan liabilities and funding needs, including the ARC, every year. The revised "ramp-up" percentage shall be the basis of the District's contribution to the Trust, except when it is less than the baseline "ramp-up" percentage. In addition, in fiscal year 2009 the District contributed into the Trust a lump sum make up payment reflecting the amounts it would have contributed for fiscal years 2006 and 2007, which was actuarially calculated at \$14,629,000.

Beginning in fiscal year 2014, the District contributed to the Trust each pay period an amount equal to the full GASB compliant ARC. Also, effective on July 1, 2013, retiree medical insurance premiums and related administration fees are paid by the Trust.

Funding Policy

Employer contributions to the retiree benefits plan are actuarially determined and amounted to \$28,912,000 for fiscal year 2017 (including \$3,900,000 implied subsidy). The actuarial valuation for fiscal year 2015 was used to determine the actuarially determined contribution for fiscal year 2017. The District also paid in fiscal year 2017 survivor benefits and life insurance premiums, on a pay as you go basis, amounting to \$346,000 and \$685,000 (including \$542,000 implied subsidy), respectively.

The annual OPEB cost for fiscal year 2016, using the June 30, 2014 actuarial valuation, as a percent of covered payroll for the year, was 9.89% for retiree medical benefits and 0.81% for additional OPEB, which amounted to \$26,974,000 and \$1,961,000, respectively. In fiscal year 2016, the District contributed cash equivalent to the full annual required contribution to the Trust amounting to \$27,145,000 for the retiree medical benefits and zero for the additional OPEB to partially fund the OPEB cost for the year. The District also paid in fiscal year 2016 life insurance premiums, on a pay as you go basis, amounting to \$154,000. The District does not charge any administration cost to the Trust. For fiscal year 2016, most retirees paid \$137.79 per month for their share of the medical premium and the balance is paid by the District.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Postemployment Benefits (Continued)

The following tables show the components of the District's annual OPEB cost, the amount contributed to the Trust, pay-as-you-go payments and changes in the net OPEB obligation for fiscal year 2016 (dollar amounts in thousands):

Retiree Medical Benefits

2016
\$ 27,145
3,044
(3,215)
26,974
(27,145)
(171)
45,093
\$ 44,922
2016
\$ 2,226
 693
(958)
1,961
(154)
 1,807
16,318
\$ 18,125
\$

The total net OPEB obligation of \$63,047,000 in fiscal year 2016 is shown on the statements of net position as Other post-employment benefits, under noncurrent liabilities.

The notes and schedules above, for fiscal year 2016, are presented per GASB 45 reporting and comparative financial statement presentation purposes.

New Standard - GASB 75

Effective June 30, 2017, the District adopted GASB 75 where the District recognizes a liability as the employees earn benefits by providing services. Changes to OPEB liability are recognized immediately as OPEB expenses or deferred outflows/inflows of resources.

The Net OPEB liability is measured as the difference between the District's total OPEB liability (for Retiree Medical Plan, Survivor Benefit and Retiree Life Insurance) and the plan's fiduciary net position, as of the measurement date.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Employer's Net OPEB Liability

The net OPEB liability as of June 30, 2017 and June 30, 2016 for the Retiree Medical Benefit, Survivor Benefit and Retiree Life Insurance totals \$ 380,392,000 and \$ 384,647,000, respectively, detail of which is presented below (dollar amounts in thousands):

Fiscal Year ending	6/30/2017	<u>6/30/2016</u>
Measurement date	6/30/2017	6/30/2016
Retiree Medical Benefits		
Total OPEB Liability (TOL)	\$ 573,597	\$ 537,872
Fiduciary Net Position (FNP)	(270,151)	(237,403)
Net OPEB Liability	\$ 303,446	\$ 300,469
Survivor Benefit Plan		
Total OPEB Liability (TOL)	\$ 42,456	\$ 46,590
Fiduciary Net Position (FNP)	-	-
Net OPEB Liability	\$ 42,456	\$ 46,590
Retiree Life Insurance		
Total OPEB Liability (TOL)	\$ 34,490	\$ 37,588
Fiduciary Net Position (FNP)	-	-
Net OPEB Liability	\$ 34,490	\$ 37,588
Total		
Total OPEB Liability (TOL)	\$ 650,543	\$ 622,050
Fiduciary Net Position (FNP)	\$ (270,151)	\$ (237,403)
Net OPEB Liability	\$ 380,392	\$ 384,647

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Significant Actuarial Assumptions Used in Calculating the Total OPEB Liability

The total OPEB liability were determined by actuarial valuations as of June 30, 2017 using the following actuarial assumptions:

Retiree	Medical	Benefits
Keuree	meaicai	Benefu

Jume 30, 2017 Measurement Date

Valuation date June 30, 2016

Actuarial cost method Entry Age Normal Cost

Actuarial assumptions:

Discount rate Based on Crossover Test

6.75% at June 30, 2017 and June 30, 2016

Long -term investment rate of return

on investments

6.75%

General inflation 3% per annum

Crossover test assumptions Employer contributes full ADC

Administrative expenses = 0.01% of pay

Assets are projected to always exceed benefit payments

Mortality, disability, termination,

retirement

CalPERS 1997-2011 Experience Study

Mortality improvement Mortality porojected fully generational with

Scale MP-14, modified to converge to

ultimate improvements in 2022

Health care costs trend rate Pre- Medicare- 6.5% for 2018 decreasing to

5.00% for 2021 and later

Medicare- 6.7% for 2018, decreasing to 5% for 2021 and later

Healthcare participation for

future retirees

Medical coverage: 98% of safety and 88% of Miscellaneous

future retirees elect coverage

Retirees not eligible for BART Medical Subsidy: 60% participate

Spouse Coverage: varies by bargaining unit, 56% to 90% Assumptions based on study of recent retiree experience

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Survivor Benefit Plan

Jume 30, 2017 Measurement Date

Valuation date June 30, 2016

Actuarial cost method Entry Age Normal Cost

Actuarial assumptions:

Discount rate 3.58% at June 30, 2017 and 2.85% June 30, 2016

Long term investment rate of return N/A at 6/30/2017 on investments N/A at 6/30/2016

3.58% based on the Bond Buyer 20-Bond Municipal bond rate General Obligation Index as of 6/30/2017

General inflation 3% per annum

Mortality improvement Mortality projected fully generational with

Scale MP-14, modified to converge to ultimate improvements in 2022

Trend Dental and Vision- 4% per year

Pre- Medicare- 6.5% for 2018, decreasing to 5% for 2021 and later Medicare- 6.7% for 2018, decreasing to 5% for 2021 and later

Participation Current covered employees and retirees will continue paying premium

for coverage.

Future retirees will elect to be covered by District retiree healthcare benefits

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Retiree Life Insurance

Jume 30, 2017 Measurement Date

Valuation date June 30, 2016

Actuarial cost method Entry Age Normal Cost

Actuarial assumptions:

Discount rate 3.58% at June 30, 2017 and 2.85% June 30, 2016

Long term investment rate of return N/A at 6/30/2017

on investments N/A at 6/30/2016

3.58% based on the Bond Buyer 20-Bond Municipal bond rate General Obligation Index as of 6/30/2017

General inflation 3% per annum

Mortality, disability, termination,

retirement CalPERS 1997-2011 Experience Study

Mortality improvement Mortality projected fully generational with

Scale MP-14, modified to converge to ultimate improvements in 2022

Trend Not applicable for this life insurance benefit

Salary increases 3.25% plus merit increases based on CalPERS 1997-2011

Experience Study

Life insurance participation for future

retirees 100%

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Sensitivity of the Net OPEB Liability to Changes in Assumptions:

The following presents the net OPEB liability of the Retiree Medical Benefits Plan as of the June 30, 2017 measurement date, calculated using the discount rate of 6.75%, and healthcare trend rate of 6.6% decreasing to 5.0%, as well as what the net OPEB liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage-point lower or 1 percentage-point higher than the current rate (dollar amounts in thousands):

Retiree Medical Benefits

Dis	ഹ	ıın	f '	R	ate
1715	w	ши	L.	I 🖜	alt

Discount Rate						
	1% Decrease (5.75%)		Current Rate Rate (6.75%)		1% Increase (7.75%)	
Net OPEB liability	\$	382,865	\$	303,446	\$	238,470
Health care costs trend						
	1% Decrease (5.6% decreasing to 4.0%)		Current Rate (6.6% decreasing to 5.0%)		1% Increase (7.6% decreasing to 6.0%)	
Net OPEB liability	\$	222,457	\$	303,446	\$	403,345

The following presents the net OPEB liability of the Survivor Benefit Plan as of the June 30, 2017 measurement date, calculated using the discount rate of 3.58%, and healthcare trend rate of 6.7% decreasing to 5.0%, as well as what the net OPEB liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage-point lower or 1 percentage-point higher than the current rate (dollar amounts in thousands):

Survivor Benefit

Discount Rate

Discount Ruic	1% Decrease (2.58%)			rent Rate e (3.58%)	1% Increase (4.58%)		
Net OPEB liability	\$	53,538	\$	42,456	\$	34,266	
Health care costs trend		Decrease	Cur	rent Rate	1%	Increase	
	(5.7% decreasing to 4.0%)		(6.7% decreasing to 5.0%)		(7.7% decreasing to 6.0%)		
Net OPEB liability	\$	41,154	\$	42,456	\$	43,967	

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

The following presents the net OPEB liability of the Retiree Life Insurance Plan as of the June 30, 2017 measurement date, calculated using the discount rate of 3.58%, as well as what the net OPEB liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage-point lower or 1 percentage-point higher than the current rate. Healthcare trend rates are not applicable to the Retiree Life Insurance Plan (dollar amounts in thousands):

Retiree Life Insurance

Discount Rate

	1% Decrease (2.58%)		Current Rate Rate (3.58%)		1% Increase (4.58%)	
Net OPEB liability	\$	41,472	\$	34,490	\$	29,076

OPEB Expense for Fiscal Year

For the year ended June 30, 2017, the District recognized OPEB expense of \$44,801,000, details of which follow (dollar amounts in thousands):

	ledical Senefit	Survivor Benefit		Life Insurance		Total	
Fiscal Year 2016/2017							
OPEB expense	\$ 40,098	\$	3,095	\$	1,608	\$	44,801

Employees covered by Benefit Terms

At June 30, 2017 reporting date, the following numbers of employees were covered by the benefit terms:

	Medical Benefits	Survivor Benefit	Life Insurance
Inactives currently receiving benefits	2,118	175	-
Inactives entitled to benefit payments	571	922	2,316
Active employees	3,553	2,208	3,553
Total	6,242	3,305	5,869

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources

At June 30, 2017, the District reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB from the following sources (dollar amounts in thousands):

Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2017	Outflows ources	Deferred Inflows of Resources	
Retiree Medical Benefits			
Differences between expected and	\$ -	\$	-
actual experience			
Changes of assumptions	-		-
Net difference between projected and	-		8,209
actual earnings on plan investments	37/4		37/4
Employer contributions made subsequent	N/A		N/A
to measurement date			
Total	\$ -	\$	8,209
Survivor Benefit Plan			
Differences between expected and	\$ _	\$	-
Changes of assumptions	_		6,883
Net difference between projected and	-		-
actual earnings on plan investments			
Employer contributions made subsequent	N/A		N/A
to measurement date			
Total	\$ 	\$	6,883
Retiree Life Insurance			
Differences between expected and	\$ -	\$	-
actual experience			
Changes of assumptions	-		4,021
Net difference between projected and	-		-
actual earnings on plan investments			
Employer contributions made subsequent to measurement date	N/A		N/A
Total	\$ -	\$	4,021

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB will be recognized in OPEB expense as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

Year Ending	Deferred Outflows/					
June 30,	(Inflows) of resources					
Retiree Medical Benefits						
2018	\$	(2,052)				
2019	\$	(2,052)				
2020	\$	(2,052)				
2021	\$	(2,053)				
2022	\$	-				
Thereafter	\$	-				
Survivor Benefit						
2018	\$	(860)				
2019	\$	(860)				
2020	\$	(860)				
2021	\$	(860)				
2022	\$	(860)				
Thereafter	\$	(2,583)				
Retiree Life Insurance						
2018	\$	(894)				
2019	\$	(894)				
2020	\$	(894)				
2021	\$	(894)				
2022	\$	(445)				
Thereafter	\$	-				

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Net OPEB Liability/(Asset)

The following table shows the changes in the net OPEB liability for the year ended June 30, 2017 (dollar amounts in thousands):

Retiree Medical Benefits	Increase (Decrease)						
	Tot	tal OPEB	iduciary	ry Net OPEB			
	Ι	Liability	Ne	t Position	Liability (Asset		
Balance at June 30, 2016*	\$ 537,873		\$	237,404	\$	300,469	
Changes for the year							
Service cost		21,143		-		21,143	
Interest		36,977		-		36,977	
Changes of benefit terms		-		-		-	
Difference beween expected and actual	experi	ence					
Change of assumptions		-		-		-	
Contributions from the employer		-		28,912		(28,912)	
Contributions from the employees		-		-		-	
Net investment income		-		26,497		(26,497)	
Benefit payments, including refunds ***		(22,396)		(22,396)		-	
Administrative expense		-		(266)		266	
Net Changes		35,724		32,747		2,977	
Balance at June 30, 2017 **	\$	573,597	\$	270,151	\$	303,446	

^{*} Previous measurement date June 30, 2016

^{**} Measurement date June 30, 2017

^{***} Includes \$ 3,900 implied subsidy benefit payments

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Post Employment Benefits (Continued)

Survivor Benefit Plan	Increase (Decrease)								
	Tota	al OPEB	Fid	uciary	Net OPEB Liability (Asset)				
	Li	iability	Net 1	Position					
Balance at June 30, 2016*	\$	46,590	\$	-	\$	46,590			
Changes for the year									
Service cost		2,559		-		2,559			
Interest		1,396		-		1,396			
Changes of benefit terms		-		-		-			
Difference beween expected and actual	al experie	ence							
Change of assumptions		(7,743)		-		(7,743)			
Contributions from the employer		-		346		(346)			
Contributions from the employees		-		-		-			
Net investment income		-		-		-			
Benefit payments, including refunds		(346)		(346)		-			
Administrative expense		-				-			
Net Changes		(4,134)				(4,134)			
Balance at June 30, 2017 **	\$	42,456	\$		\$	42,456			

^{*} Previous measurement date June 30, 2016

Retiree Life Insurance **Increase (Decrease) Total OPEB Fiduciary Net OPEB** Liability **Net Position** Liability (Asset) **Balance at June 30, 2016*** \$ 37,588 37,588 Changes for the year Service cost 1,401 1,401 Interest 1,101 1,101 Changes of benefit terms Difference beween expected and actual experience Change of assumptions (4,915)(4,915)Contributions from the employer 685 Contributions from the employees Net investment income Benefit payments, including refunds *** (685)(685)(685)Administrative expense **Net Changes** (3,098)Balance at June 30, 2017 ** \$ 34,490 \$

^{**} Measurement date June 30, 2017

^{*} Previous measurement date June 30, 2016

^{**} Measurement date June 30, 2017

^{***} Includes \$542 implied subsidy benefit payments

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Postemployment Benefits (Continued)

Presented below is GASB 45 disclosure for comparative financial reporting purposes. The three-year trend for the OPEB costs and net OPEB obligation follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

	Year Ended	Annual OPEB Cost	Percentage of Annual OPEB Cost Contributed	Net OPEB oligation
Retiree Medical Benefits	June 30, 2014	\$ 27,076	99.8%	\$ 45,151
	June 30, 2015	23,646	100.2%	45,093
	June 30, 2016	26,974	100.6%	44,922
Additional OPEB	June 30, 2014	2,187	3.5%	14,227
	June 30, 2015	2,258	7.4%	16,318
	June 30, 2016	1,961	7.9%	18,125

Funded Status and Funding Progress of the Retiree Medical Plan. As of June 30, 2016, based on Keenan and Associates (Keenan)'s most recent actuarial report, the Retiree Medical Plan is 66.57% funded. The actuarial accrued liability for benefits was \$333,141,000, and the actuarial value of assets was \$221,766,000 resulting in an unfunded actuarial accrued liability (UAAL) of \$111,375,000. The covered payroll (annual payroll of active miscellaneous and safety employees covered by the plan) was \$260,861,000 and the ratio of the UAAL to the covered payroll was 42.70%.

The Schedule of Funding Progress, presented as RSI, following the Notes to Financial Statements, presents the three-year trend information about whether the actuarial value of the plan assets is increasing or decreasing over time relative to the actuarial accrued liability for benefits.

Funded Status and Funding Progress of the Additional OPEB Plan. As of June 30, 2016, based on Keenan's most recent actuarial report, the Additional OPEB Plan is zero percent funded. The actuarial accrued liability for benefits was \$30,659,000, and the actuarial value of assets was zero, resulting in an unfunded actuarial accrued liability (UAAL) of \$30,659,000. The covered payroll (annual payroll of active miscellaneous and safety employees covered by the plan) was \$260,861,000, and the ratio of the UAAL to the covered payroll was 11.75%.

The Schedule of Funding Progress, presented as RSI, following the Notes to Financial Statements, presents the three-year trend information about whether the actuarial value of the plan assets is increasing or decreasing over time relative to the actuarial accrued liability for benefits.

Actuarial valuations of an ongoing plan involve estimates of the value of reported amounts and assumptions about the probability of occurrence of events far into the future. Examples include assumptions about future employment, mortality, and the healthcare cost trend. Actuarially determined amounts are subject to continual revision as actual results are compared with past expectations and new estimates are made about the future.

Projections of benefits for financial reporting purposes are based on the substantive plan in effect and include the types of benefits provided at the time of each valuation and the historical pattern of sharing of benefit costs between the employer and plan members to that point. The actuarial methods and assumptions used include techniques that are designed to reduce the effects of short-term volatility in actuarial accrued liabilities and the actuarial value of assets, consistent with the long-term perspective of the calculations.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

12. Other Postemployment Benefits (Continued)

Actuarial Assumptions and Methods

The latest OPEB actuarial valuation was performed by Keenan in February 2016 using District data as of June 30, 2015. A summary of principal assumptions and methods used by Keenan to determine the District's annual required contributions to the OPEB plans is shown below:

Valuation date	June 30, 2015	June 30, 2014	June 30, 2013
Actuarial cost method	Entry age normal	Entry age normal	Entry age normal
Amortization method	Closed, Level percent of payroll	Closed, Level percent of payroll	Closed, Level percent of payroll
Remaining amortization			
period	18 years	19 years	20 years
Asset valuation method	Market value	Market value	Market value
Discount rate	6.75% for the retiree medical	6.75% for the retiree medical	6.75% for the retiree medical
	plan; 4.25% for the additional	plan; 4.25% for the additional	plan; 4.25% for the additional
	OPEB	OPEB	OPEB
Inflation rate	2.75%	2.75%	2.75%
Payroll growth rate	3.00% per year	3.00% per year	3.00% per year
Health care cost trend rate			
for the first year	5.00%	5.50%	6.00%
Ultimate trend rate	3.75%	3.75%	3.75%
Year that rate reaches the			
ultimate rate	2020	2020	2020

13. Board of Directors' Expenses

Total Directors' expenses, consisting of travel and other business related expenses for the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 amounted to \$18,900 and \$26,000, respectively.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

14. Related Organizations and Joint Venture Projects

Capitol Corridor Joint Powers Authority

The Joint Exercise of Powers Agreement dated December 31, 1996, between the District and five other transportation authorities in surrounding counties (Agencies) provided for the creation of the Capitol Corridor Joint Powers Authority (Capitol Corridor), a public instrumentality of the State of California. Capitol Corridor was formed for the purpose of administering and managing the operation of the Capitol Corridor Rail Service as part of the California intercity passenger rail system. The District is the managing agency of Capitol Corridor and in that capacity shall provide all necessary administrative support to Capitol Corridor. Capitol Corridor entered into an Interagency Transfer Agreement with the State of California and assumed administration and operation commencing on July 1, 1998. The initial term of the Interagency Transfer Agreement was for three years beginning July 1, 1998, and was extended for three additional years effective July 1, 2001. In 2004, State legislation was enacted that eliminated the sunset date of the Interagency Transfer Agreement, which now exists indefinitely.

The governing board of Capitol Corridor consists of six members from the District and two members from each of the five other Agencies. Neither the District nor the other Agencies are responsible for any debt, liabilities and obligations of Capitol Corridor and the District would not be entitled to any of Capitol Corridor's net assets should it terminate.

The District charged Capitol Corridor a total of \$3,561,000 for marketing and administrative services during 2017 and \$3,504,000 during 2016. In addition, Capitol Corridor reimburses the District for its advances for capital project expenditures and other operating expenses. Reimbursements for expenses incurred by the District on behalf of and in providing services to Capitol Corridor are netted against the corresponding expense in the statements of revenues, expenses and changes in net position. Unreimbursed expenses and advances for capital project costs from Capitol Corridor amount to \$1,510,000 and \$1,044,000 as of June 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively. All unreimbursed expenses and advances are included as current receivables and other assets in the statements of net position. As the District has no ownership involvement or ongoing financial interest or responsibility in Capitol Corridor, its financial statements include only amounts related to the services and advances it provides to Capitol Corridor.

East Bay Paratransit Consortium

In 1994, the District and the Alameda-Contra Costa Transit District (AC Transit) executed an agreement establishing the East Bay Paratransit Consortium (the Consortium). The purpose of the Consortium is to enable the District and AC Transit to jointly provide paratransit services in the overlapping service area of the District and AC Transit. Revenues and expenditures for the Consortium are split 31% and 69% between the District and AC Transit, respectively, except the program coordinator's expenses, which are split 50/50 starting in 2011. The District's financial statements reflect its portion of revenues and expenditures as operating activities. The District supported the project primarily through its own operating funds, with some financial assistance from Alameda County Measure B and BB funds and from the Contra Costa Transportation Authority Measure J funds (Note 9). The District has no equity interest in the Consortium.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

14. Related Organizations and Joint Venture Projects (Continued)

Pleasant Hill BART Station Leasing Authority

In July 2004, the District, the County of Contra Costa (County) and the Contra Costa County Redevelopment Agency (Agency) entered into a Joint Exercise of Powers Agreement (JPA Agreement) to create the Pleasant Hill BART Station Leasing Authority (Pleasant Hill Authority). In 2012, the Agency was dissolved by California Assembly Bill ABx1 26, and the Pleasant Hill Authority now consists of the District and Contra Costa County. The Pleasant Hill Authority was created as a means of accomplishing the cooperation and coordination among the agencies to provide for the development of a mixed-used transit village located at BART's Pleasant Hill/Contra Costa Centre Station, which includes rental residential, retail and a future office development. The original lease to the Pleasant Hill Authority was for a 99-year term expiring on May 14, 2105. All subsequent leases will be conterminous with the May 14, 2105 date.

On June 30, 2009, the District received as ground lease payments for the full term of the lease, a cash base rent of \$99 and a noncash base rent in the form of a newly constructed parking structure located at the Pleasant Hill BART station. The District accepted the completion of the new parking structure and became its new owner effective June 30, 2009. The replacement parking garage was recorded as a capital asset at a value of \$51,236,000, which is its final construction cost as reported by its developer. As a result of the Agency's funding of the replacement parking garage, future sublease revenue will be split between the County and BART at 75% and 25%, respectively, after defeasance of Agency's final incremental contribution to the parking garage project.

The Pleasant Hill Authority is a public entity separate from any member and as such its debts, liabilities and obligations shall not be the debts, liabilities and obligations of any of the members. The governing body of the Pleasant Hill Authority is a Board of Directors consisting of four persons – two each from the County and the District.

Richmond Redevelopment Agency or Successor Agency

On April 11, 2002, the District entered into a Disposition and Development Agreement with Richmond Redevelopment Agency and Richmond Transit, LLC for the development of a mixed use transit village on the property owned by the Redevelopment Agency, the City of Richmond and BART.

The transit village will be developed in two phases. The first phase has been completed and consists of the development of the townhouses on the western side of the tracks, a parking structure that includes retail space incorporated within the structure (the "Phase One Improvements").

The second phase will consist of the development of additional housing and the improvement of Nevin Avenue and the Nevin Avenue walkway on the eastern side of the Tracks (the "Phase Two Improvements").

The District had agreed to issue grant deeds to the developer pertaining to two parcels with approximate total size of 245,070 square feet in both the West side and the East side for the development projects. The agreement states that in exchange for the parcels, the Richmond Redevelopment Agency, at their expense, will construct a parking structure on the West side of BART's property, and transfer ownership of the garage to the District upon completion. The transfer of maintenance and responsibility to the District of the parking structure, which consisted of 750 parking spaces and approximately 9000 +/- square feet of commercial space, occurred in September 2014. As of June 30, 2017, only the parcel on the West side of the development project has been transferred by the District to the developer. The transfer of the parcel on the East side is expected to occur in fiscal year 2018.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

14. Related Organizations and Joint Venture Projects (Continued)

The District allocated the value of the garage, which amounted to \$36,260,000, between the two parcels. The total cost of the structure was recorded as part of capital assets. A gain of \$6,012,000 was recognized in fiscal year 2015 pertaining to the value allocated to the West side parcel that was transferred to the developer, after deducting the cost. The allocated value pertaining to the East side parcel amounting to \$30,110,000 was recognized as unearned revenue, pending the transfer, and is shown as part of noncurrent unearned revenue.

MacArthur Transit Village

On July 29, 2010, the District entered into a Purchase and Lease Option agreement with MacArthur Transit Community Partners LLC (Developer) pertaining to the development of the MacArthur Transit Village, a mixed-use, transit-oriented project, including affordable and market rate housing, retail/commercial and community space and replacement parking adjacent to the MacArthur BART Station.

The District owns a portion of the project's real property totaling approximately 7.76 acres that is to be used to develop the project.

As a consideration for the purchase of parcels totaling 198,642 square feet and lease of a 34,404 square feet parcel, the Developer constructed a parking garage structure, funded in part by the Oakland Redevelopment Agency, with 450 BART parking spaces and approximately 5,200 square feet of retail spaces. The parking structure was completed and transferred to the District in September 2014. In addition to the parking structure, Phase 1 of the project included BART Plaza and Transportation Improvements. These improvements are also the responsibility of the Developer as part of the consideration for the land. The total value of the garage and the improvements amounted to \$27,596,000 and were recognized as part of depreciable capital assets. \$1,780,000 of the consideration was allocated to Phase 2 of the project which is for a 99 year term ground lease; and was recorded as deferred ground lease prior to 2017. The land transfers to the master developer's designated assignee developers have now occurred, December 29, 2016 for Parcels A and C1 and June 29, 2017 for Parcel B. The District recognized a gain from exchange of property of \$24,839,000 resulting from the completion of required land transfers.

Using the City of Oakland Redevelopment Agency funds, the project acquired two parcels under the District's name which were used for the construction of the BART Garage Structure. The total consideration paid by the City of Oakland for the two parcels was \$5,121,000. The costs of these parcels were recorded by the District as non-depreciable capital assets. The District also recognized a revenue (donated income) equivalent to the value of the land received.

South Hayward Transit Oriented Development

On June 18, 2012, the District and JMJ Development LLC (Developer) entered into an Option Agreement for a Transit Oriented Development (TOD). That agreement also includes the right to purchase approximately 1.65 acres of land from the District. The right to purchase was exercised in fiscal year 2014 for a total consideration of \$692,000. Grant deed for the transfer was issued on October 8, 2014. The District recognized a gain of \$620,000 from this sale.

An Option Agreement between the District and the Developer provided further consideration to the District of a transfer benefit fee (TBF) which guarantees the District a perpetual revenue stream. The TBF amounts to a 1% assessment against successive transfers of each of the development units (i.e. unit sales) or a 1% annual assessment against Gross Annual Rental Revenue from rental of the units. A total of 206 market rate rental units were completed in 2017. This does not have an impact on the financial statements for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

14. Related Organizations and Joint Venture Projects (Continued)

South Hayward BART Station Access Authority

On September 1, 2011, the District entered into a Joint Exercise of Powers Agreement with the City of Hayward which provided for the creation of a public entity known as the South Hayward BART Station Access Authority (South Hayward JPA). The purpose of the South Hayward JPA is to manage and administer parking and access within the boundaries of the South Hayward JPA in an equitable and orderly fashion in order to promote transit-oriented development, support access to the station by District patrons, maximize BART ridership and protect the neighborhoods surrounding the South Hayward Station.

The governing board of the South Hayward JPA consists of four members, two each from the governing Board of the District and from the City of Hayward, appointed by the governing board of the District and the Hayward City Council, respectively. Neither the District nor the City of Hayward is responsible for any debt, liabilities and obligation of the South Hayward JPA.

The parking fees and traffic citation fees collected by the District for the South Hayward Station are transferred to the South Hayward JPA to cover maintenance and other expenses. Parking fees collected in fiscal year 2017 amounts to \$537,000 (\$516,000 in fiscal year 2016) and traffic citation fees collected in fiscal year 2017 amounts to \$27,000 (\$23,000 in fiscal year 2016). The District and the City of Hayward are entitled to reimbursement of operating and/or capital expenses incurred for the benefit of the South Hayward JPA. Net revenues will be used by the South Hayward JPA to implement parking and access projects in line with the objectives set forth in the Joint Exercise of Powers Agreement.

Regional Administrative Facility Corporation (RAFC)

The Regional Administrative Facility Corporation (RAFC) was incorporated in the State of California on March 23, 1983 for the purposes of administering, operating, preserving, and controlling common areas and certain easements of the property known as the Regional Administrative Facility Project under the Condominium Plan and Declaration of Covenants, Condition, and Restrictions established by the following three owner occupants of the Project: the District, MTC, and the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG) (through its Association of Bay Area Governments Public Office Building Corporation).

Under the above Plan and Declaration, RAFC exercises a custodial responsibility on behalf of the owner occupants to discharge operational obligations and to assess sufficient amounts to meet all required expenditures of the common areas and certain easements of the Project.

On January 27, 2017, the District entered into a Purchase Agreement with MTC for the acquisition of land and building located at 101 Eight Street, Oakland, California. As of June 22, 2017, the District is the sole owner of the property. The District paid a total amount of \$18,224,000 net of assets and liabilities assumed as a result of the purchase. The District assumed ownership of RAFC to be able to continue the utilization of existing procurement contracts. Currently, RAFC is being managed by the District's Real Estate group.

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

15. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation

The District is involved in various lawsuits, claims and disputes, which for the most part are normal to the District's operations. It is the opinion of the District's management that the costs that might be incurred in the disposition of these matters, if any, would not materially affect the District's financial position.

Power Purchases

The District purchases electrical power for self-consumption at multiple points of delivery such as Traction Power, Passenger Station Power and Miscellaneous Power from the Northern California Power Agency (NCPA). Power purchase contracts with the NCPA are in place through December 31, 2017, with a total remaining contract value of \$19,188,000 as of June 30, 2017.

Operations and Maintenance Agreement for the Oakland International Airport Connector

On October 1, 2010, the District entered into an Operations and Maintenance Contract with Doppelmayr Cable Car, Inc, to operate and maintain the OAC for an amount not to exceed \$4,907,000 (base service payment in 2009 dollars) annually for a period of twenty (20) years from revenue service date, subject to annual escalation based on Consumer Price Index. Total operating expenses incurred under this agreement amounts to \$6,014,000 in fiscal year 2017 (\$5,928,000 in fiscal year 2016). As part of the contract, the District is also required to deposit to a reserve account, the amount of \$768,000 annually, subject to escalation, for Capital Asset Replacement Program (CARP). The CARP will cover all major maintenance and rehabilitation expenditures during the term of the Operations and Maintenance agreement. The OAC started revenue operations on November 22, 2014

Lease Commitments

The District leases certain facilities under operating leases with original terms ranging from one to fifty years with options to renew.

Future minimum rental payments under noncancelable operating leases with initial or remaining lease terms of over one year at June 30, 2017 are as follows (dollar amounts in thousands):

Year ending	June 30:	-	erating Leases
2018		\$	13,705
2019			13,860
2020			14,064
2021	2021		
2022			3,312
2023-2027			12,634
2028-2032			12,500
2033-2037			12,500
2038-2042			12,500
2043-2047			12,500
2048-2055			4,792
	Total minimum rental payments	\$	126,601

Notes to Financial Statements June 30, 2017 and 2016

15. Commitments and Contingencies (Continued)

Rent expenses under all operating leases were \$13,680,000 and \$8,768,000 for the fiscal years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

Fruitvale Development Corp.

On October 1, 2001, the District entered into a ground lease agreement with Fruitvale Development Corporation (FDC) pertaining to 1.8 acres of land for the purpose of constructing thereon portions of a mixed-use development project commonly known as the Fruitvale Transit Village, which consists of approximately 250,000 square feet of commercial, community service and residential improvements. The lease agreement became effective December 9, 2003 and continues through January 31, 2077.

The terms of the lease require FDC to pay the District a Base Rent and a Percentage Rent. The Base Rent is a fixed amount determined at the inception of the lease subject to periodic CPI adjustments. Percentage Rent is calculated equal to 15% of annual net revenues, as defined in the ground lease agreement.

The District provided FDC a Rent Credit with an initial amount of \$7,247,000, to acknowledge its assistance in obtaining grants for the construction of a Replacement BART Commuter Parking Garage near the Fruitvale Transit Village. The initial Rent Credit earned interest on the outstanding balance at simple interest based on the prime rate and can only be applied to satisfy the Base Rent.

In October 2010, there was a second amendment to the ground lease agreement, which recalculated the initial Rent Credit available to FDC as it relates to the replacement parking. The amount of the Replacement Parking Rent Credit was revised to \$4,642,000, after a payment of \$5,500,000 coming from the proceeds of the sale of land at the Fruitvale BART Station to the City of Oakland Redevelopment Agency. The second amendment also stated that no interest shall accrue on the revised Replacement Parking Rent Credit and that beginning on December 1, 2003 and continuing throughout the term of the ground lease, base rent and percentage rent shall be subtracted from the Replacement Parking Rent Credit balance, until there is no longer a positive Replacement Parking Rent Credit. The offset base rent for fiscal year 2017 and fiscal year 2016 amounted to \$169,000 each year. There is no percentage rent offset for fiscal year 2017 (\$22,000 in fiscal year 2016). The remaining balance in the Replacement Parking Rent Credit was \$2,753,000 as of June 30, 2017 (\$2,922,000 as of June 30, 2016).

Based on the agreement, FDC shall not be under any obligation to make any cash payment to the District for base rent at any time that the Replacement Parking Rent Credit still has a positive balance.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank.

DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLAN

Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability and Related Ratios (dollar amounts in thousands) (Last 10 years*)

Miscellaneous

	2017		2016	2015		
Total pension liability						
Service cost	\$	37,959	\$ 36,151	\$	36,182	
Interest on total pension liability		152,757	146,226		139,931	
Changes of assumptions		-	(32,773)		-	
Differences between expected and actual experience		1,193	(4,807)		-	
Benefit payments, including refunds of employee						
contributions		(102,543)	 (95,653)		(89,968)	
Net change in total pension liability		89,366	49,144		86,145	
Total pension liability - beginning		2,027,925	 1,978,781		1,892,636	
Total pension liability - ending	\$	2,117,291	\$ 2,027,925	\$	1,978,781	
Plan fiduciary net position						
Contributions - Employer		38,283	\$ 32,466	\$	28,276	
Contributions - Employee		18,174	17,818		21,375	
Plan to Plan resource movement		(1)	(36)		-	
Net investment income		8,747	37,388		251,137	
Benefit payments, including refunds of employee						
contributions		(102,543)	(95,653)		(89,968)	
Administrative expense		(1,009)	 (1,865)		-	
Net change in fiduciary net position		(38,349)	(9,882)		210,820	
Plan fiduciary net position - beginning		1,656,526	 1,666,408		1,455,588	
Plan fiduciary net position - ending		1,618,177	\$ 1,656,526	\$	1,666,408	
Plan net pension liability - ending	\$	499,114	\$ 371,399	\$	312,373	
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total						
pension liability		76.43%	81.69%		84.21%	
Covered payroll**	\$	264,024	\$ 246,901	\$	240,171	
Plan net pension liability as a percentage of covered						
payroll		189.04%	150.42%		130.06%	

^{*}Fiscal year ended June 30, 2015 was the first year of implementation of GASB 68, therefore only three years of information is shown.

^{**} Based on actuarial report

Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability and Related Ratios (dollar amounts in thousands) (Last 10 years*) (Continued)

Safety

Salety							
		2017	2016		2015		
Total pension liability							
Service cost	\$	6,491	\$ 5,935	\$	5,790		
Interest on total pension liability		21,340	20,099		18,885		
Changes of assumptions		-	(4,942)		-		
Differences between expected and actual experience	:	4,387	4,794		-		
Benefit payments, including refunds of employee							
contributions		(14,803)	 (14,140)		(13,199)		
Net change in total pension liability		17,415	11,746		11,476		
Total pension liability - beginning		278,727	266,981		255,505		
Total pension liability - ending	\$	296,142	\$ 278,727	\$	266,981		
Plan fiduciary net position							
Contributions - Employer	\$	10,038	\$ 9,428	\$	7,442		
Contributions - Employee		1,854	1,917		2,817		
Plan to Plan resource movement		1	1		· _		
Net investment income		924	4,015		27,150		
Benefit payments, including refunds of employee							
contributions		(14,803)	(14,140)		(13,199)		
Administrative expense		(112)	 (206)				
Net change in fiduciary net position		(2,098)	1,015		24,210		
Plan fiduciary net position - beginning		182,904	181,889		157,679		
Plan fiduciary net position - ending	\$	180,806	\$ 182,904	\$	181,889		
Plan net pension liability - ending	\$	115,336	\$ 95,823	\$	85,092		
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the							
total pension liability		61.05%	65.62%		68.13%		
Covered-employee payroll**	\$	19,738	\$ 17,941	\$	17,377		
Plan net pension liability as a percentage of covered-		•	•		•		
employee payroll		584.33%	534.10%		489.68%		
•							

 $^{^{*}}$ Fiscal year ended June 30, 2015 was the first year of implementation of GASB 68, therefore only three years of information is shown.

^{**} Based on actuarial report

Notes to Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability and Related Ratios:

Benefit changes - The figures above do not include any liability impact that may have resulted from plan changes which occurred after the measurement dates. This applies for voluntary benefit changes as well as any offers of Two Years Additional Service Credit.

Changes in assumptions – In 2016, there were no changes in assumptions. In 2015, amounts reported reflect an adjustment of the discount rate from 7.5% (net of administrative expense) to 7.65% (without a reduction for pension plan administrative expense. In 2014, amounts reported were based on the 7.5% discount rate.

Schedule of Employer Pension Contributions (dollar amounts in thousands) (Last 10 years*)

	Miscellaneous								Saf	fe ty		
		2017		2016		2015	2014	2017	2016		2015	2014
Actuarially determined contribution Contributions in relation to the actuarially determined	\$	46,709	\$	39,768	\$	32,756	\$ 28,213	\$ 11,677	\$ 10,658	\$	9,512	\$ 7,423
contribution		(46,709)		(39,768)		(32,756)	(28,213)	(11,677)	(10,658)		(9,512)	(7,423)
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 	\$ -	\$ -	\$	-	\$
Covered-employee payroll **	\$	288,637	\$	265,778	\$	245,593	\$ 226,893	\$ 20,953	\$ 20,410	\$	19,741	\$ 17,077
Contribution as a percentage of covered-employee payroll		16.18%		14.96%		13.34%	12.43%	55.73%	52.22%		48.18%	43.47%

^{*} Fiscal year ended June 30, 2015 was the first year of implementation of GASB 68; therefore, only four years of information is shown.

^{**} Based on actual payroll

The actuarial methods and assumptions used to set the actuarially determined contributions for Fiscal Year 2016-17 were derived from the June 30, 2014 funding valuation report.

	Miscellaneous	Safety
Actuarial cost method	Entry Age Normal Cost	Entry Age Normal Cost
Amortization method/period	Level percentage of payroll	Level percentage of payroll
Asset valuation method	Market Value of Assets	Market Value of Assets
Inflation	2.75%	2.75%
Projected salary increase	3.20% to 12.20% depending on Age, Service and Type of Employment	3.70% to 15.00% depending on Age, Service and Type of Employment
Payroll growth	3%	3%
Investment rate of return ¹	7.50%, net of Pension Plan Investment & Administrative Expenses; includes inflation	7.50%, net of Pension Plan Investment & Administrative Expenses; includes inflation
	Derived using CalPERS' Membership	Derived using CalPERS' Membership
Retirement age	Based on the 2014 CalPERS Experience Study for the period form 1997 to 2011	Based on the 2014 CalPERS Experience Study for the period form 1997 to 2011
Mortality ¹	Based on the 2014 CalPERS Experience Study for the period form 1997 to 2011	Based on the 2014 CalPERS Experience Study for the period form 1997 to 2011

¹ Pre-retirement and Post-retirement mortality rates include 5 years of projected mortality improvement using Scale AA published by the Society of Actuaries.

OTHER POST EMPLOYMENT BENEFITS

Schedule of Changes in Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios (dollar amounts in thousands):

Retiree Medical Benefits

Total OPEB liability	I	FY 2017
Service cost	\$	21,143
Interest		36,977
Changes of benefit terms		-
Difference beween expected and actual experience		
Change of assumptions		-
Benefit payments, including refunds ***		(22,396)
Net changes in total OPEB liability	\$	35,724
Total OPEB liability- June 30, 2016*		537,873
Total OPEB liability- June 30, 2017**	\$	573,597
Fiduciary net position		
Contributions from the employer	\$	28,912
Contributions from the employees		-
Net investment income		26,497
Benefit payments, including refunds ***		(22,396)
Administrative expense		(266)
Net changes in total fiduciary net position	\$	32,747
Total fiduciary net position- June 30, 2016*		237,404
Total fiduciary net position- June 30, 2017**	\$	270,151
Net OPEB liability	\$	303,446
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total OPEB liability		47.10%
Covered employee payroll		\$372,887
Net OPEB liability as a percentage of covered-employ payroll	e e	81.38%

Schedule of Changes in Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios (dollar amounts in thousands):

Survivor Benefit Plan

Total OPEB liability	F	FY 2017			
Service cost	\$	2,559			
Interest		1,396			
Changes of benefit terms		-			
Difference beween expected and actual experience					
Change of assumptions		(7,743)			
Benefit payments, including refunds		(346)			
Net changes in total OPEB liability	\$	(4,134)			
Total OPEB liability- June 30, 2016*		46,590			
Total OPEB liability- June 30, 2017**	\$	42,456			
Fiduciary net position					
Contributions from the employer	\$	346			
Contributions from the employees		-			
Net investment income					
Benefit payments, including refunds		(346)			
Administrative expense					
Net changes in total fiduciary net position	\$	-			
Total fiduciary net position- June 30, 2016*					
Total fiduciary net position- June 30, 2017**	\$	-			
Net OPEB liability	\$	42,456			
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total OPEB liability		0.00%			
Covered employee payroll		\$372,887			
Net OPEB liability as a percentage of covered-emplo	yee	11.39%			

Schedule of Changes in Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios (dollar amounts in thousands):

Retiree Life Insurance

Total OPEB liability	I	FY 2017		
Service cost	\$	1,401		
Interest		1,101		
Changes of benefit terms		-		
Difference beween expected and actual experience				
Change of assumptions		(4,915)		
Benefit payments, including refunds ***		(685)		
Net changes in total OPEB liability	\$	(3,098)		
Total OPEB liability- June 30, 2016*		37,588		
Total OPEB liability June 30, 2017**	\$	34,490		
Fiduciary net position				
Contributions from the employer***	\$	685		
Contributions from the employees		_		
Net investment income				
Benefit payments, including refunds ***		(685)		
Administrative expense				
Net changes in total fiduciary net position		_		
Total fiduciary net position- June 30, 2016*				
Total fiduciary net position- June 30, 2017**				
Net OPEB liability	\$	34,490		
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage of the total OPEB liability		0.00%		
Covered employee payroll		\$372,887		
Net OPEB liability as a percentage of covered-employ payroll	yee	9.25%		

^{*} Previous measurement date June 30, 2016

^{**} Measurement date June 30, 2017

^{***}Includes implied subsidy benefit payments

Schedule of Employer Contributions (dollar amounts in thousands):

Retiree Medical Benefits

	scal year 016/2017
Actuarially determined contribution (ADC)	\$ 25,012
Contributions in relation to the actuarially	
determined contribution	\$ (28,912)
Contribution deficiency /(excess)	\$ (3,900)
Covered payroll*	\$ 372,887
Contributions as a percentage of covered payroll	7.75%

^{*} For the 12-month period ending on June 30, 2017

Survivor Benefit Plan

	Fiscal year 2016/2017 \$ 3,138 \$ (346)		
Actuarially determined contribution (ADC)	\$	3,138	
Contributions in relation to the actuarially			
determined contribution	\$	(346)	
Contribution deficiency /(excess)	\$	2,792	
Covered payroll*	\$	372,887	
Contributions as a percentage of covered payroll		0.09%	

^{*}For the 12-month period ending on June 30, 2017

Retiree Life Insurance

	Fiscal year 2016/2017 \$ 2,450		
Actuarially determined contribution (ADC)	\$	2,450	
Contributions in relation to the actuarially			
determined contribution	\$	(685)	
Contribution deficiency /(excess)	\$	1,765	
Covered payroll*	\$	372,887	
Contributions as a percentage of covered payroll		0.18%	

^{*}For the 12-month period ending on June 30, 2017

Notes to Schedule of Employer Contribution

Methods and Assumptions for Actuarially Determined Contribution for the 2016/2017 Fiscal Year

Valuation date June 30, 2015 Actuary Keenan/TCS

Amortization Period Level percent of payroll over closed 18 year period

Asset Valuation Method Market value, no smoothing

Discount Rate 6.75%

Same as for determining total OPEB liability, except for

rates of retirement, medical trend, future retiree

Other Assumptions participation, and assumed spouse coverage percent.

Other Postemployment Benefits Schedules of Funding Progress (dollar amounts in thousands)

Retiree Medical Benefits

Actuarial N Valuation A		ntry Age Normal Accrued Liability	7	Unfunded Actuarial Actuarial Value of Accrued Assets Liability (UAAL)			Funded Ratio (%)	Covered Pavroll		UAAL as a Percentage of Covered Payroll (%)
6/30/13 6/30/14 6/30/15	\$	297,955 331,352 333,141	\$	165,639 202,181 221,766	\$	132,316 129,171 111,375	55.6 61.0 66.6	\$	243,406 253,264 260,861	54.36 51.00 42.70

Additional OPEB

Entry Age					Uı	nfunded				UAAL as a
Actuarial Normal Ac			Act	Actuarial Actuarial						Percentage of
Valuation Accrued		Value of		Accrued		Funded	Covered		Covered	
Date	L	iability	A	ssets	Liabil	ity (UAAL)	Ratio (%) Payroll		Payroll	Payroll (%)
6/30/13	\$	33,027	\$	-	\$	33,027	-	\$	245,406	13.57
6/30/14		29,130		-		29,130	-		253,264	11.50
6/30/15		30,659		-		30,659	-		260,861	11.75

Schedule of Funding progress is presented in accordance with GASB 45 reporting requirement for comparative periods.